ROLE OF THE INTESTINAL EPITHELIAL INSULIN-LIKE GROWTH FACTOR-1 RECEPTOR IN GLUCAGON-LIKE PEPTIDE-2-MEDIATED SMALL INTESTINAL GROWTH RESPONSES

By

Katherine Julie Rowland

A thesis submitted in conformity with the requirements

for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

Graduate Department of Physiology

University of Toronto

© Copyright by Katherine Julie Rowland (2011)

Role of the intestinal epithelial insulin-like growth factor-1 receptor in glucagon-like peptide-2-mediated small intestinal growth responses

Katherine J. Rowland

Doctor of Philosophy

Department of Physiology

University of Toronto

2011

ABSTRACT

The gut hormone glucagon-like peptide-2 (GLP-2) has numerous beneficial effects on the intestinal epithelium, including increased mucosal growth and proliferation. GLP-2 is also necessary for the adaptive intestinal re-growth that occurs upon re-feeding after fasting. Although insulin-like growth factor (IGF)-1 and the IGF-1 receptor are known to be required for GLP-2-induced crypt-cell proliferation, the precise cellular localization of the IGF-1 receptor through which the intestinotrophic actions of GLP-2 are mediated remains unknown. I hypothesized that small intestinal growth responses to GLP-2 occur through an intestinal epithelial IGF-1 receptor-dependent pathway, through the use of an inducible, intestinal epithelial-specific IGF-1 receptor knockout (IE-igf1rKO) mouse. Intestinal growth and proliferative responses were examined in IE-igf1rKO and control mice following treatment with GLP-2, as well as in animals that were fasted and re-fed to induce GLP-2-dependent adaptation. In Chapter 3, it was demonstrated that IE-igf1rKO mice, as compared to control littermates, had normal small intestinal weight, morphometric parameters, proliferative index and differentiated epithelial cell lineage distribution. Administration of GLP-2 for 30 minutes increased nuclear translocation of β -catenin in non-Paneth crypt-cells, and stimulated the

crypt-cell proliferative marker c-Myc 90 minutes following GLP-2 treatment, in control littermates but not in IE-igf1rKO mice. In Chapter 4, adaptive re-growth was studied by fasting IE-igf1rKO and control animals for 24 hours, or by fasting and then re-feeding mice for 24 hours. Small intestinal weight, crypt depth, villus height and crypt-cell proliferation were decreased in both control and IE-igf1rKO mice after 24 hour fasting. While re-feeding in control mice restored all of these parameters, re-fed IE-igf1rKO mice displayed abrogated adaptive re-growth of the crypt-villus axis as well as reduced crypt-cell proliferation. In Chapter 5, control mice responded to chronic GLP-2 with increased small intestinal weight, mucosal cross-sectional area, crypt depth, villus height and crypt-cell proliferation. However, the GLP-2-induced increase in crypt-cell proliferation was absent in IE-igf1rKO mice, in association with impaired growth of the crypt-villus axis. Taken together, these results indicate that the proliferative responses of the intestinal epithelium to exogenous GLP-2 administration and during conditions of GLP-2-dependent adaptive re-growth are dependent on the intestinal epithelial IGF-1 receptor.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

When asked what was one thing that he would change regarding his humanitarianism and accomplishments, Canadian politician Steven Lewis stated that he would have directed more efforts towards the environment because without it, none of the most important global initiatives even matter. From this idea, I would like to point out that mindfulness of sustainability and the environment should be highly revered because without the world that we live in, advances in science and humanity will be worthless. We all must adapt to this changing environment by making sustainability a priority.

I have thoroughly enjoyed my graduate research experience. With joy comes success and for this, I have many people to thank and acknowledge. First and foremost, I would like to pay utmost gratitude to my mentor and supervisor, Dr. Patricia Brubaker. I was accepted into her lab and I am forever grateful for her ability to look past what others did not. Dr. Brubaker has infectiously showed me that passion for science can run deep in one's veins and that anything is possible. She is a brilliant scientist, remarkable and intuitive teacher and I will continue to live by her teachings in all aspects of my life.

To my husband, Pierre, your ambition and motivation are unprecedented and I am forever in awe of your ability to lead like no other. If it were not for your love, support and encouragement, I would not be where I am today. Thank you for listening and critiquing hours of presentations and making my life truly a dream.

I am also indebt to committee members, Dr. Daniel Drucker and Dr. Nicola Jones for providing invaluable critique and suggestions. Thank you for challenging me and encouraging me to strive for excellence.

Graduate life was made a whole lot easier by fellow lab mates and colleagues including: Angelo Izzo, who always tirelessly put aside time to help and, most importantly, listen; Jasleen Chahal; Dr. Roman Iakoubov; Dr. Lina Lauffer; Jason Leen; Dr. Gareth Lim; Sean McDonaugh; Andrew Mulherin; and Monika Poreba. Everyone definitely made special contributions to make my lab experience exceptional. I am forever grateful to Dr. Phil Dubé for being an exceptional role model. Importantly, I will always see the light-hearted side of scientific research because of Dr. Victor Wong, who was first to share antidotes when experiments went awry. Thank you for being a great friend, always willing to help. Brent Steer, Dr. Philip Marsden, Jennifer Deeks and Leila Tick were instrumental in providing me with technical assistance and deserve gratitude for their valuable input. Additionally, I would like to thank Dr. Martin Holzenberger, Dr. Rohit Kulkarni and Dr. Sylvie Robine for providing invaluable assistance and animals for my studies.

I am fortunate to have had a number of exceptional students. Shivangi Trivedi made any task look easy and I thank her for being such a great friend. Thank you to Ken Wan and Daiyoon Lee for your hard work and dedication.

I would not be where I am today if it wasn't for my first scientific mentor, Dr. Celine Levesque, who showed me how contagious research and teaching can be. Thank you for your encouragement and support. I am also forever grateful to Drs. Dennis Cvitkovitch and Vaia Galimanas for believing in me early on in my research career. Similarly, I am fortunate to have been surrounded by such amazing mentors through my varsity soccer coaches at UofT, both of whom are incredible role models on and off the pitch. I would like to thank Dr. Guido Geisler and Anthony Capotosto for believing in me and also pushing my limits, while showing me what success feels like.

Lastly, I sincerely thank my mother and father for instilling in me scientific enthusiasm and curiosity. I thank my father for showing me hard work and perseverance, and for always supporting my aspirations. It was my forever reading mother who kept telling me that I did not read enough and to this day I enjoy "reading more". Now, one could say that, as Ray Huey has noted, "from being someone who reads to someone who is read" (Huey, Ray humanities theses and scientific theses, similarities between, xvi-xvii); therefore, I am happy to shift this dichotomy. This body of work, my ambition to contribute to scientific knowledge and cure non-discriminating diseases, such as cancer, is largely due to witnessing the strength and courage that my mother had during her life. I dedicate this work to my mother.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	ii
TABLE OF CONTENTS	iii
LIST OF FIGURES	vi
LIST OF TABLES	viii
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	ix
1 INTRODUCTION	2
1.1 Small intestinal structure and growth	3
1.1.i Structure and organization of the small intestine	3
1.1.ii Intrinsic and extrinsic signals regulating crypt cell dynamics	9
1.2 Glucagon-like peptide-2	14
1.2.i Proglucagon and the proglucagon-derived peptides	14
1.2.ii Metabolism and degradation of GLP-2	16
1.2.iii Bioactivities of GLP-2	17
1.2.iii.a. Actions of exogenous GLP-2 on intestinal growth	17
1.2.iii.b. Actions of endogenous GLP-2 on intestinal growth	17
1.2.iii.c. Other intestinal activities of GLP-2	19
1.2.iv Therapeutic potential of GLP-2	19
1.2.v The GLP-2 receptor	22
1.2.v.a. Structure	22
1.2.v.b. Location	22
1.2.v.c. Intracellular signalling	23
1.2.vi Downstream mediators of GLP-2 action in the intestine	24
1.3 Insulin-like growth factors	31
1.3.i. The IGF peptides	31
1.3.ii Metabolism and clearance of the IGFs	35
1.3.iii Bioactivities of IGFs	36

1.3.	iv IGF-1 receptor signalling	42
1.3.	v Clinical relevance of GH/IGF-1 axis mutations	47
1.4	Rationale and hypothesis	48
2	MATERIALS AND METHODS	50
2.1	Animals	51
2.2	Laser capture microdissection (LCM) and PCR	53
2.3	RNA isolation and real-time qRT-PCR	54
2.4	Morphometry and cell staining	57
2.5	Immunoblotting	60
2.6	Statistical analysis	61
3 INT	FHE IE-IGF-1R IS REQUIRED FOR ACUTE GLP-2-INDUCED SMALL FESTINAL β-CATENIN AND PROLIFERATIVE SIGNALLING	62
3.1	IGF-1 receptor deletion in IE-igf1rKO mice	63
3.2	IE-igf1rKO mice display normal small intestinal characteristics	66
3.3 acu	Strain-specific differences between C57BL/6 and CD1 mice in response to te administration of IGF-1	70
3.4 mic	Absence of the P-Akt response to IGF-1 treatment in IE-igf1rKO and control e	70
3.5 adn	cWnt signalling is reduced in IE-igf1rKO mice following acute GLP-2 ninistration	73
4 I SM	E-IGF-1R IS REQUIRED FOR FASTING AND RE-FEEDING-INDUCED ALL INTESTINAL RE-GROWTH	75
4.1	IE-IGF-1R signalling is required for SI re-growth in the re-fed mouse	76
4.2	IE-IGF-1R signalling is required for SI proliferation in the re-fed mouse	79
5 T PR	THE IE-IGF-1R IS REQUIRED FOR CHRONIC GLP-2-INDUCED SI OLIFERATION AND GROWTH OF THE CRYPT-VILLUS AXIS	82
5.1 indu	IE-igf1rKO mice display normal SI characteristics 10 d after tamoxifen uction	83
5.2 alte	Tamoxifen administration or Cre recombinase transgene insertion does not r small intestinal growth responses to GLP-2	87

5.3 Chronic GLP-2 administration does not change IGF-1 and IGF-2 mRN expression levels in both control and IE-igf1rKO mice	IA 89
5.4 IE-IGF-1R signalling is required for SI growth and proliferation in resp GLP-2	ponse to 91
6 DISCUSSION	96
6.1 General summary	97
6.2 Utilizing an inducible, tissue-specific KO mouse model to study the mechanism of action of GLP-2	98
6.3 Validation of the IE-igf1rKO mouse	99
6.4 IE-igf1rKO mice appear phenotypically normal	100
6.5 Tamoxifen and interactions with systemic IGF system	101
6.6 Strain-specific differences in the intestinal responses to IGF-1 administ	ration 102
6.7 Sexual dimorphism-related alterations in body weight of IE-igf1rKO m	ice 103
6.8 GLP-2-induced β -catenin signalling is reduced IE-igf1rKO animals	105
6.9 IGF-1R – ErbB interactions	107
6.10 Involvement of the GLP-2 – IGF-1R axis in fasting and re-feeding	110
6.11 IE-igf1rKO mice demonstrate selective loss of GLP-2-induced prolifera but retain normal changes in SI weight and mucosal cross-sectional area	ation 112
6.12 Future directions	112
6.13 Conclusions	114
APPENDIX A	116
APPENDIX B	121
REFERENCE LIST	122

LIST OF FIGURES

Chapter 1: Introduction

Figure 1.1. Epithelial cell types and functional zones of the small intestine
Figure 1.2. Schematic of the extrinsic and intrinsic (inset) signaling pathways proposed to link glucagon-like peptide-2 (GLP-2) to crypt stem cell proliferation
Figure 1.3. Synthesis of the proglucagon-derived peptides by the intestinal L cell15
Figure 1.4. Human IGF-1 mRNA splicing
Figure 1.5. Structure of human insulin-like growth-factor-1 receptor (IGF-1R)44
Chapter 2: Materials and Methods
Figure 2.1. Inducible tissue-specific deletion of IGF-1R in murine IE cells
Figure 2.2. Cell positional analysis of Ki67-positive cells in the SI crypt
Chapter 3: The IE-IGF-1R is required for acute GLP-2-induced small intestinal β -catenin and proliferative signaling
Figure 3.1. Inducible tissue-specific deletion of IGF-1R in murine IE cells64
Figure 3.2. Characterization of IE-igf1rKO mice under basal conditions
Figure 3.3. β-catenin and PI3K/Akt signalling in response to IGF-1 in CD1, C57BL/6, control and IE-igf1rKO mice
Figure 3.4. β-catenin signalling in response to GLP-2 in IE-igf1rKO mice74
Chapter 4: IE-IGF-1R is required for fasting and re-feeding-induced small intestinal re-growth
Figure 4.1. Weights and morphometric analyses of fed, fasted, re-fed IE-igf1rKO mice77
Figure 4.2. Jejunal crypt cell proliferation in fed, fasted and re-fed IE-igf1rKO mice80
Chapter 5: The IE-IGF-1R is required for chronic GLP-2-induced SI proliferation and growth of the crypt-villus axis

Figure 5.1.	Characterization of IE-igf1rKO mice 10 d after tamoxifen	induction85
Figure 5.2.	Weights and morphometric analyses of villin-Cre-ER ^{t2+/0}	mice

Chapter 6: Discussion	
Figure 5.5. Jejunal crypt cell proliferation in control and IE-igf1rKO mice	.95
Figure 5.4. Weights and morphometric analyses of Igf1r ^{flox/flox} and IE-igf1rKO mice	.93
igf1rKO mice	.90
Figure 5.3 IGE-1 and IGE-2 mRNA expression in response to GIP-2 in control and IE-	

Figure 6.1.	Model fo	r the proposed	mechanism	of action	of glucagon-	like peptide-2 ((GLP-2)
on intestina	l crypt cel	ls					108

LIST OF TABLES

Chapter 1: Introduction

Table 1.1.	Indirect mediators of GLP-2 intestinal action	26
Table 1.2.	Comparison of the SI actions of GLP-2 and IGF-1 in healthy animal models	28
Table 1.3.	Tissue-specific IGF-1R KO models and their phenotypes	39
Chapter 2:	: Methods	
Table 2.1.	TaqMan gene expression assays for real-time qRT-PCR	56

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

α-SMA	α -Smooth muscle actin
ALS	Acid-labile subunit
ANOVA	analysis of variance
APC	Adenopolyposis Coli
Аро	Apolipoprotein
AUC	Area under the curve
BAD	bcl2-associated death promoter protein
BMP	Bone morphogenetic protein
bp	base pair
cAMP	Cyclic adenosine monophosphate
CD	Cluster of differentiation
CK1	Casein-kinase-1
CNS	Central nervous system
CR	Cysteine-rich
Cre	Cyclization recombination
CREB	cAMP response element-binding
C(t)	threshold cycle
cWnt	Canonical Wnt
DAPI	4'-6-diamidino-2-phenylindole
DNA	Deoxyribonucleic Acid
DPPIV	Dipeptidyl peptidase IV
DSH	Dishevelled
e	exon boudary
EGF	Epidermal growth factor
ER	Estrogen receptor
eNOS	Endothelial nitric oxide synthase
EPH	Chicken ephrin type
ERK	Extracellular Signal-Regulated Kinase
FGF	Fibroblast growth factor
FRZ	Frizzled
GH	Growth hormone
GI	Gastrointestinal
GLP-2	Glucagon-like peptide-2
GLP-2R	Glucagon-like peptide-2 receptor
GPC	G-protein coupled
GPR49	G-Protein-coupled Receptor 49
GSK3	Glycogen synthase kinase 3
H&E	Hematoxylin & eosin
HB	Heparin binding
HGF	Hepatocyte growth factor
HES	mammalian hairy and enhancer of split homolog
IBD	Inflammatory bowel disease
IE	Intestinal epithelial
IFN	Interferon
IGF	Insulin-like growth factor

IGF-1R	Insulin-like growth factor-1 receptor
IGF-2	Insulin-like growth factor-2
IGF-2R	Insulin-like growth factor-2 receptor
IGFBP	Insulin-like growth factor binding protein
IHC	Immunohistochemistry
IL.	Interleukin
IP	Intervening peptide
IR	Insulin receptor
IRS	Insulin receptor substrate
ISEMF	Intestinal subepithelial myofibroblast
KGF	Keratinocyte growth factor
KO	Knockout
L1	Leucine-rich repeat domain 1
L2	Leucine-rich repeat domain 2
LCM	Laser capture microdissection
LGR5	Leucine-rich repeat-containing G-protein-coupled receptor 5
LI	Large intestine
LR ³ IGF-1	Long-Arginine ³ -insulin-like growth factor-1
LRP	Lipoprotein receptor-related protein
MAPK	Mitogen-activated protein kinase
MEK	MAPK/ERK kinase
mRNA	Messenger ribonucleic acid
miRNA	micro RNA
Msi-1	Musashi-1
Myc	Myelocytomatosis oncogene
P	Phosphorylated
PBS	Phosphate-buffered saline
PC	Prohormone convertase
PCR	Polymerase chain reaction
PDK-1	3-Phosphoinositide dependent protein kinase-1
PI3K	Phosphoinositide-3-kinase
$PI(3,4,5)P_3$	Phosphatidylinositol-3,4,5-phosphate
PKA	Protein kinase A
PTEN	Phosphatase and tensin homolog
qRT-PCR	Quantitative real time polymerase chain reaction
Rspo	Roof-plate spondin
R	Receptor
SBS	Short bowel syndrome
SI	Small intestine
Sox9	Sry-type high-mobility-group box 9
TBST	Tris-buffered saline with Tween
TCF	T-cell factor
TNFα	Tumor necrosis factor α
TPN	Total parenteral nutrition
TUNEL	Terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase mediated dUTP nick end labeling
VEGF	Vascular endothelial cell growth factor
VIP	Vasoactive intestinal polypeptide

Wnt	Wg (wingless) + Int1 (chromosomal integration site of mouse mammary
	tumor virus on mouse chromosome 15)
Z/EG	lacZ/EGFP

Methodological Abbreviations

approximately \sim % percent degrees Celsius °C gram g hr hour(s) litres 1 metre m М molar (moles/l) minute(s) min mol moles statistical p-value р second(s) S SEM standard error of the mean wk week

Prefixes

- kilo- $(x \ 10^3)$ k
- centi- $(x \ 10^{-2})$ с
- milli- $(x \ 10^{-3})$ m
- micro- $(x \ 10^{-6})$ μ
- nano- $(x \ 10^{-9})$ pico- $(x \ 10^{-12})$ n
- р

Nucleic Acid Abbreviations

- А adenosine or deoxyadenosine
- cytidine or deoxycytidine С
- guanosine or deoxyguanosine G
- thymidine or deoxythymidine Т

Amino Acid Abbreviations

- Ala A alanine
- Arg R arginine
- asparagine Asn N
- aspartic acid Asp D
- Cys C cysteine
- Gln Q glutamine
- Glu E glutamic acid

- Gly G glycine
- His H histidine
- Ile I isoleucine
- Leu L leucine
- Lys K lysine
- Met M methionine
- phenylalanine Phe F
- Pro P proline
- Ser S serine
- threonine Thr T
- Trp W tryptophan
- Tyr Y Val V tyrosine
- valine

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

Some of the text of this chapter is reproduced from:

- Rowland, K.J. and P.L. Brubaker, *Life in the crypt: a role for glucagon-like peptide-2?* Mol Cell Endocrinol, 2008. 288(1-2): p. 63-70.
- Rowland, K.J. and P.L. Brubaker, *The 'cryptic' mechanism of glucagon-like peptide-2*.
 Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol, 2011. **301**(2): G1-8.

Author contributions:

K.J. Rowland produced all text, figures and tables within this chapter.

1 Rationale

Glucagon-like peptide-2 (GLP-2) is an intestinotrophic peptide that has specific actions on the gut, including increased mucosal surface area, nutrient absorption, digestion and barrier function ¹⁻⁴. The beneficial effects of GLP-2 have propelled this peptide towards clinical status resulting in a long-acting GLP-2 analog that is in clinical trials (FDA approved) for the treatment of short bowel syndrome (SBS), Phase 2 for Crohn's disease, and preclinical development for gastrointestinal mucositis and pediatric indications (www.npsp.com). Despite the depth of knowledge that exists on the biological effects of GLP-2 on the intestinal epithelium, the underlying mechanism of action is not fully understood. Studies examining the mechanism of action of GLP-2 revealed that the cells that respond to GLP-2, the crypt and villus epithelial cells, do not express the GLP-2 receptor (R) ⁵⁻⁹. The GLP-2R has, instead, been localized to several other intestinal cell types. Therefore, it was hypothesized that GLP-2 acts indirectly, possibly via other intestinal growth factors ⁵. Hence, there are very limited *in vitro* models to study this complex mechanism of action. Recently, reports have indicated that the intestinotrophic actions of GLP-2 require the insulin-like growth factor (IGF)s, among other growth factors; although mechanistic details surrounding the reliance of GLP-2 on these growth factors are limited. Studies using global IGF-1 and IGF-2 knockout (KO) mice determined that IGF-1 and, to a lesser extent, IGF-2, is required for GLP-2's trophic effects on the small (SI) and large intestine (LI)¹⁰. The dramatic lack of response seen in the IGF-1 null mice in response to GLP-2 administration solidifies the importance of further investigation into GLP-2's dependence on the IGF-1 signalling pathway in mediating its biological effects. However, due to the global-nature of IGF-1 ablation and complications involving potential developmental alterations, it is beneficial to

use an inducible, intestinal-specific mouse model to follow up with these studies. Therefore we developed an inducible intestinal epithelial (IE)-specific IGF-1R KO mouse model (IE-igf1rKO) to investigate the role of IE-IGF-1R signalling in the beneficial effects of GLP-2 on the SI.

1.1 Small intestinal structure and growth

1.1.i Structure and organization of the small intestine

The overall health of an organism is strongly dependent on the epithelium that lines the gastrointestinal tract. This intricate cell layer not only serves as a physical boundary between the external and internal milieu, but also functions to digest and absorb nutrients, as well as to secrete ions, mucus and anti-microbial peptides; many of these activities are regulated by the epithelial cells, through secretion of a plethora of peptide hormones and growth factors ¹¹. The intestine's elaborate function is clearly reflected in its structural complexity, with 4 main cell types; absorptive, goblet, Paneth and endocrine. The importance of these cells to normal physiology is illustrated by the pathophysiology that results from loss or damage to the epithelial cell layer, including maldigestion, malabsorption and inflammation, as well as systemic disorders that result from poor nutrient absorption, such as growth impairment ¹². Furthermore, as the epithelial layer exists in a dynamic equilibrium between cellular proliferation and apoptosis, abnormalities in either of these parameters may also result in abnormal growth and/or intestinal cancer ¹³.

The apical aspect of the epithelial layer is exposed to the luminal contents, whereas the basolateral side is supported by the mesenchyme. Together, these layers form a series of folds in the SI resulting in villi that project into the lumen, and crypts which surround the

base of each villus and penetrate into the mesenchymal region. Each villus is supplied by approximately 8-11 crypts in the mouse, the function of which are to produce and deliver mature cells into the villus through a sequential process of proliferation, migration and differentiation^{14, 15}. Absorptive enterocytes, goblet and enteroendocrine cells migrate from the depths of the crypt to the villus tip, a voyage that ends after 3 - 7 days when they are removed by either apoptosis or anoikis ¹⁶. Conversely, the anti-microbial Paneth cells descend to the base of the crypt, where they are phagocytosed by neighboring cells after ~ 20 days ¹⁷. Sitting immediately above the crypt base is the proliferative region, which contains both a slowly-dividing stem cell zone immediately above and amongst the Paneth cells, and a more proximal, hierarchical layer of early progenitor cells (Figure 1.1). It has been theorized that each crypt contains 1 - 6 ancestral stem cells, which divide approximately once per day in the rodent $^{18, 19}$. The progenitor cells then undergo 3 - 6 cell divisions before reaching the crypt-villus junction, where they differentiate and acquire a phenotype of one of the mature villus cell lineages ^{13, 18, 20}. As all of the differentiated cell types of the epithelium are believed to derive from a single stem cell^{21, 22}, the key to unlocking intestinal cell dynamics therefore revolves around the stem cell, a multipotent, undifferentiated progenitor that maintains its numbers while enabling crypt replacement every ~ 2 days.



<u>Figure 1.1</u> *Epithelial cell types and functional zones of the small intestine.* The villus contains differentiated epithelial cells including enteroendocrine cells, goblet and absorptive enterocytes, while the antimicrobial Paneth cells are localized to the crypt base. Subtending

the epithelium is a syncytium of intestinal subepithelial myofibroblasts (ISEMFs). The cryptvillus axis is functionally divided into three main regions, comprised of the stem cell zone at the base of the crypt, the rapidly proliferating zone that contains the progenitor cells, and the differentiated zone that extends to the villus tip.

Intestinal stem cell biology has been a fascinating and controversial topic over the last few decades due to the potential of such cells in tissue regeneration. Furthermore, the slowlydividing nature of these cells makes detection by immunohistochemistry (IHC) for proliferative markers quite difficult (e.g. only 2 - 4% of putative stem cells label for Ki-67) ²¹. Nonetheless, initial studies using tritiated-thymidine labeling demonstrated a population of slowly-dividing cells deep in the crypt that ultimately generate the 4 epithelial cell lineages ²². Furthermore, irradiation has been shown to destroy the rapidly proliferating progenitor zone but does not prevent re-population of the epithelial layer, again establishing the existence of a very slowly-dividing stem cell²³. Studies on mouse chimeras using chemical mutagenesis or gene induction have also shown that crypts contain short-lived and long-lived progenitor cells of enterocytic or goblet cell lineages, as well as long-lived multipotent stem cells ^{24, 25}. Finally, stochastic growth of stem cells is believed to follow one of several paths: asymmetric division to produce one differentiated daughter cell and one stem cell; symmetric division producing two daughter cells; or symmetric division producing two stem cells. Ultimately, the crypt cell population is maintained although, if cell numbers exceed or fall below capacity, the crypt may undergo fission, a process in which new crypts are generated with its own stem cell population ^{15, 25}.

Putative stem cell markers have now been identified in several rapidly renewing tissues, such as the epidermis and both the nervous and hematopoietic systems. These markers include nestin, an intermediate filament protein ²⁶, and Musashi-1 (Msi-1), an RNA-binding protein involved in asymmetric cell division ²⁷. Although nestin is expressed in the muscularis layer of the intestine, it has not been detected in the epithelial layer ²⁸. In contrast, Msi-1 is enriched in the intestinal crypt and was previously suggested to be a marker for intestinal stem cells ²⁹. However, Msi-1 also appears to be expressed by

descendent cells in the progenitor zone, thereby limiting its use for detection of the true stem cell population ^{10, 21}. Similarly, a number of genes with known roles in intestinal crypt cell proliferation and/or lineage determination (e.g. sry-type high-mobility-group box (Sox)9, phosphorylated (P)-Akt, P-phosphatase and tensin homolog (PTEN), chicken ephrin type (Eph)B2, EphB3, telomerase, Noggin, T-cell factor (Tcf)4, 14-3-3ζ, cluster of differentiation (CD)44 and mammalian hairy and enhancer of split homolog (Hes)1) also exhibit a decreasing gradient of expression from the deep crypt towards the villus and are therefore not likely to be exclusive to the stem cell^{27, 30-35}. Nonetheless, Dekaney *at el.* have recently isolated a population of IE cells that are enriched for Msi-1, β1-integrin, and cytokeratin, but that are negative for CD45, suggesting enrichment of non-hematopoietic stem cells ³⁶. However, as these cells did not proliferate in vitro, their identity as stem cells remains unclear ³⁷. Recently, other strategies have associated cellular markers with their localization at the base of the crypt. Serine/threonine protein kinase DCAMKL1 is a microtubuleassociated Ca²⁺/calmodulin-dependent protein kinase located in post-mitotic neurons and was proposed to be an intestinal stem cell marker. Through radiation studies, these DCAMKL1positive cells are considered to be a subgroup of quiescent stem cells. However, none of these markers have been shown to demonstrate lineage labeling and therefore cannot be used to delineate stem cell characteristics ^{38, 39}. Leucine-rich repeat containing G-protein coupled receptor-5 (Lgr5, Gpr49), has also been identified as a putative stem cell marker that can give rise to a clonal population. Inducible Lgr5-Cre knockin-lacZ mice demonstrated that Lgr5 expression is restricted to the base of the intestinal crypt. These Lgr5-positive cells can generate all epithelial lineages, thereby being an indication of multipotency in vivo and in vitro⁴⁰. Other putative stem cell markers have also been explored, such as olfactomedin 4⁴¹

which demonstrates similar localization as Lgr5, and polycomb complex protein, BMI-1 ^{42,} ⁴³, which was also identified to have stem cell potential. However, the debate remains as to the exact identity of the intestinal stem cells, as well as to when they lose their 'stemness' and become early progenitor cells committed to differentiation, with a lack of clarity of defined markers continuing to be a major limitation to the field.

1.1.ii Intrinsic and extrinsic signals regulating crypt cell dynamics

Intestinal crypt cell maintenance and proliferation is tightly regulated by a number of cellular signals, of which two major pathways have garnered particular attention; canonical (c) Wht and bone morphogenic protein (BMP). Current evidence suggests that cWnt signalling is a critical regulator of stem cell behaviour. Signaling is initiated when Wnt ligands engage a complex consisting of a frizzled (Frz) receptor and a low-density lipid receptor (LRP5 or LRP6) (Figure 1.2). Another key molecule in this pathway is cytoplasmic β -catenin, the stability of which is regulated by a destruction complex comprising of adenomatous polyposis coli (APC), axin, casein kinase I (CKI) and glycogen synthase kinase 3-β (GSK3- β). In the absence of the Wnt ligand, β -catenin is phosphorylated by the destruction complex and targeted for ubiquitin-mediated proteosomal degradation⁴⁴. However, in the presence of Wnt ligand, activation of disheveled (Dsh) inhibits the activity of this complex. As a result, β-catenin accumulates, translocates to the nucleus and binds to nuclear DNA binding proteins of the Tcf/Lef family to affect expression of cWnt target genes. Although β-catenin is constitutively expressed in the nucleus of Paneth cells ^{30, 45}, two reports indicated that cWnt signaling is involved in the regulation of intestinal stem cell behaviour by the demonstration of nuclear β -catenin in non-Paneth crypt cells ^{30, 46}. Consistent with a requirement for active

cWnt signaling in the stem cell zone, over-expression of Dickkopf-1, an inhibitor of Frz, leads to loss of proliferative crypts ⁴⁷. Furthermore, there is a total absence of the proliferative compartment in Tcf4^{-/-} neonatal mice, indicating that cWnt signaling is required for maintenance of the intestinal stem cell zone ⁴⁸. Deletion of the Tcf4 target gene, cmyelocytomatosis (Myc) also results in a marked reduction in crypt cell proliferation, due in large part to an increased cell cycle time ⁴⁹. Conversely, mutations that activate the cWnt/βcatenin pathway lead to adenomatous polyp formation in the mouse intestine ⁵⁰⁻⁵² and colorectal cancer in humans ⁵³⁻⁵⁵. Taken together, therefore, the cWnt signaling pathway is believed to play an essential role in maintaining intestinal crypt cell proliferation.



<u>Figure 1.2</u> Schematic of the extrinsic and intrinsic (inset) signaling pathways proposed to link glucagon-like peptide-2 (GLP-2) to crypt stem cell proliferation. Release of GLP-2 from the intestinal L cell stimulates insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1) secretion from intestinal subepithelial myofibroblasts (ISEMFs) expressing the G protein-coupled GLP-2 receptor. IGF-1, in turn, activates intestinal crypt cells expressing the tyrosine kinase IGF-1 receptor. (Inset) Wnt proteins, R-Spondin1 (Rspo), bone morphogenic protein (BMP) and IGF-1 elicit individual signaling pathways in the intestinal stem and proliferating cells that are integrated to regulate proliferation and differentiation. Solid lines indicate known interactions in crypt cells, while the dotted line represents a proposed pathway.

IE homeostasis is also tightly regulated by the BMP/Smad4 signalling pathway. Signalling is initiated when BMPs activate their receptors and transduce a signal to the nucleus via Smad transcription factors. Although most mutations in the BMP signaling pathway are embryonically lethal in mice, inhibition of BMP signaling in the villus via transgenic expression of the secreted inhibitor, noggin, resulted in a juvenile polyposis syndrome-like phenotype, including the late development of adenomatous polyps ⁵⁶. Interestingly, a similar phenotype is observed in conditionally-inactivated Bmpr1a mutant mice, in which loss of BMP signalling increases stem cell proliferation by activation of cWnt signalling, suggesting that BMP signalling serves as a molecular brake to cWnt-mediated stem cell renewal ^{32, 56} (Figure 1.2). Mechanistically, it has been suggested that the interactions between BMP and the cWnt pathway are mediated through the tumor suppressor PTEN, an inhibitor of phosphoinositide-3 kinase (PI3K)/Akt signalling ³². Consistent with this notion, deletion of PTEN results in enhanced nuclear localization of β-catenin in Msi-1-positive proliferating crypt cells ²¹.

The intestine demonstrates enormous plasticity in that it can adapt physiologically to nutrient status, such as during periods of fasting and re-feeding. Fasting causes intestinal atrophy due to increased apoptosis and decreased proliferation of IE cells. As a result, there are structural changes, including decreased cellularity and shortening of the villus as well as reduction of bowel mass ⁵⁷⁻⁵⁹. However, these effects are reversed by re-feeding, therefore suggesting that a period of fasting does not impair rapid functional restoration. This regrowth can be attributed to the fast rate of epithelial cellular renewal. Furthermore, there is a large body of evidence that strongly suggests that nutrients are the principle stimulus of intestinal growth. For instance, infusion of dextrose intragastrically causes intestinal hyperplasia, but this effect is abolished when hydrolysis of disaccharides is prevented ^{60, 61}.

Other dietary components, such as amino acids, also stimulate mucosal growth and it appears that, from individual amino acid studies, histidine has a more potent trophic effect than valine or glycine ^{62, 63}. Interestingly, glutamine has garnered significant attention since removal of this amino acid from cultured intestinal mucosal cells inhibits cell proliferation, while supplementation in rats significantly increases villus height ⁶⁴. Moreover, glutamine is also necessary for the maintenance of intestinal mucosal integrity, since deprivation of this amino acid is associated with the breakdown of epithelial junctions ⁶⁵. Dietary lipids also enhance adaptive response to partial SI resection in rats, where long-chain free fatty acids have a greater effect than long-chain triglycerides. Conversely, deficiency of dietary fatty acids attenuates adaptive response of the SI mucosa following mucosal injury in rats ^{66, 67}.

In addition to direct effects on crypt cell dynamics, luminal nutrients also stimulate intestinal growth through a process involving the release of growth factors. Although a number of intestinal growth factors have been described in the literature, their potential interactions with cWnt- and/or BMP- signalling in the crypt have not been intensively studied. However, IGF-1 has recently been shown to increase nuclear β-catenin localization and proliferation in crypt cells ⁶⁸. Cytoplasmic accumulation of β-catenin is also enhanced in the crypt by fibroblast growth factor (FGF) ⁶⁹. In contrast, epidermal growth factor (EGF) appears to stimulate crypt cell proliferation through a cWnt-independent pathway ⁷⁰. Finally, epimorphin, a mesenchymal protein that may play a role in the secretion of intestinal growth factor, GLP-2, as a mediator of cWnt signalling in the intestinal crypt ⁶⁸. As previous studies have also demonstrated that GLP-2 is a potent activator of intestinal proliferation under both fed

conditions and in re-growth following fasting, as well as enhancing Msi-1, β -catenin target genes (c-Myc and Sox9) expression in the crypt ¹⁰, these findings implicate GLP-2 as an extrinsic regulator of cWnt-dependent intestinal crypt cell behaviour.

1.2 Glucagon-like peptide-2

1.2.i Proglucagon and the proglucagon-derived peptides

The 160 amino acid precursor protein, proglucagon, is processed into the glucagon-like peptides, GLP-1 and GLP-2, as well as oxyntomodulin, glicentin, and intervening peptide-2 in the enteroendocrine L cell (Figure 1.3), while in the pancreatic α -cell, glucagon, intervening peptide-1, glicentin-related pancreatic peptide and the major proglucagon fragment which contains both GLP-1 and GLP-2 are liberated ⁷²⁻⁷⁴. This differential processing of proglucagon is achieved through the distinct actions of prohormone convertase (PC)1/3, which is expressed in intestinal L cells, and PC2 in the pancreatic α -cells ⁷²⁻⁷⁵.



<u>Figure 1.3</u> Synthesis of the proglucagon-derived peptides by the intestinal L cell. The 160 amino acid precursor protein, proglucagon, is cleaved by prohormone convertase (PC; red arrowheads) 1/3 in the intestinal L cell to yield either glicentin or glicentin-related pancreatic peptide (GRPP) plus oxyntomodulin, as well as glucagon-like peptide-1 (GLP-1), intervening peptide-2 (IP-2) and glucagon-like peptide-2 (GLP-2). The pancreatic hormone glucagon, which is also contained within the sequence of proglucagon, is not liberated in the intestinal L cell.

GLP-2 and GLP-1 are co-secreted from the L cell upon nutrient ingestion via both indirect and direct mechanisms ⁷⁶⁻⁷⁸. In brief, the indirect mechanism involves activation of the vagus nerve by nutrients in the duodenum, resulting in muscarinic receptor-dependent stimulation of the ileal and colonic L cells ^{79, 80}. In contrast, the direct mechanism is mediated by contact of the luminal nutrients with the distal L cells ^{77, 78, 81}. Together, these pathways contribute to a biphasic secretory pattern of GLP-2 in humans, with a first peak at 30-60 minutes after a meal, and a second at 90-120 minutes post-prandially ^{77, 82}.

1.2.ii Metabolism and degradation of GLP-2

Upon secretion, GLP-2 has a short serum half-life (~ 7 minutes in rats and humans), owing both to renal clearance and inactivation via N-terminal cleavage at Ala² by the protease dipeptidylpeptidase IV (DPP IV). DPP IV is a cell surface protein expressed in epithelial cells of the liver, intestine and kidney, but also exists as a soluble protein in the circulation. Cleavage by DPP IV produces the metabolite GLP-2³⁻³³ which depending on concentration, has antagonistic effects on the GLP-2R as well as being a partial agonist ⁸²⁻⁸⁵. Thus, most studies on the actions of GLP-2 in vivo have been conducted using DPP IV-resistant, longacting analogues of GLP-2, such as Gly²-GLP-2 and teduglutide (Gattex®); both of these peptides demonstrate an extended half-life and improved efficacy due to substitution of Ala² with Gly^{2 84, 86}. Moreover, differences in DPP IV activity is seen between species; rat have higher DPP IV activity compared to mice; therefore, there is significantly reduced biological response to exogenous GLP-2 in these rodents unless given through continuous intravenous infusion ⁸⁷.

Both full-length and cleaved GLP-2 are subject to renal clearance at the same rate as glomerular filtration, as confirmed by inulin clearance in rats ⁸⁸. Although there are increased

levels of circulating GLP-2 in nephrectomised rats ⁸⁴, GLP-2 continues to be cleared at a steady level, thereby implicating other sites of GLP-2 clearance, such as the splanchnic bed and peripheral tissues (e.g. hind limb), but not the liver ⁸⁹.

1.2.iii Bioactivities of GLP-2

1.2.iii.a. Actions of exogenous GLP-2 on intestinal growth

Intestinotrophic properties were first associated with an unknown product of proglucagon processing in patients with proglucagon-expressing tumors who demonstrated enhanced crypt-villus growth ^{90, 91}. However, it was not until 1996 when studies of exogenous peptide administration in rodents showed that GLP-2 was the proglucagon-derived peptide with specific intestinotrophic properties ⁹²⁻⁹⁴. Normal mice or rats treated with GLP-2 demonstrate increased SI weight in association with enhanced mucosal thickness, mucosal surface area, crypt-depth, villus height and crypt cell proliferation, as well as reduced crypt and villus apoptosis ^{10, 86, 92-96}. These effects are not limited to the SI, as the colon also responds to GLP-2 with increased crypt depth and proliferation, albeit to a lesser extent than the SI ^{10, 97, 98}. Importantly, GLP-2-induced growth appears to be relatively specific for the intestinal epithelium, as there have been only limited reports of growth in the intestinal muscularis⁹⁹ and no indication of growth in any other organs⁹². Furthermore, GLP-2 enhances intestinal function in parallel with this growth, such that nutrient digestion and absorption, as well as barrier function are all increased in normal rodents following chronic administration of GLP-2¹⁰⁰⁻¹⁰³.

1.2.iii.b. Actions of endogenous GLP-2 on intestinal growth

Interestingly, while exogenously-administered GLP-2 produces a robust effect on gut growth and function, the trophic actions of the endogenously-produced peptide appear to be

relatively more modest. The importance of endogenous GLP-2 has largely been elucidated through the use of a GLP-2R antagonist (e.g. the GLP-2 metabolite, GLP- 2^{3-33}), the GLP-2R KO mouse model or immunoneutralization techniques. Of note, while the GLP-2 metabolite, $GLP-2^{3-33}$ acts as an antagonist at lower concentrations, it also functions as a partial agonist at increased doses, with significant trophic effects observed in both the small and large bowel following administration of higher amounts of GLP- 2^{3-33} ¹⁰⁴. Hence, caution must be taken in interpreting the results of studies using the GLP-2R antagonist, and appropriate controls must always be included. Nonetheless, administration of GLP-2³⁻³³ for either 24 hr or 4 wk demonstrated a physiological role for GLP-2 in basal intestinal growth, reducing SI weight and decreasing crypt-villus height; these changes occurred in the absence of any detectable changes in proliferation but, at least in the 24 hr model, were associated with increased IE cell apoptosis^{85, 105}. Although these findings stand in contrast to the report of normal intestinal weight, crypt-villus height and proliferative index in the GLP-2R null mouse ^{106, 107}. it is possible that chronic adaptation occurs in these animals in order to maintain basal intestinal growth. Endogenous GLP-2 is also essential for the adaptive intestinal growth that occurs in mice and rats in response to oral re-feeding after a period of nutrient deprivation, as demonstrated using both the GLP-2 antagonist and GLP-2R null mice^{85, 107, 108}. Finally, immunoneutralization of GLP-2 reduces the adaptive intestinal growth that is associated with experimental type 1 diabetes in rats ¹⁰⁹, although these findings were not recapitulated in streptozotocin-diabetic GLP-2R KO mice¹⁰⁶. Hence, the trophic effects of endogenous GLP-2 appear to be related to adaptation of the intestine in response to varying nutrient intake, although the relative importance of this role appears to vary with the species and/or the model utilized. Furthermore, the cellular mechanism of action of GLP-2 to increase intestinal growth remains a subject of intense interest, as discussed in more detail below.

1.2.iii.c. Other intestinal activities of GLP-2

In addition to the growth-promoting properties of GLP-2, several recent studies have begun to address the pathways by which GLP-2 increases intestinal function. Long known to enhance triolein absorption ¹⁰⁰, treatment of mice and hamsters with GLP-2 has now been linked to increased plasma triglyceride and cholesterol levels, through a CD36-dependent mechanism that results in stimulation of intestinal apolipoprotein (apo)B48 secretion following an oral fat load ¹¹⁰. Studies in pigs and humans also demonstrate that GLP-2 increases mesenteric blood flow ^{9, 111, 112}, thus providing another mechanism to facilitate digestion and absorption of nutrients. Finally, the effects of GLP-2 to increase barrier function ^{113, 114} have been confirmed in murine models of both type 1 and type 2 diabetes (the non-obese diabetic and *ob/ob* mouse, respectively) ^{115, 116}, and the mechanism whereby these effects are transduced has begun to be elucidated. Thus, administration of a prebiotic to *ob/ob* mice not only promotes GLP-2 synthesis, but also results in GLP-2-dependent up-regulation of the tight junction proteins, ZO-1 and occludin ¹¹⁵.

1.2.iv Therapeutic potential of GLP-2

Unlike other mitogenic factors, the apparent intestinal specificity of GLP-2 renders this peptide attractive for use in conditions of intestinal dysfunction, indeed these notable intestinal actions of GLP-2 have also been demonstrated in humans. Hence, chronic administration of either GLP-2 for 6 wk or of teduglutide for 3 wk (0.03 - 0.15 mg/kg/d) to subjects with SBS increases crypt-villus height and mitotic index, and reduces fecal output in association with increased absorption of enteral nutrients ^{117, 118}. Similarly, chronic treatment with teduglutide (for 20-24 weeks, 0.05 mg/kg/d) reduces the need for total parenteral nutrition (TPN) by 20% or more in 63% of SBS patients ¹¹⁹. Interestingly, statistical

reductions were not observed in this study with a higher dose of teduglutide (0.1 mg/kg/d), although the decrease in parenteral volume was equal between the two groups. A pilot study investigating the effects of teduglutide (0.05 - 0.2 mg/kg/d) in patients with Crohn's disease is also suggestive of beneficial effects to increase intestinal mucosal mass and/or mucosal healing, as assessed through measurements of plasma citrulline concentration ¹²⁰. However, although a trend towards increased clinical responses and/or remission were observed in these subjects, there were no differences in their Crohn's Disease Activity Index. This was suggested to be due to a lack of power in the study; however, it also remains possible that there is a difference in the response to GLP-2 between humans with Crohn's disease and animal models of intestinal inflammation. Furthermore, the findings suggest that both the low (0.05 mg/kg/d) and the high (0.2 mg/kg/d) dose of teduglutide are more effective than the intermediate dose (0.1 mg/kg/d). Although the reasons for the apparent discrepancies in teduglutide effectiveness are not clear, previous studies in normal mice indicated that the intestinotrophic effects of GLP-2 are dose-dependent ⁹³. Hence, further studies in humans to determine the exact relationship between the dose of teduglutide and clinical effectiveness are required. Finally, the growth-promoting effects of GLP-2 in mice, and those of teduglutide on nutrient absorption in humans with SBS are reversed upon withdrawal of treatment ^{93, 118}. Thus, teduglutide (Gattex®) has recently completed clinical trials (phase 3) for the treatment of SBS and is currently under investigation for Crohn's disease (phase 2); teduglutide is also in preclinical development for gastrointestinal mucositis and pediatric indications (http://www.npsp.com; ¹¹⁸⁻¹²⁰). However, teduglutide will likely require chronic administration, and potential long-term adverse effects cannot be discounted, as discussed in more detail below. Nonetheless, the therapeutic advantage of the intestinal-specific actions of GLP-2 make this hormone an attractive candidate over other gut growth factors that also

exhibit extra-intestinal trophic actions, such as IGF-1. However, as with any growth factor, the potential for carcinogenic effects of chronic GLP-2 treatment must not be overlooked. Due to our incomplete knowledge of the mechanism of action of GLP-2 on the intestine, current studies are focusing on the cellular mechanism of GLP-2.

Several studies have examined the effects of GLP-2 treatment on cancer initiation and/or progression in rodents. In the first of such studies, methylating carcinogen (dimethylhydrazine)-induced colonic tumors were increased in mice treated with long-acting Glv²-GLP-2 compared to untreated control groups ¹²¹. Interesting, Glv²-GLP-2 specifically increased the number of small, medium and large polyps in these animals, with medium and large polyps characterized as pedunculated non-malignant adenomas, whereas native GLP-2 only increased the number of small polyps, none of which were malignant. The potential carcinogenic effect of GLP-2 has also been studied in mice that were pre-treated with the carcinogen azoxymethane ¹⁰⁵. Azoxymethane is a rare dietary carcinogen that is established for use as a model of 'sporadic' colon cancer; however, the exact relevance of this model to colon cancer induction in humans remains uncertain. Nonetheless, this study demonstrated not only a significant increase in the number of colonic aberrant crypt foci (ACF), but also of the more dysplastic, mucin-depleted foci. Further, the number of ACF was reduced by treatment with GLP-2³⁻³³, implicating GLP-2 in the development of colonic dysplasia in this model. Together, these findings suggest that GLP-2 increases tumor initiation as well as progression in the dimethylhydrazine- and azoxymethane-models of sporadic murine colon cancer. Although the mechanism of this action has not been established, one possibility is the regulatory relationship between the cWnt and PI3K/Akt signalling pathways, both of which have been implicated in the pathogenesis of colorectal cancer ¹²². However, in contrast to these studies, other findings indicate that GLP-2 does not modulate tumor growth in vitro or
in vivo. For instance, treatment of stable colon cancer cell lines transfected with the GLP-2R did not affect cell proliferation or survival ¹²³. Furthermore, injection of these cells into nude mice followed by treatment with GLP-2 did not induce tumor growth. Finally, GLP-2 did not modulate tumor growth in APC^{min+/-} (adenomatous polyposis coli; multiple intestinal neoplasia) mice, which have an activating mutation in APC causing increased cWnt signaling and are, thus, a model of familial colon cancer ¹²³. Thus, despite the beneficial effects of GLP-2 and its long-acting derivative, teduglutide, in the treatment of gastrointestinal insufficiency and disease, the potential for GLP-2 to induce carcinogenesis, albeit controversial, is an important issue that warrants further long-term investigation.

1.2.v The GLP-2 receptor

1.2.v.a. <u>Structure</u>

The bioactivities of GLP-2 are transduced through a G protein-coupled (GPC) receptor (R) that displays a typical 7-transmembrane topology. The GLP-2R belongs to the glucagon-secretin class B receptor family ¹²⁴. Polymerase chain reaction (PCR) and hybridization screening of conserved motifs between GLP-1R and glucagon R led to the cloning of the GLP-2R from rat hypothalamus and duodenum/jejunum. There is 81.6% sequence homology between human and rat GLP-2R, whereby the human GLP-2R encodes 553 amino acids and the rat GLP-2R encodes 550 amino acids ¹²⁴. To date, there is nothing known about possible GLP-2R or GLP-2 mutations in humans.

1.2.v.b. Location

Distribution of the GLP-2R appears to be largely restricted to the intestinal tract, although limited expression has been also detected in the lung and hypothalamus ^{5, 124}. However, despite a broad knowledge of the intestinal actions of GLP-2, mechanistic studies have been

limited due to the fact that the GLP-2R is not localized to the epithelial cells, the major site of the proliferative and cytoprotective actions of GLP-2^{5,6,8,9}. Rather, the GLP-2R is expressed in the intestinal subepithelial myofibroblast (ISEMF)s that underlie the epithelium, dispersed enteroendocrine cells and the enteric nervous system. It was therefore proposed that GLP-2 exerts its intestinotrophic actions indirectly, via downstream mediators derived from GLP-2R-expressing cells⁵.

1.2.v.c. Intracellular signalling

Although there have been numerous advances recently in the understanding of downstream mediators of GLP-2 action using in vivo models, these studies do not provide information regarding intracellular signalling mechanisms of the GLP-2R. Thus, a number of different in vitro models have been used to examine GLP-2R signalling. Similar to other class B GPCRs, ligand binding in heterologous cells expressing the transfected GLP-2R results in a dose-dependent increase in 3'-5' cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) and activation of protein kinase A (PKA), cAMP response element-binding protein (CREB) and AP-1^{124, 125}. Furthermore, GLP-2 has a small, PKA-independent proliferative effect on cells transfected with the GLP-2R, and decreases apoptosis through inhibition of GSK3- β and bcl-2-associated death promoter protein (BAD)^{126, 127}. However, the results of studies using heterologous cell models are not entirely consistent with data from cells expressing the GLP-2R endogenously. Thus, although primary rat mucosal cells, intestinal muscle strips and fetal rat intestinal cells do respond to GLP-2 treatment with an increase in cAMP levels ^{10, 85, 99, 128}, a recent study with primary ISEMF cells, which also naturally express the GLP-2R, demonstrated no effect of GLP-2 on the cAMP-PKA-CREB pathway¹²⁹. A similar lack of effect of GLP-2 on cAMP levels was also reported using HeLa cells, a model cell line that also expresses the endogenous GLP-2R¹³⁰. However, unexpectedly, the stimulatory effect of

GLP-2 on IGF-1 mRNA transcript levels in the ISEMF cells was found to be dependent upon PI3K/Akt, a pathway that had not previously been linked to GLP-2R activation in vitro¹²⁹. Indeed, although GLP-2 does activate PI3K/Akt signalling in IE cells in vivo^{68, 101, 131}, this is presumed to be downstream of the cellular mediators, rather than due to direct signalling by the GLP-2R. This hypothesis is supported by findings that both the IGF-1R and ErbB receptors stimulate PI3K/Akt signalling in IE cells ^{132, 133}. Similarly, although the cWnt/βcatenin signalling pathway, an integral system for cell cycle regulation, has recently been implicated in the effects of GLP-2 on the crypt cell in vivo ⁶⁸, activation of this pathway must be mediated indirectly, rather than through direct linkage to the GLP-2R. This notion is also supported by the finding that PI3K/Akt signalling activates β-catenin in intestinal stem and progenitor cells via phosphorylation at Ser^{552 21, 134}, through a mechanism involving Ras activation 135 and GSK3- β phosphorylation 136 . Therefore, although treatment with GLP-2 in vivo activates a number of signalling pathways in the IE cells, there is currently only limited information about GLP-2R signalling in the actual target cells of this hormone in the intestine, namely the ISEMFs, with nothing reported to date on the signalling pathways activated by GLP-2 in either intestinal neurons or enteroendocrine cells. Nonetheless, although there currently exist few in vitro cell models that allow for the study of such a complex system, numerous in vivo studies have now demonstrated that GLP-2 indeed elicits a variety of its intestinal effects indirectly, through several paracrine mediators.

1.2.vi Downstream mediators of GLP-2 action in the intestine

Several studies originally described keratinocyte growth factor (KGF) and endothelial nitric oxide synthase (eNOS) as mediators involved in GLP-2-induced colonic growth and

intestinal blood flow, respectively ^{8, 9, 112}. However, more recent studies have focused on the IGFs ^{10, 68, 108, 129, 137}, the ErbB network ^{107, 138} and vasoactive intestinal polypeptide (VIP) ¹³⁹ as key players in the trophic actions of GLP-2 (Table 1.1).

Indirect mediator	Intestinal site of action	References
ErbB ligands	jejunal mucosa	138
insulin-like growth factor-1	jejunal, ileal, colonic mucosa	10, 68
insulin-like growth factor-2	jejunal, colonic mucosa	10
keratinocyte growth factor	colonic mucosa	8
nitric oxide	mucosal blood vessels	9, 112
vasoactive intestinal polypeptide	ileal, colonic mucosa	139

 Table 1.1 Indirect mediators of GLP-2 intestinal action

The IGFs, IGF-1 and IGF-2, are mitogenic peptides with functions encompassing cellular proliferation, survival and differentiation¹⁴⁰. Importantly, the IGFs and GLP-2 share many similar biological actions in the gut (Table 1.2)^{10,96,141,142}. The rationale for the involvement of IGF-1 in the intestinotrophic effects of GLP-2 has been previously reviewed ¹⁴³. Briefly, studies performed in IGF-1- and IGF-2 KO mice determined that IGF-1 and, to a lesser extent, IGF-2, is required for the trophic effects of GLP-2 on both the SI and LI¹⁰. Hence, there was a dramatic lack of response to GLP-2 administration in IGF-1 global KO mice, in terms of crypt cell proliferation, crypt-villus length, and intestinal weight. In contrast, the role of IGF-2 in the intestinotrophic effects of GLP-2 was more modest, and appears to be restricted to mucosal surface area. Additionally, use of an IGF-1R inhibitor, NVP-AEW541 prevented various proliferative responses of GLP-2 in SI crypt cells. In further support of a requirement for IGF-1 in the actions of GLP-2 are findings that GLP-2 increases IGF-1 mRNA transcript levels in murine and rat intestine, as well as in cultures of murine ISEMF cells, and induces IGF-1 secretion by fetal rat intestinal cells in vitro^{10, 129, 137}. Nelson *et al.* have also demonstrated that mucosal growth upon re-introduction of luminal nutrients in the rat is not only associated with elevated jejunal IGF-1 mRNA levels, but is also partially blocked by administration of GLP-2^{3-33 108}. Nonetheless, it is important to recognize that IGF-1 is produced in many tissues in addition to the intestine, and also circulates in the blood stream ¹⁴⁴. Hence, more studies are required to determine whether the intestine and if so, which cell type, is the source of the IGF-1 required for the trophic actions of GLP-2.

Parameter	GLP-2 action	Reference	IGF-1 action	Reference
Weight	1	86, 87, 92-100, 103,	1	96, 142, 147-155
U U		145, 146		
Length	↑ or no change	87, 95, 96, 98, 156	↑ or no change	96, 142, 147, 149, 157
	٨	94, 102, 146	A 1	142, 147-150, 153, 155,
Protein content	I	- , - , -	[†] or no change	158-160
DNA content	1	94, 102, 146	1	142, 148, 150, 153, 155,
				158, 159
Mucosal weight	1	103, 146	1	147, 148, 150, 153, 158,
				159, 161
Mucosal area	↑	87, 98, 103, 162	n.r.	
Muscularis	↑ or no change	95, 99	<u>^</u>	96, 147, 149, 153, 155,
growth	of no enange		I	157
Villus height	1	7, 86, 87, 93-95, 98, 99,	1	96, 149, 150, 153, 158
e		103, 146, 156, 163		
Crypt depth	<u>↑</u>	7, 86, 87, 93, 95, 98,	<u>↑</u>	96, 149-151, 153, 155,
		99, 145, 146, 163		158
IE cell	1	95, 99, 145, 163-167	1	149, 151, 158, 159, 168-
proliferation				170
IE cell	Ļ	95	\downarrow	158, 159, 170
apoptosis				
Barrier function	1	103	1	150, 169
Digestion	1	100, 146, 164	1	96, 155, 161
8				
Nutrient	1	100-102, 146, 171-173	1	174-176
transporters				
β-catenin	1	68	1	68
signalling				
-			1	

Table 1.2 Comparison of the SI actions of GLP-2 and IGF-1 in healthy animal models

In addition to the IGFs, ErbB ligands have recently generated interest as downstream mediators of GLP-2-induced intestinotrophic actions. The ErbB network is a potent proliferative system that contributes to the maintenance of intestinal mucosal growth and function ¹⁷⁷. The ErbB ligands, epiregulin and neuregulin are upregulated in the murine small intestine one and 4 hr after GLP-2 treatment ¹³⁸. Similarly, administration of GLP-2 or EGF increased mRNA expression of the ErbB ligands, amphiregulin, epiregulin and HB-EGF, as well of the immediate early genes, c-fos, egr-1 and phlda-1 within intestinal sections. However, of some note, these sections were full-thickness, including all layers of the intestinal wall, which precluded definitive localization of the cell type in which the effects were exerted. Furthermore, the ErbB receptors were required for the chronic intestinal proliferative and growth effects of GLP-2, as determined through the use of the pan ErbB inhibitor, CI-1033. More recently, EGF administration was also found to rescue the lack of adaptive re-growth in the re-fed GLP-2R KO mouse ¹⁰⁷. In contrast, using the ErbB receptor inhibitor, gefitinib, others have reported that the positive effects of GLP-2 on intestinal weight and crypt-villus length are independent of ErbB signalling ¹⁷⁸. However, gefitinib is not a pan ErbB inhibitor and has limitations compared to CI-1033. Nonetheless, collectively, the data suggest the involvement of an ErbB ligand – ErB signalling pathway in the proliferative actions of GLP-2.

How the findings on the ErbB axis can be reconciled with data on the IGF-1 – IE– IGF-1R pathway remains unclear. Recent data have indicated that GLP-2 treatment increases IGF-1, but not ErbB ligand mRNA transcript levels in ISEMF cultures ¹²⁹, suggesting that the ErbB system lies downstream of the IGF-1 network. Conversely, exogenous EGF, but not IGF-1, rescues the growth deficit in re-fed GLP-2R null mice ¹⁰⁷. While these findings suggest that IGF-1 lies downstream of EGF/ErbB signalling, it is important to recognize that the IGF-1 used in these studies was not proven to be functional in control animals, which may have important implications for the conclusion. Nonetheless, it has been wellestablished that the IGF-1R can transactivate ErbB receptors, and vice versa, demonstrating the existence of cross-talk between these two pathways ¹⁷⁹⁻¹⁸². Studies in other cell models have also indicated that the two pathways demonstrate co-dependence ¹⁸³. Additional studies utilizing cell-specific models are clearly required to delineate the exact relationship between the IGF-1R and the ErbB receptors in the proliferative response to GLP-2.

Finally, in association with expression of the GLP-2R on submucosal enteric neurons, recent evidence indicates that GLP-2 reduces intestinal inflammation and damage via activation of VIP-producing neurons ¹³⁹. In a variety of rat and mouse models of inflammatory bowel disease (IBD), GLP-2 treatment reduced the levels of inflammatory cytokines (i.e. IFN- γ , TNF- α , IL-1 β), and increased the production of the anti-inflammatory cytokine, IL-10, in association with increased numbers of VIP-expressing neurons in the submucosal plexus of the SI. However, in contrast to the well-established mitogenic effects of GLP-2 in the normal bowel, Sigalet *et al.* observed a GLP-2-mediated reduction in epithelial proliferation rates in these inflammatory models, with a reduction in inflammationinduced proliferation towards normal levels ¹³⁹. Nonetheless, treatment with either GLP-2 or VIP improved weight loss and reduced intestinal damage in these animals, and antagonism of the actions of VIP prevented the anti-inflammatory actions of GLP-2. Finally, despite the initial findings on IL-10, studies in the IL-10 null model of colitis demonstrated that GLP-2 mediated decreases in mucosal inflammation and crypt cell proliferation occur through an IL-10-independent mechanism¹³⁹. Rather, the anti-inflammatory actions of GLP-2 in this model involved activation of suppressor of cytokine signalling-3 signalling in IE cells, and an IL-6mediated increase in signal transducer and activator of transcription-3 in colonic mucosal

scrapings ¹⁸⁴. Hence, although VIP is an essential regulator and downstream mediator of GLP-2 in rodent models of IBD, the exact pathway by which these effects are modulated remains unclear. Collectively, therefore, multiple studies now indicate that the actions of GLP-2 on the intestine are complex, involving multiple mediators (e.g. eNOS, ErbB ligands, IGF-1, IGF-2, KGF and VIP), the roles of which are both cell-type specific and dependent upon the physiological/pathophysiological state of the organism.

1.3 Insulin-like growth factors

1.3.i The IGF peptides

The IGFs or somatomedins are peptide hormones that have main functions in growth and development with important roles in cell migration, proliferation, differentiation and cell survival. The IGF system is comprised of the ligands: IGF-1 and IGF-2 (70% amino acid sequence homology), the receptors: IGF-1R and IGF-2R (also known as the mannose-6-phosphate R), as well as six IGF binding proteins (IGFBP-1 to -6). The IGFs were first identified as mediators of growth hormone (GH; aka somatotrophin)-induced skeletal growth ¹⁸⁵ and were recognized to be structurally homologous to insulin ^{140, 186}, which functions largely in metabolism and nutrient homeostasis. In contrast, the IGFs are known to serve more of a mitogenic role under normal physiology in all vertebrates ¹⁸⁷. IGF-1 and IGF-2 both structurally resemble proinsulin in that they consist of four evolutionarily-conserved domains, A, B, C and D, with A- and B-domains connected by disulfide bonds that are homologous to those of insulin. However, IGF-1 (70 amino acids) and IGF-2 (67 amino acids) do not undergo PC1/3- or PC2-mediated proteolytic cleavage, as is the case with proinsulin, to produce the mature insulin bi-peptide with A- and B-chains. Instead, mature

IGF-1 and IGF-2 remain intact with a C-domain and an additional D-domain, which is not found on proinsulin ¹⁸⁸.

Due to differential exon splicing, IGF-1 exists as different isoforms that have different biological effects and may initiate varied signalling pathways ¹⁸⁹. Variants of IGF-1 (Figure 1.4) that form starting from exon 1 are classified as C1 or Class 1 isoforms, while isoforms that initiate from exon 2 are grouped as Class 2 (C2) isoforms. Overexpression of Class 1 IGF-1 (IGF-1:C1) in dystrophic *mdx* mice demonstrate that this isoform causes skeletal muscle hypertrophy, decreases the progression of myofiber atrophy following denervation, and slows the onset of skeletal muscle necrosis. Similarly, previous studies show that over-expression of Class 2 IGF-1 (IGF-1:C2) isoform leads to a 5-times greater increase in total muscle IGF-1 levels and concomitantly increased muscle mass ¹⁸⁹.



Figure 1.4 *Human IGF-1 mRNA splicing*. IGF-1 isoforms include Class 1, which contain coding regions starting from exon 1 and Class 2 that initiate from exon 2. Grey intron and white exon regions are representative and, therefore, not to scale.

IGF-1 is expressed and secreted by many somatic tissues and the site of secretion reflects its actions ¹⁹⁰. The majority of circulating IGF-1 is produced from the liver via control by the hypothalamic-pituitary-liver axis and its respective endocrine hormones: growth hormone releasing-hormone, GH and IGF-1; both post-natal and pubertal growth is regulated through this axis. In contrast, IGF-2 is released from the liver into the circulation in a constitutive manner. Normal fetal growth is regulated by both IGF-1 and IGF-2, despite low levels of GH and GH receptors in the liver of the fetus. Initially, IGF-2 predominates in the fetus with highest levels early in gestation, followed by rising IGF-1 levels closer to full gestation. IGF-1 and IGF-2 are also expressed and secreted in numerous organs and tissues outside of the liver including, but not limited to intestine, bone and ovary – in all of these tissues, autocrine and paracrine mechanisms of actions are important ^{191, 192}.

Several pathways integrate to regulate the expression and production of the IGFs. Unlike insulin, IGF-1 is not affected by serum glucose levels and, in fact, GH is the principle stimulus of IGF-1 release from hepatocytes along with lesser effects of insulin, cortisol and triiodothyronine, as well as inhibitory actions of glucagon and amino acids ^{140, 193-196}. In most tissues, IGF-2 and IGF-2R mRNA expression is regulated via genomic imprinting, causing expression of only the paternal allele ¹⁹⁷⁻¹⁹⁹. The maternal IGF-2 allele is transcriptionally repressed due, in part, to non-methylation and to the transcriptional CCCTC-binding factor, which binds enhancer elements upstream of the H19 gene and, hence, restricts transcription of the adjacent Igf2 gene. The paternal allele is methylated, thus preventing transcriptional CCCTC-binding factor binding, (and in turn this region is free to associate with cis enhancer elements of Igf2 gene to drive its transcription). In addition, posttranscriptional regulation of IGFs occurs through the activity of a number of microRNAs and this has been studied in different model systems. One study demonstrated that the microRNAs, miR-1 and miR-206, target the 3'UTR of the IGF-1 mRNA and repress its translation. Similarly, IGF-1 downregulation was observed due to the microRNA, miR-32, in myocardial microvascular endothelial cells in a diabetic rat model. IGF-2 mRNA expression levels are also downregulated by the IGF-2 mRNA-binding proteins (IMP1, IMP2, IMP3). Furthermore, the RNA-binding protein, Lin-28, has also been shown to bind IGF-2 mRNA and activate translation in both embryonic and adult tissues ²⁰⁰. Collectively, therefore the IGFs represent a rather complex system involving multiple forms and differential regulation pre- and posttranscriptionally.

1.3.ii Metabolism and clearance of the IGFs

Circulating IGF-1 and IGF-2 are bound to the high-affinity IGFBPs that not only modulate the availability of the IGFs to enter freely into tissues and bind to their receptors, but also prolong their plasma half-lives and potency. In addition, a series of low-affinity IGFBPs exists, including IGFBP-7 and -8 ²⁰¹. IGFBPs are primarily localized within the extracellular matrix, circulation and extravascular fluids ²⁰², and mainly function as a reservoir for IGFs, sequestering them for controlled release and delivery. Of the six binding proteins, IGFBP-3 is the most prominent and, hence, has the most binding capacity (80% in humans). However, IGFBP-3, -4 and -5 predominate in the rodent and human postnatal intestine . The IGFbinding protein complex exists in a 1:1 molar ratio along with an 85-kDa acid-labile subunit (ALS) to form a large 150kDa complex ¹⁴⁰. Although the role of the ALS is often dismissed, the IGFBPs are known to have both IGF-inhibitory and potentiating properties, in addition to sequestering the IGFs. Hence, inhibitory actions have been demonstrated for IGFBP-1, -2, -3, -4 and -6, while IGFBP-1, -3 and -5 have potentiating actions through their close association with the extracellular matrix or cell surface ¹⁴⁰. Futhermore, the affinity of the IGFBPs to the IGFs is at least equal to or greater than that of IGF-1R, depending on the cell-type. For example, a study utilizing bovine aortic endothelial cells demonstrated that there were twice as many binding sites associated with IGFBPs as IGF-1Rs per cell ²⁰³. Both IGFBP and receptor interactions inhibit transport of IGF peptides; however, only IGF-1R binding leads to peptide degradation. Proteases such as caspases and prostate-specific antigen, in turn, can limit IGFBP activity by digestion and therefore increase IGF availability ²⁰². Finally, increasing evidence suggests that the IGFBPs also have actions independent of their association with the IGFs, through IGFBP receptors, although the physiological role is not known ²⁰⁴⁻²⁰⁶.

In addition to regulated metabolism of IGFs by IGFBPs, activity of the IGFs is also limited by degradation, which occurs through the actions of the proteolytic insulin-degrading enzyme ^{207, 208}, as well as via rapid renal clearance when IGF-1 or IGF-2 is not complexed with IGFBPs. The degradation of IGF-1 in the rat duodenum and ileum was found to be rapid, with a half-life of 2 min as determined via radiolabelled tracer methodology ²⁰⁹.

1.3.iii Bioactivities of IGFs

The IGFs and their receptors are indispensible components of embryonic and postnatal growth as evidenced by gene mutagenesis studies ²¹⁰. The majority of IGFs are secreted from the liver with IGF-1 being the dominant form that is secreted in adult life. Circulating IGF-1 released by the liver in response to GH acts in an endocrine manner, while also providing negative feedback on GH release ¹⁸⁸. It has been long known that over-expression of GH ²¹¹ and IGF-1 ²¹² in transgenic mice elevates the levels of these peptides, resulting in enhanced body growth. Similarily, global knockout of the Igf1 ^{210, 213-215}, Igf2 ²¹⁵⁻²¹⁸ and Igf1r ^{215, 218} genes causes severe embryonic and postnatal growth retardation, resulting in high neonatal

lethality and birth weights that are 60% and 40% of normal, respectively. Nevertheless, mutations in GH or the IGF system do not appear to be deleterious in adulthood and are not associated with morbidity.

In addition to its endocrine role, IGF-1 is also secreted in a tissue-specific manner, therefore acting as an autocrine or paracrine growth factor for many tissues ²¹⁹. While the exact roles of these two sources of IGF-1 have not been fully elucidated, it is clear that they play different roles as exemplified by the liver-specific Igf1 gene-deleted mouse model ^{191,} ²²⁰. Hence, studies in these mice indicated that liver-derived IGF-1 is essential for periosteal bone growth and for negative feedback on GH secretion, but not for linear growth. These studies also demonstrated that liver-derived IGF-1 constitutes 75% of IGF-1 found in the circulation and that this fraction of circulating IGF-1 is not necessary for postnatal tissue growth. Thus, peripheral sources of IGF-1 and IGF-2 are sufficient to transduce mitogenic cues. This conclusion was further exemplified through the use of the α -smooth muscle actin (aSMA) promoter-driven IGF-1 transgenic mouse model, in which IGF-1 is overexpressed in mesenchymal cells $^{147, 157, 221}$. The α SMA-IGF-1 transgenic mouse displays normal serum IGF-1 levels but has enhanced growth of peripheral α SMA-positive tissues. For example, these mice exhibit increased growth of the intestinal muscularis, since cells within the lamina propria and smooth muscle layer are major sites of IGF-1 expression in the bowel ^{222, 223}. While it is difficult to ascertain the endogenous effects of locally-expressed tissue IGF-1 using IGF-1 over-expression methodologies, tissue-specific deletion of the IGF-1R provides a powerful tool in order to dissect locally-expressed IGF-mediated actions in peripheral tissues (Table 1.3). Nevertheless, this tissue-specific approach also presents its own limitation, as it does not differentiate between local and circulating IGF-1. Therefore, to

delineate the actions of IGF-1 both methodologies must be taken together to form an integrative conclusion.

KO location	Igf1r ^{flox/flox}	Cre recombinase	Phenotype	Reference
Prostate		Arr2PBi-Cre	Cell autonomous proliferation and	224
epithelium			hyperplasia	
			↑ p53-regulated apoptosis	
			↑ rate of prostate cancer with	
			compromised p53 activity	
Brain (CNS)	\checkmark	Nestin-Cre	↓ lifespan	225
			Altered development of	
			somatotrophic axis	
Sertoli cell	\checkmark	Cre lentiviral	↓ proliferation	226
		construct	↑ apoptosis	
			↓ lactate and transferrin secretions	
Skin/organo-	\checkmark	Cre adenoviral	↓ proliferation (keratinocyte)	227
typic model		construct	↑ differentiation (keratinocyte)	
			IRS2 overexpression	
Hepatocyte/	\checkmark	α -fetoprotein	↓ proliferation in males	228
cholangiocyte		enhancer-Cre	(hepatocyte)	
			\downarrow ERK1/2	
			Downregulation IRS1	
Adipose tissue	\checkmark	Meu-Cre	↓ adipose tissue mass	229
			↑ adipose tissue lipid content	
Osteoblast	\checkmark	Cre adenoviral	↓ cancellous bone volume	230
		construct	↓ connectivity	
			↓ rate of mineralization of osteoid	
Vascular	\checkmark	Tie-2-Cre	↓ retinal neovascularization	231
endothelium			during hypoxia	
			↓ VEGF during hypoxia	
			↓ eNOS during hypoxia	
Venous smooth	\checkmark	Cytomegalovirus-	↓ in mechanical stretch-induced	232
muscle cell		Cre	proliferation	
			↓ neointima formation	
β-cell	\checkmark	Pdx-Cre, RIP-Cre	↓ acute phase insulin release	233
			No change in β -cell apoptosis	
			during development	
			No change in β -cell growth	
			during early development	
CNS	\checkmark	CamKII _α -Cre	↓ remyelination	234
			↓ proliferation and survival of	
			oligodendrocyte progenitors	

 Table 1.3 Tissue-specific IGF-1R KO models and their phenotypes

In order to examine the role of the IGFs in bowel growth, it is important to first consider the location of locally-expressed IGF-1 and IGF-2. Microarray analysis of isolated epithelial and mesenchymal fractions confirmed that IGF-1 is most highly enriched within the mesenchymal region of the intestine ²³⁵ and, more specifically, in the ISEMFs and external smooth muscle layer ^{222, 223}. The ISEMF layer underlies the epithelial cells of the crypt-villus unit and is known to have an important role in controlling enterocyte proliferation and differentiation ²³⁶⁻²³⁸. ISEMFs engage in reciprocal cross-talk with adjacent epithelial cells by releasing various signalling molecules and growth factors, including the IGFs, EbrB ligands, KGF, b-fibroblast growth factor (FGF) and hepatocyte growth factor (HGF)²³⁹⁻²⁴¹. It is not entirely clear what mechanisms regulate IGF-1 expression in ISEMFs. although IGF-1 mRNA levels increase in a time- and dose-dependent manner in primary ISEMF cell cultures following treatment with GLP-2¹²⁹. Furthermore, factors associated with intestinal disease, intestinal resection and altered nutrient intake may regulate IGF-1 secretion from these cells ^{223, 242, 243}. Further studies that examine the functional response of epithelial cells to ISEMF IGF-1 release through the use of a cell co-culture system could prove beneficial in this regard. In addition, IGF-1 is also expressed in muscularis smooth muscle and lamina propria macrophages where their paracrine actions influence neighboring cell growth ^{184, 244, 245}.

In normal physiology and in multiple animal models of disease, IGF-1 administration has trophic effects, including most somatic tissues as well as, most importantly to this discussion, the SI and LI ^{96, 141, 246}. Consistent with these findings, the proliferation and survival of IE cells increases in response to transgenic over-expression or administration of IGF-1 ^{142, 148, 149}. Specifically, both GH and IGF-1 transgenic mice have been reported to demonstrate increased intestinal weight and length, while IGF-1 transgenic animals also

exhibit increased crypt cell proliferation. Moreover, it was shown that IGF-1 can mediate the same trophic actions as GH but does not require the presence of GH, with the intestine being particularly responsive to IGF-1 excess. Trophic effects of exogenously-administered IGF-1 have also been studied in a rat model of TPN-induced mucosal atrophy ¹⁶⁰; these mice demonstrate increased protein synthesis, DNA and crypt depth in the jejunal mucosa and increased protein synthesis in the muscularis, therefore displaying an IGF-1-induced reversal of TPN-associated mucosal atrophy. Additionally, IGF-1 administration reverses intestinal atrophy in rodent models of intestinal damage, such as radiation enteritis and severe burn injury, while IGF-1 transgenic mice exhibit reduced spontaneous apoptosis and irradiation-induced apoptosis of IE cells ²⁴⁷⁻²⁵⁰. Interestingly, in numerous instances, IGF-1 administration mimics the intestinotrophic and functional effects observed with exogenously-administered GLP-2; specifically, GLP-2 and IGF-1 appear to overlap in their roles in intestinal adaptation following loss of mucosal function due to disease, bowel injury or resection.

Endogenous release of intestinal IGFs may be altered in disease states in which there is adaptive growth of the SI and LI. Adaptive hyperplasia is stimulated by luminal nutrients, circulating hormones, such as GLP-2 (as discussed above) and locally-produced growth factors, including the IGFs. Thus, intestinally-derived IGFs have been reported to act on the IE-IGF-1R in response to various forms of intestinal insult, including intestinal adaptation to fasting and re-feeding, resection, mucositis and IBD ²⁰¹. Several studies have further examined the association between fasting/re-feeding and endogenous IGF-1 and GLP-2 production ^{108, 223}. The data demonstrate that fasting and re-feeding in rats results in increased jejunal IGF-1 mRNA levels and this effect is temporally associated with restored intestinal mass and functional capacity. Furthermore, re-feeding-induced jejunal IGF-1 mRNA levels

are reduced when the GLP-2R antagonist, GLP-2³⁻³³ is administered during the period of refeeding ¹⁰⁸. A temporal association also exists between the GLP-2-induced expansion of putative intestinal stem cells and increased jejunal IGF-1 mRNA levels following ileo-cecal resection ²⁴². Furthermore, endogenous IGF-2 may increase intestinal adaptation following resection by stimulating crypt fission ²⁵¹.

1.3.iv IGF-1 receptor signalling

Both IGF-1 and IGF-2 are ligands for the type 1 or IGF-1R, which is similar in structure and signalling to the insulin receptor (IR). The IGF-1R is a cell-surface, transmembrane receptor belonging to the growth factor family of receptors with intrinsic tyrosine kinase activity (Figure 1.5) $^{252, 253}$. IGF-1R and IR are $\alpha_2\beta_2$ heterotetrameric stuctures composed of extracellular α -subunits, involved in ligand binding, and membrane-spanning β -subunits, with intrinsic tyrosine kinase activity. Encoded on chromosome 15, the IGF-1R is comprised of 21 exons, with exons 1-10 encoding the α -subunit and exons 12-21 the β -subunit ^{252, 253}. The IGF-1R precursor molecule is a 1367 amino acid protein that undergoes proteolytic cleavage resulting in separate α - and β -subunits linked by four disulfide bonds. Due to the highly homologous nature of the IR and IGF-1R α - and β -subunits, as well as the similar location of the disulfide bonds between individual $\alpha\beta$ dimers, mature receptors in this family can present as hybrid receptors. Hence, cells that express both the IGF-1R and IR can produce hybrid receptors comprising the IGF-1R $\alpha\beta$ dimer bound to the IR $\alpha\beta$ dimer (including either the fetal/cancer IR-A isoform or the adult IR-B isoform). Importantly, IGF-1 can bind all of these hybrid receptors, whereas IGF-2 can only bind the IGF-1R/IR-A hybrid, and insulin has insignificant affinity for any of the hybrid receptors ²⁵⁴. Moreover,

IGF-2 can also interact with the monomeric transmembrane mannose-6-phosphate receptor. The IGF-2R is believed to function mainly as a clearance receptor for IGF-2. However, reports have suggested that IGF-2 binding to IGF-2R can indirectly activate extracellular signal-regulated kinase (Erk) signalling through transactivation of sphingosine-1 phosphate receptors ²⁵⁵.



Figure 1.5 Structure of human insulin-like growth factor-1 receptor (IGF-1R). A member of the growth factor family of receptors with intrinsic tyrosine kinase activity, IGF-1R is a heterotetramer composed of two extracellular α-chains and two membrane-spanning βchains. α-chains contain 2 large leucine-rich repeat domains (L1 and L2) that are separated by a cystine-rich domain, which is important for ligand binding and contains, including but not limited to, exon 3. β-chains contain the tyrosine kinase domain that is the site of autocatalytic phosphorylation. α- and β-chains are linked by 4 disulfide bonds. β-chain amino acid sequence numbers are indicated as well as the 24 amino acid transmembrane domain (gradient).

IGF receptors have been localized throughout the body and, more specifically, throughout the SI and LI, with receptor expression in both the muscularis and mucosa ^{201, 256}. Within the mucosa, the IGF-1R is found on both the apical and basolateral region of crypt and villus epithelial cells with increasing abundance in the proliferative crypt cells, and the highest density on the basolateral membrane of these IE cells ^{148, 257}.

The ligand binding region of the IGF-1R is composed of three domains, the large leucine-rich repeat domain (L1), the cysteine-rich domain (CR) and the leucine-rich repeat domain (L2) $^{252, 253}$. Upon ligand binding, tyrosine residues in the β -subunits of the IGF-1R undergo autocatalytic phosphorylation (e.g. Y¹¹³¹, Y¹¹³⁵, Y¹¹³⁶)^{258, 259}. This results in further tyrosine kinase activity that phosphorylates tyrosine residues in the juxtamembrane Y⁹⁴³ and Y^{950} , and C-terminal Y^{1316} regions, thereby opening docking sites for signing molecules that contain a phosphotyrosine binding domain, including insulin receptor substrate (IRS)-1 to IRS4 and the Src-homology adaptor protein ²⁶⁰⁻²⁶⁴. The possibility of heterodimerization of IGF-1R and IR adds further complexity and specificity to this signalling pathway by permitting/increasing association with alternate intracellular proteins. Nevertheless, IRS proteins are the major IR and IGF-1 signalling route, wherein they are phosphorylated by the receptor tyrosine kinase, leading to further availability of docking sites for downstream molecules such as PI3K and Grb2²⁶⁵⁻²⁶⁷. Interestingly, various IRS isoforms have relatively important but different roles in growth and metabolism. For example, IRS1 KO mice have severe growth retardation with mild insulin resistance ²⁶⁸; however, IRS2 null animals have severe metabolic disorder including insulin resistance and beta cell dysfunction leading to diabetes ^{269, 270}. Collectively, these studies reveal that IRS1 appears to be preferentially required for growth, whereas IRS2 mediates the metabolic actions of IGF-1 and IR signalling. In contrast, IRS3 KO does not confer any changes in phenotype, while IRS4 KO

results in only modest growth retardation and glucose intolerance ^{271, 272}. However, this does not negate their importance, as IRS proteins can play overlapping and complementary roles. For instance, double KO of IRS1 and IRS3 produces a synergistic effect resulting in severe lipoatrophy and diabetes ²⁷³.

The PI3K pathway involves the recruitment of the p85 regulatory subunit to IRS proteins, resulting in activation of the p110 catalytic subunit of the PI3K molecule ²⁷⁴. As a result, PI3K converts phosphatidylinositol-(4,5)-bisphosphate to phosphatidylinositol-(3,4,5)-triphosphate (PI(3,4,5)P₃). Recruitment by PI(3,4,5)P₃ of pleckstrin homology domain-containing proteins, such as serine/threonine kinase Akt/protein kinase B (PKB), to the membrane then allows for the activation of this pleiotrophic growth and survival enzyme ²⁷⁵. Hence, binding of PI(3,4,5)P₃ to Akt leads to its activation by 3-phosphoinositide-dependent kinase-1 (PDK-1)-mediated phosphorylation at T³⁰⁸, as well as phosphorylation by an unknown enzyme at S^{473 275}.

Another integral component of IGF-1R signalling is the mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK)/ ERK pathway, which is synonymous with proliferation, transcription and survival. The MAPK signalling cascade is initiated by recruitment of Grb2 adapter protein and the GTP-exchange factor Sos by IRS or by Shc association with the IGF-1R ²⁷⁶. Subsequent signalling involves sequential activation of the G protein Ras, Raf, MEK1/2, and then p44/p42 MAPK (ERK1/2). The serine/threonine kinases, p44/p42 MAPK, are activated through phosphorylation at T²⁰² and Y²⁰⁴, and are known to signal both transcriptional regulation and proliferation responses ²⁷⁷. Thus, IGF-1R signalling, as induced by IGF-1 and/or -2, results in stimulation of cell growth pathways, such as differentiation, proliferation and survival.

1.3.v Clinical relevance of GH/IGF-1 axis mutations

The impact of the GH/IGF-1 axis on body growth is best emphasized through the study of GH/IGF mutations. First reported in 1966, *Laron* syndrome or growth hormone insensitivity syndrome (GHIS) presents as a result of GH receptor mutations, which cause postnatal growth defects that are partially reversible by treatment with IGF-1¹⁹⁰. Interestingly, IGF-2 deficiency results in delayed lung development associated with mal-organized alveoli and thicker alveolar septae ²⁷⁸. However, generally, mutations to either IGF-1 or the IGF-1R cause pre- and postnatal growth restriction leading to low birth weight, no pubertal growth, deafness and craniofacial development defects; notwithstanding, there are no reported gastrointestinal (GI) tract abnormalities in such individuals ²⁷⁹.

Unlike the IR, which has many described mutations that lead to altered biological actions, there are only a few functional analyses of IGF-1R mutations $^{280, 281}$. While IGF-1R point mutations are known to cause growth retardation in humans, studies using animal models of IGF-1R mutations also allow for examination of the role of this receptor in embryogenesis. For example, mice with Igf1r gene ablation display severe prenatal growth delay and high levels of mortality at birth due to respiratory failure 215 . However, heterozygous Igf1r^{+/-} do not die at birth but have growth retardation, metabolic disorders and, interestingly, enhanced longevity 282 . Clinical observances of IGF-1R point mutations have been associated with significant reductions in IGF-1R phosphorylation and downstream signalling $^{253, 280, 281}$. Consistent with this finding, a familial IGF-1R mutation involving a substitution of Arg for Gln at position 481 results in a structural alteration of the IGF-1R near the α -subunit disulphide bond and, subsequently, impaired activation of the intrinsic tyrosine kinase of the IGF-1R, thereby causing growth retardation 253 . Analysis of IGF-1/IGF-1R mutations in humans has thus furthered our understanding of the IGF signalling pathways

and their role in longitudinal growth. However, no study has thoroughly investigated the intestinal phenotype consequent to these mutations, with a resultant lack of implications for intestinal morphology and function.

1.4 Rationale and hypothesis

The insulin-like growth factors, IGF-1 and IGF-2, are related peptides that regulate growth in a wide variety of tissues through actions on the shared IGF-1R¹⁴⁰. IGF-1 is expressed within the GI tract, primarily in ISEMFs and smooth muscle cells¹⁴¹⁻¹⁴⁴. Furthermore, the IGF-1R is expressed on the apical and basolateral membranes of the SI epithelial cells¹⁴⁵. Importantly, it has been established that: 1) GLP-2 and IGF-1 share many similar biological effects in the small intestine ⁸¹; 2) treatment of fetal rat intestinal cells in culture with GLP-2 increases IGF-1 secretion and IGF-1 mRNA transcript levels, while administration of GLP-2 to mice increases the expression of IGF-1, but not of IGF-2, in the small intestine 58, and treatment of ISEMFs with GLP-2 induces a dose- and time-dependent increase in IGF-1R mRNA levels ¹⁰; 3) while wild-type mice respond to GLP-2 treatment with increased intestinal weights and crypt cell proliferation, *Igf1^{-/-}* mice are almost completely unresponsive to the intestinotrophic effects of GLP-2; in contrast, the proliferative actions of GLP-2 are not completely lost in *Igf2^{-/-}* mice ⁹⁵; and 4) GLP-2 and IGF-1 both induce β -catenin translocation in crypt IE cells, and the effects of GLP-2 are prevented by prior administration of an IGF-1R blocker (NVP-AEW541) and are lost in *Igf1^{-/-}* mice, while both GLP-2 and IGF-1 induce expression of the proliferative cWnt marker, c-Myc, and of the dedifferentiation protein, Sox9, in the murine SI¹⁰. These observations identify both IGF-1 and the IGF-1R as essential mediators of GLP-2-induced SI proliferation, growth and cWnt

signaling. However, it is unknown whether the proliferative effects of GLP-2 in the SI are due to the direct action of IGF-1 on the IE-IGF-1R or if there are other paracrine and/or autocrine pathways involved.

Thus, the current thesis focuses on the role of the IE-IGF-1R in the intestinotrophic actions of GLP-2. However, the IGF-1R^{-/-} mouse is perinatally lethal, which precludes such analyses in adult animals ⁵⁴. Furthermore, although use of global KO mice as an experimental model has advantages, such as relative ease of development, it also has disadvantages, including the inability to determine the role of the IGF-1R in specific cell types or organs. Thus, to surmount these problems, a novel, tissue-specific, inducible IE-IGF-1R KO mouse model was developed, in order to determine the requirement for the IE-IGF-1R in the intestinal growth effects of GLP-2. The hypothesis of these studies was, therefore, that *small intestinal growth responses to GLP-2 occur through an IE-IGF-1R-IR-dependent pathway*. The specific aims of this thesis were thus to determine:

- i. the role of the IE-IGF-1R in the <u>acute</u> effects of GLP-2 on β -catenin signalling (Chapter 3);
- the role of the IE-IGF-1R in GLP-2's actions on intestinal growth in *fasting and* <u>re-feeding</u> (Chapter 4); and
- iii. the role of the IE-IGF-1R in the <u>chronic</u> effects of GLP-2 on intestinal growth (Chapter 5).

CHAPTER 2

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Some of the text of this chapter has been submitted for publication:

 K.J. Rowland, S. Trivedi, D. Lee, K. Wan, R.N. Kulkarni, M. Holzenberger and P.L. Brubaker, Loss of glucagon-like peptide-2-induced proliferation following intestinal epithelial insulin-like growth factor-1 receptor deletion. Gastroenterology, 2011.

Accepted, in press.

Author contributions:

K.J. Rowland produced all text and tables within this chapter.

2.1 Animals

All animals were bred at the University of Toronto or purchased from Charles River Canada (CD1 and C57BL/6; St. Constant, PQ, Canada). IE-igf1rKO mice were generated by crossing *villin-CreER*^{T2+/0} and *Igf1r*^{flox/flox} mice ^{225, 228, 283}, both on a C57BL/6 background; the resultant villin-CreER^{T2+/0} x Igf1r^{flox/+} offspring were then mated to Igf1r^{flox/flox} mice to generate the *villin-CreER*^{T2+/0}; *Igf1r*^{flox/flox} (IE-igf1rKO) animals (Figure 2.1a). Care was taken throughout to avoid female villin-Cre-ER^{T2} breeders in the F1 and F2 generations due to potential Cre excision from the maternal genome ²⁸⁴. Age- and sex-matched littermate *villin-Cre-ER*^{T2+/0}; *Igf1r*^{flox/flox} and *Igf1r*^{flox/flox} (control) mice were used in all experiments, and *villin-CreER*^{T2+/0} were also used in chronic studies. Female and male mice were combined in all experiments due to breeding times and limited N values for individual experiments. To localize Cre recombinase expression, LacZ/EGFP reporter mice (Z/EG, a kind gift from A. Nagy, University of Toronto²⁸⁵) were crossed with *villin-Cre-ER*^{T2+/0} animals. Mice were genotyped as previously described ^{228, 283, 285}, and were housed in a 12hour light/dark cycle animal facility at the University of Toronto. All animal studies were approved by the University of Toronto Animal Care Committee.

Nuclear translocation of Cre recombinase was induced in mice aged 8-11 wk by daily intraperitoneal injections of tamoxifen (100 μ L, 10 mg/mL suspended in ethanol and solved in sunflower oil; MP Biomedicals, Solon, OH) for 5 days ²⁸³. Thirty-two hr after tamoxifen injection (at 8:30-9:30 am), some mice were fasted overnight in clean, individual cages before receiving an intraperitoneal injection of vehicle (phosphate-buffered saline (PBS)), Long-Arg³-IGF-1 (LR³IGF-1; 1 μ g/g; media-grade human long-acting IGF-1 analog; GroPep, Adelaide, Australia) or h(Gly²)GLP-2 (0.05 μ g/g; a long-acting DPP-IV resistant



Figure 2.1 Inducible tissue-specific deletion of IGF-1R in murine IE cells. (a) Two rounds of breeding of villin-Cre-ER^{T2+/0} and igf1R^{flox/flox} mice generated villin-Cre-ER^{T2+/0}; Igf1R^{flox/flox} (IE-igf1rKO) mice. Primers (i, ii, iii) were used to detect floxed and recombined Igf1r alleles in a triplex PCR reaction.

GLP-2 analog ⁸⁴; American Peptide Company; Sunnyvale, CA) at t = 0 min, followed by euthanasia at t = 30 - 90 min ('acute' studies). For 'fasting-re-feeding studies', animals were fasted by restricting access to standard chow for 24 hr. 'Fasted' mice were then sacrificed, while 're-fed' mice were subsequently allowed access to chow for 24 hr prior to euthanasia. 'Fed' mice were also individually housed but had free access to chow for 48 hr after the final tamoxifen injection and were then sacrificed. For 'chronic' studies, mice were subcutaneously injected with PBS (500 µL; q24hr), LR³IGF-1 (4 µg/g; q12hr) or h(Gly²)GLP-2 (0.1 µg/g; q24hr) for 10 days, with the final injection being 3 hr prior to sacrifice.

Mice were weighed prior to sacrifice, at which point a 1 cm² section of liver was collected and/or the luminal contents of the SI and LI were gently removed. The SI and LI were weighed, and 2 cm tissue segments from the jejunum and ileum and 1 cm from the colon were collected, immediately frozen and stored at -80°C for water, protein or RNA extraction, while separate tissue segments for morphometry and cell staining were immersed in 10% neutral buffered formalin and fixed for 24 hr before paraffin embedding and sectioning. A 1 cm section of jejunum was also immersed in 0.C.T. Compound (Sakura Finetek, Torrance, CA), frozen in Cytocool II (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Nepean, ON) on dry ice, and stored at -80°C.

2.2 Laser capture microdissection (LCM) and PCR

Fresh-frozen jejunal sections were cut at 9 µm thickness and fixed in 70% ethanol, stained with HistoGene Staining solution (Arcturus Bioscience, Mt. View, CA), dehydrated in xylene and a graded-ethanol series, and then left to dry completely. Approximately 3,500 spots (7.5

µm diameter) of villus and crypt epithelium were collected by laser capture onto LCM caps (CapSure Macro LCM Caps, Arcturus Bioscience) using an Arcturus PixCell lle LCM system. Special care was taken to microdissect cells from well-oriented crypt-villus units only, as well as to exclude sub-epithelium from the burn spots. DNA was isolated from the captured cells using the PicoPure DNA Extraction Kit (Arcturus Bioscience) and PCR was performed as previously described, using the following primers to detect floxed and recombined *Igf1r* alleles in a triplex PCR reaction: 5'-

CCATGGGTGTTAAATGTAATGGC-3'; 5'-ATGAATGCTGGTGAGGGTTGTCTT-3'; and 5'-ATCTTGGAGTGGTTGGGTCTGTTT-3'⁷¹.

2.3 RNA isolation and real-time qRT-PCR

Tissues used for RNA extraction were liver, whole jejunum, and jejunal, ileal or colonic mucosa. Mucosal isolation was conducted by allowing frozen intestine to thaw briefly on ice, followed by longitudinal opening of the tissue and collection of the mucosal fraction by gentle scraping with a glass slide. Samples were lysed and total RNA was isolated using the RNeasy kit according to the manufacturer's instructions (Qiagen Inc., Mississauga, ON, Canada). RNA was quantified by spectrophotometry and then converted to cDNA by reverse transcription using Superscript II Reverse Transcriptase, according to the manufacturer's instructions (Invitrogen Life Technologies Inc., Burlington, ON, Canada). First-strand cDNAs were treated with ribonuclease H to remove RNA, and semi-quantitative RT-PCR (qRT-PCR) was performed using Taqman Universal PCR Master Mix (Applied Biosystems, Foster City, CA) and monitored with MJ Opticon Monitor Analysis Software V 3.1 on the Chromo4 Continuous Fluorescence Detector (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Mississauga, ON, Canada). The TaqMan Gene Expression Assays (Applied Biosystems) used are listed in

Table 2.1. Relative mRNA expression levels were calculated using the $\Delta\Delta C(t)$ method ¹⁰ and all reactions were performed in duplicate. 18S ribosomal RNA was used as the endogenous control for all quantitative analyses ¹⁰.

Target	TaqMan Assay
18S	Hs99999901_s1
Amphiregulin	Mm00437583_m1
c-myc	Mm00487803_m1
Epiregulin	Mm00514794_m1
Erbb1	Mm01187858_m1
Erbb2	Mm00658541_m1
GLP-2R	Mm01329473_m1
HB-EGF	Mm00439307_m1
IGF-1	Mm00439559_m1
IGF-1R exon 2-3	Mm00802837_m1
IGF-1R exon 7-8	Mm00802841_m1
IGF-2	Mm00439564_m1
IRS1	Mm01278327_m1
Proglucagon	Mm00801712_m1
Sox9	Mm00448840_m1

 Table 2.1
 TaqMan gene expression assays for real-time qRT-PCR

2.4 Morphometry and cell staining

Crypt and villus height were measured on hematoxylin and eosin (H&E)-stained 4-µm jejunal cross-sections. An average of 39 well-oriented villi and 43 intact crypts from 2-4 cross-sections per mouse were scored in a blinded manner. Average mucosal cross-sectional area was determined by measuring the area enclosed by crypt-villi in 3 cross-sections per tissue segment.

IHC for the proliferative marker, Ki67, was performed using a rat anti-mouse Ki67 antiserum (Dako, Glostrup, Denmark) with a biotinylated mouse anti-rat secondary antiserum (Vector Laboratories, Burlington, ON, Canada). Negative staining in the absence of primary antiserum was confirmed (Appendix). For each mouse an average of 38 intact half-crypts from 2-3 cross-sections were analyzed. Cell positions 1-20 were counted per half-crypt with the base of the crypt designated as position 1. The incidence of Ki67-positive cells ('proliferative index') was determined by analyzing the relative number of labeled cells to total cells for each cell position.

TUNEL assay for apoptosis was performed following the manufacturer's protocol (Roche Diagnostics Corp., Indianapolis, IN). The total number of TUNEL-positive cells per half-villus was counted ^{10, 85}. Negative staining in the absence of enzyme solution was confirmed. For each mouse an average of 33 intact half-crypt+villi from 2-3 cross-sections were analyzed (Figure 2.2).

Synaptophysin and lysozyme immunofluorescence was conducted using a rabbit antihuman synaptophysin antiserum (1: 150 dilution, Dako), and a rabbit anti-lysozyme antiserum (1: 300 dilution; Dako), respectively, followed by a Cy3-linked donkey anti-rabbit IgG for synaptophysin and an Alexa488-linked goat anti-rabbit IgG antiserum for lysozyme.
The number of stained cells was counted in at least 20 half-villi per mouse. Negative staining in the absence of primary antiserum was confirmed (Appendix). Mucin histochemistry with the Rapid Mucin Stain kit (Polysciences, Warrington, PA) was performed according to the manufacturer's instructions. The number of stained cells was counted in at least 20 half-villi per mouse.

Immunofluorescence analysis for nuclear localization of β -catenin in non-Paneth crypt cells was performed, as previously described ⁶⁸. In brief, mouse anti- β -catenin (1: 200 dilution; BD Biosciences, Mississauga, ON, Canada) and rabbit anti-lysozyme (Dako) antisera were used, with a biotinylated goat anti-mouse secondary antiserum coupled to streptavidin-horseradish peroxidase (1: 200 dilution; Vector Laboratories, Burlington, ON, Canada) with tyramide-Cy3 signal amplification (PerkinElmer, Waltham, MA), as well as an Alexa488-conjugated goat anti-rabbit secondary antiserum (1: 300 dilution; Invitrogen). Nuclei were visualized by staining for DNA with 4'-6-diamidino-2-phenylindole (DAPI) (Vector Laboratories). Negative staining in the absence of primary antiserum was confirmed (Appendix). The quantification of nuclear localization of β -catenin and DAPI, but excluding cells demonstrating the presence of the Paneth cell marker, lysozyme. For each mouse, the cells in an average of 32 intact half-crypts from 2-3 cross-sections were scored.

A Zeiss AxioPlan epifluorescence microscope was used to capture all digital images (Carl Zeiss, Canada, Don Mills, ON, Canada).



Figure 2.2. *Cell positional analysis of Ki67-positive cells in the SI crypt*. Positively stained cells are counted starting at the base of the crypt, which is cell position 1.

2.5 Immunoblotting

Jejunal mucosal scrapes were homogenized in ice-cold RIPA lysis buffer (50 mM ®glycerol-phosphate, 10 mM Hepes pH 7.4, 1% Triton X-100 (v/v), 70 mM sodium chloride, 2 mM EGTA, 1 mM sodium orthovanadate, 1 mM sodium fluoride and 1 complete mini EDTA-free protease inhibitor tablet (Roche Diagnostics)). The protein concentration of the supernatant was determined by the Bradford method (Bio-Rad). For western blot analysis to detect Ser⁴⁷³ phosphorylation of Akt, 75 µg of protein from each sample was added to 4X SDS-PAGE loading buffer (0.2 M Tris-HCl, 8% SDS w/v, 40% glycerol, 200 mM dithiothreitol, 0.01% bromophenol blue) and RIPA lysis buffer, boiled for 5 minutes at 95°C and run on an 8% SDS-PAGE gel. Proteins were then transferred to polyvinylidene difluoride membranes (Bio-Rad) at 4°C overnight. Following transfer, membranes were washed in Tris-buffered saline/0.1% Tween 20 (v/v) (TBST). The membranes were blocked in 5% non-fat dry milk (w/v) in TBST for 1 hr at room temperature, followed by a brief wash and overnight incubation at 4°C with primary antibodies in 0.1% TBST. Membranes were subsequently washed and incubated with appropriate horseradish peroxidase-linked secondary antibodies. Protein bands were detected using enhanced chemiluminescence (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech). When appropriate, membranes were stripped by incubation in stripping buffer (62.5 mM Tris-HCl pH 6.7, 2% sodium dodecyl sulfate w/v, 100 mM βmecaptoethanol) for 20 min at 50°C and re-probed. Primary antisera used were rabbit antiphospho-Ser⁴⁷³Akt (1: 1000 dilution, pAkt; Cell Signaling Technology, Danvers, MA) and rabbit anti-actin (1: 1000 dilution, Sigma-Aldrich). The secondary antibody was a horseradish peroxidase-linked anti-rabbit IgG (1: 2000 dilution, Cell Signaling).

2.6 Statistical analysis

All data are expressed as mean \pm standard error. Some experimental data were expressed as log10 to normalize variance for statistical analysis. Results were analyzed by Student *t* test, or by one- or two-way analysis of variance (ANOVA), followed by Bonferroni *post hoc* analysis, as appropriate. *P* values of < 0.05 were considered to be statistically significant.

CHAPTER 3:

The IE-IGF-1R is required for acute GLP-2-induced small intestinal β-catenin and proliferative signaling

Some of the text of this chapter has been submitted for publication:

 K.J. Rowland, S. Trivedi, D. Lee, K. Wan, R.N. Kulkarni, M. Holzenberger and P.L. Brubaker, *Loss of glucagon-like peptide-2-induced proliferation following intestinal epithelial insulin-like growth factor-1 receptor deletion*. Gastroenterology, 2011.
Accepted, in press.

Author contributions:

S. Trivedi, D. Lee and K. Wan were undergraduate project students under the direct supervision of K.J. Rowland. R.N. Kulkarni and M. Holzenberger provided original mouse breeding pairs. All other work, data analysis and writing were complete by K.J. Rowland.

3.1 IGF-1 receptor deletion in IE-igf1rKO mice

To investigate the interactions between GLP-2 and IGF-1R signalling in a site-specific manner, an inducible IE cell-specific KO of exon 3 of the IGF-1R was generated. PCR analysis of IE cells collected by LCM demonstrated the presence of the excised gene fragment (204 bp) only in cells from IE-igf1rKO mice as compared to control (*Igf1r^{flox/flox}*) animals (Figure 3.1a). Densitometric analysis of the PCR products from 2 mice indicated ~85% recombination in IE cells from the IE-igf1rKO mice. Moreover, qRT-PCR for IGF-1R mRNA (exon boundaries (e) 2-3 and 7-8) in jejunal mucosa showed an 88.4 ± 9.0% decrease in IGF-1R (e2-3) transcripts in the KO mice relative to controls (p<0.05; Figure 3.1b). A trend towards a similar reduction in IGF-1R (e7-8) mRNA levels was also found in control and KO animals. Additionally, recombination was achieved in *villin-Cre-ER*^{T2+/0};*Z/EG* reporter mice, as determined by the appearance of fluorescence in IE cells but not surrounding tissues (Figure 3.1c). Therefore, recombination in IE cells of the SI was found to be highly efficient in IE-igf1rKO mice following Cre induction.



64



Figure 3.1 Inducible tissue-specific deletion of IGF-1R in murine IE cells. (a) Recombination percentage as determined by relative band intensities measured from ethidium bromidestained gel. Samples were obtained from laser-captured jejunal IE cells of $Igf1r^{flox/flox}$ (control, open bars; n=2) and IE-igf1rKO (closed bars; n=2) mice and were subjected to PCR analysis using genotype-specific primers. (b) Relative qRT-PCR quantification of IGF-1R mRNA transcripts (exon boundaries 2-3 and 7-8) from jejunal mucosa of Igf1r^{flox/flox} (open

bars; n=7) and IE-igf1rKO (closed bars; n=9) mice. (c) Representative sections of jejunum from tamoxifen-treated Z/EG, and villin-Cre^{ERT2+/0};Z/EG mice. * p<0.05.

3.2 IE-igf1rKO mice display normal small intestinal characteristics

IE-igf1rKO mice were phenotypically normal, with no difference in body weight (Igf1r^{flox/flox}: 19.1 ± 0.89 g vs. IE-igf1rKO: 19.4 ± 0.73 g). Histological analysis revealed no gross alterations in crypt-villus architecture after IGF-1R knockout and no significant differences in SI weight, crypt depth or villus height, compared to littermate control mice (Figure 3.2a-b). The incidence of Ki67-positive cells, a marker of proliferation, did not differ between IE-igf1rKO and control mice, and was highest between cell positions 5-15 in both groups of animals (Figure 3.2c). We next determined whether loss of the IE-IGF-1R leads to altered IE cell lineages using specific markers of the differentiated cell types. The number of synaptophysin-positive enteroendocrine cells, mucin-positive goblet cells and lysozymepositive Paneth cells was found to be comparable in KO and control animals (Figure 3.2d). qRT-PCR analysis was also carried out to assess baseline mRNA expression of several key factors known to be involved in GLP-2-induced SI proliferation. No significant differences were observed in transcript levels for IGF-1, GLP-2R, the ErbB ligands epiregulin, amphiregulin and HB-EGF, and the ErbB receptor ErbB1, in jejunal (Figure 3.2e), ileal (Figure 3.2f) and colonic (Figure 3.2g) mucosa of control and IE-igf1rKO mice. Reduced mRNA levels of proglucagon and ErbB2 were seen in ileal (p < 0.05), but not in jejunal and colonic mucosa of KO animals. Significant reductions in IGF-1R mRNA (e2-3 and e7-8) were found in jejunal, ileal and colonic mucosa. However, consistent with the specificity of the villin promoter for IE cells ²⁸³, no change in IGF-1R (e2-3) mRNA transcript levels were observed in the liver of IE-igf1rKO mice, nor were IGF-1 mRNA levels altered, compared to control littermates (Figure 3.2h). Therefore, the basal architecture of and growth factor expression in the SI of the IE-igf1rKO mice appeared to be normal.



IE-igf1rKO



400 т villus height 300 (mn) 200

81

3

2

1

0

lgf1r^{flox/flox}

IE-igf1r KO



а

lgf1r^{flox/flox}

0

. 0

10

cell position

5

15

20

С



Figure 3.2 *Characterization of IE-igf1rKO mice under basal conditions*. Igf1r^{flox/flox} (control) and IE-igf1rKO mice were fasted overnight, followed by examination of SI (a) weight (n=9, controls; n=15 KO), and (b) analysis of Ki67-labelled jejunal crypt IE cells from control (n=5) and IE-igf1rKO (n=10) mice. Position 1 designates the cell at the base of the crypt. (d) Quantification of differentiated IE cell types in control and IE-igf1rKO jejunum through analysis of synaptophysin- (open bars, n=4-6), mucin- (hatched bars, n=5), and lysozyme-(black bars, n=5-6) positive cells. (e-h) Expression of mRNA transcripts in control (open bars) and IE-igf1rKO (closed bars) mice was determined by qRT-PCR for IGF-1, proglucagon, GLP-2R, ErbB ligands (amphiregulin, epiregulin, HB-EGF) and ErbB receptors (ErbB1, ErbB2) in jejunal (e), ileal (f), and colonic (g) mucosa (n=6-9); and (h) IGF-1 and

IGF-1R at exon boundary 2-3 in liver (n=6). Expression was normalized for expression of 18S RNA.

3.3 Strain-specific differences between C57BL/6 and CD1 mice in response to acute administration of IGF-1

Preliminary studies indicated that commercially-available C57BL/6 mice did not respond to a dose of IGF-1 (e.g. $0.5 \text{ }\mu\text{g/g}$) that we had previously reported to increase IE cell P-Akt in CD1 animals ⁶⁸. Therefore, to determine a dose at which C57BL/6 mice do respond to IGF-1 treatment, fasted CD1 mice were treated for 30 min with either 0.75 µg/g IGF-1 or vehicle, while fasted C57BL/6 mice were treated for 30 min with either 0.75 μ g/g IGF-1, 1.0 μ g/g IGF-1 or vehicle. Acute signalling responses to IGF-1 treatment were then analyzed by examining activation of the cWnt signalling pathway via IHC for nuclear localization of βcatenin, and of the PI3K/Akt pathway via immunoblotting for phospho-Akt. CD1 mice treated with 0.75 μ g/g IGF-1 displayed a slight but not significant activation of β -catenin signalling within the jejunal IE cells (Figure 3.3a) but significantly increased P-Akt (Ser473) relative to vehicle-treated controls (Figure 3.3b; p<0.05). However, C57BL/6 mice treated with the high (1.0 μ g/g), but not the lower (0.75 μ g/g) IGF-1 dose demonstrated significant increases in both nuclear localization of β -catenin and P-Akt in the jejunal mucosa (p<0.05). These findings demonstrated that a dose of $1.0 \,\mu\text{g/g}$ IGF-1 was sufficient to induce IE cell signalling in C57BL/6 mice.

3.4 Absence of the P-Akt response to IGF-1 treatment in IE-igf1rKO and control mice To determine whether the acute signalling effects of IGF-1 treatment are lost in absence of the IE-IGF-1R, control and IE-igf1rKO mice were treated with 5 daily injections of tamoxifen (100 μ L, 10 mg/mL), fasted overnight on the fifth day, and then treated with vehicle or 1.0 μ g/g IGF-1 for 30 minutes. Unexpectedly, both control and KO mice demonstrated no significant change in the phosphorylation (Ser⁴⁷³) of Akt in response to IGF-1 treatment relative to vehicle-treated controls (Figure 3.3c). Further analyses of Akt signalling were therefore not conducted in the present study.



Figure 3.3 β-catenin and PI3K/Akt signalling in response to IGF-1 in CD1, C57BL/6, control and IE-igf1rKO mice. (a) Immunofluorescent staining for nulear localization of βcatenin in non-Paneth crypt cells in mouse jejunal sections of CD1 and C57BL/6 mice treated with vehicle (open bars) or IGF-1 at low (0.75 ug/g; gray bars) and high (1.0 ug/g; black bars) (n=4 each). (b and c) P-Akt protein levels of (b) normal CD1 and C57BL/6 (c) control and IE-igf1rKO mice, from jejunal mucosa treated with vehicle (open bars) or IGF-1 (closed bars; n=4-8). * p<0.05 as indicated

3.5 cWnt signalling is reduced in IE-igf1rKO mice following acute GLP-2 administration

We have previously shown that GLP-2 acutely activates β -catenin signalling in the SI crypt, using global, acute IGF-1R inhibition to demonstrate that this response requires IGF-1R signalling ⁶⁸. To examine the specific role of the IE-IGF-1R in GLP-2-induced β -catenin activation in intestinal crypt cells, IE-igf1rKO mice and controls were pre-treated with tamoxifen (as above), and then treated with h(Gly²)GLP-2 (herein referred to as GLP-2) for 30 min, followed by analysis of nuclear localization of β -catenin in non-Paneth crypt cells (Figure 3.4a). Administration of GLP-2 to control mice significantly increased nuclear β catenin in non-Paneth crypt cells, to $191.9 \pm 28.7\%$ of vehicle (p<0.05), consistent with previous reports ⁶⁸. Following deletion of the IGF-1R in IE cells, the ability of GLP-2 to induce β -catenin activation was abolished (Figure 3.4a). Analysis of β -catenin target gene induction by qRT-PCR similarly revealed that both c-Myc (p < 0.05) (Figure 3.4b) and Sox9 (Figure 3.4c) transcript levels were increased in control mice 90 min following GLP-2 administration. In contrast, basal c-Myc and Sox9 (p<0.05) mRNA levels were both upregulated in vehicle-treated IE-igf1rKO mice, but no further increase was observed in response to treatment with GLP-2.

Taken together, the results presented in this chapter are consistent with a role for the IE-IGF-1R in the actions of GLP-2 to induce cWnt signalling in SI crypt epithelial cells.



<u>Figure 3.4</u> β -catenin signalling in response to GLP-2 in IE-igf1rKO mice. (a)

Immunofluorescent staining for β -catenin (red) and lysozyme (green) in mouse jejunal tissue; DNA was stained with DAPI (blue). Quantification of nuclear β -catenin-positivity in non-Paneth crypt cells (indicated with the arrows in the representative photomicrograph) of control and IE-igf1rKO mice treated with vehicle (open bars) or GLP-2 (closed bars; n=6-8 each). (b and c) mRNA transcript levels of (b) c-Myc and (c) Sox9, normalized to 18S, in jejunal extracts of control and IE-igf1rKO mice treated with vehicle (open bars) or GLP-2 (closed bars; n=5-10 each)* p<0.05, ** p<0.01 as indicated.

CHAPTER 4:

IE-IGF-1R IS REQUIRED FOR FASTING AND RE-FEEDING-INDUCED SMALL INTESTINAL RE-GROWTH

Some of the text of this chapter has been submitted for publication:

 K.J. Rowland, S. Trivedi, D. Lee, K. Wan, R.N. Kulkarni, M. Holzenberger and P.L. Brubaker, *Loss of glucagon-like peptide-2-induced proliferation following intestinal epithelial insulin-like growth factor-1 receptor deletion*. Gastroenterology, 2011.

Accepted, in press.

Author contributions:

S. Trivedi, D. Lee and K. Wan were undergraduate project students under the direct supervision of K.J. Rowland. R.N. Kulkarni and M. Holzenberger provided original mouse breeding pairs. All other work, data analysis and writing were complete by K.J. Rowland.

4.1 IE-IGF-1R signalling is required for SI re-growth in the re-fed mouse

To determine if IE-IGF-1R signalling is required for GLP-2-dependent intestinal adaptation and re-growth during fasting and re-feeding, respectively, control and IE-igf1rKO mice were pre-treated with tamoxifen, and then either normally fed for 48 hr, fasted for 24 hr, or fasted for 24 hr followed by 24 hr of re-feeding. No significant differences were detected between the body weights (Figure 4.1a) and SI weights (Figure 4.1b) of control and IE-igf1rKO mice within any of the treatment groups. However, mice of both genotypes demonstrated a decrease in SI weight with fasting (p<0.05 for IE-igf1rKO animals), while re-feeding for 24 hr increased SI weight as compared to fasted mice of the same genotype (p<0.05-0.01). Similar trends were observed in mucosal cross-sectional area (Figure 4.1c). Jejunal and ileal dry weight was not different from control values within any of the treatment groups (Figure 4.1d, Figure 4.1e). Villus heights and crypt depths also did not differ between fed control and fed IE-igf1rKO mice, while fasting decreased crypt-villus height in mice of both genotypes (p<0.05-0.001; Figure 4.1f). In contrast, while re-fed control mice displayed an increase in villus height to $115.8 \pm 4.7\%$ relative of fasted control mice (p<0.05), re-feeding was not associated with increased villus height in IE-igf1rKO mice. Re-feeding did not affect crypt depths in mice of either genotype.





е











Figure 4.1. Weights and morphometric analyses of fed, fasted and re-fed IE-igf1rKO mice. Control and IE-igf1rKO mice were normally fed for 24 hr (closed bars; n=5-9), fasted for 24 hr (open bars; n=6-8) or fasted for 24 hr and then re-fed for 24 hr (gray bars; n=6-11), followed by determination of (a) body weight, (b) SI wet weight, (c) jejunal mucosal surface-area, (d) jejunal dry weight, (e) ileal dry weight, and (f) crypt depth and villus height, * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001 as indicated.

4.2 IE-IGF-1R signalling is required for SI proliferation in the re-fed mouse

To ascertain whether the failure to increase jejunal villus height during re-feeding in IEigf1rKO mice was due to abnormal crypt cell proliferation, Ki67-positive jejunal crypt cells were quantified. In control mice, there was a small but non-significant decrease in proliferation in response to fasting, consistent with previous findings ⁸⁵. However, as reported ⁸⁵, re-feeding was associated with an increase in Ki67-positive cells at crypt cell positions 13-17 (p<0.05-0.001; Figure 4.2a-i). This resulted in a significant increase in overall proliferation (Figure 4.2b; AUC for cell positions 13-20; p<0.05). In contrast, although fasted IE-igf1rKO mice demonstrated a similar trend to decreased proliferation with fasting, re-fed IE-igf1rKO mice exhibited an increase in proliferation only at cell position 4 (p<0.05; Figure 4.2a-ii), with no increase in overall proliferation (Figure 4.2b). Thus, although no differences in the distribution or number of proliferating cells were observed between fed IE-igf1rKO mice and fed littermate controls (Figure 4.2a-iii) or between fasting KO and control mice (Figure 4.2a-iv), only the control animals were found to demonstrate an adaptive proliferative response to re-feeding (p<0.05-0.01; Figure 4.2a-v). Furthermore, there was no difference in apoptotic TUNEL-positive cells in the intestinal epithelium between IE-igf1rKO and control mice in any of the feeding groups (Figure 4.2c). Collectively, therefore, these results indicate that IE-igf1rKO mice fail to demonstrate adaptive re-growth of the crypt-villus unit upon refeeding after a fast and that this occurs in association with a dysregulation of crypt cell proliferation.







Figure 4.2. Jejunal crypt cell proliferation and apoptosis in fed, fasted and re-fed IEigf1rKO mice. (a) Positional analysis of Ki67-labelled jejunal crypt IE cells from control (solid lines) and IE-igf1rKO (dashed lines) mice. Position 1 designates the cell at the base of the crypt. Mice were normally fed (black; n=7-9), fasted for 24 hr (n=7-8; blue) or fasted for 24 hr followed by 24 hr of re-feeding (n=7-11; red). The data shown in panels (i) and (ii) are reproduced in panels (iii-v) to allow direct comparisons between control and IE-igf1rKO mice. For clarity, significance is only reported for fasted vs. re-fed groups in panels (i) and (ii) (b) Total incidence of proliferating cells between cell positions 13-20 (AUC) for the data shown in (a). (c) The total number of TUNEL-positive apoptotic cells per half-villi in fed, 24 hr fasted, or 24 hr fasted followed by 24 hr re-fed mice (n=3). * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, ***

CHAPTER 5:

THE IE-IGF-1R IS REQUIRED FOR CHRONIC GLP-2-INDUCED SI PROLIFERATION AND GROWTH OF THE CRYPT-VILLUS AXIS

Some of the text of this chapter has been submitted for publication:

 K.J. Rowland, S. Trivedi, D. Lee, K. Wan, R.N. Kulkarni, M. Holzenberger and P.L. Brubaker, Loss of glucagon-like peptide-2-induced proliferation following intestinal epithelial insulin-like growth factor-1 receptor deletion. Gastroenterology, 2011.

Accepted, in press.

Author contributions:

S. Trivedi, D. Lee and K. Wan were undergraduate project students under the supervision of K.J. Rowland. R.N. Kulkarni and M. Holzenberger provided original mouse breeding pairs. All other work, data analysis and writing were complete by K.J. Rowland.

5.1 IE-igf1rKO mice display normal SI characteristics 10 d after tamoxifen induction Ten days after pre-treatment with tamoxifen, IE-igf1rKO mice were phenotypically normal, with no difference in body weight (Igf1r^{flox/flox}: 17.6 ± 0.96 g vs. IE-igf1rKO: 18.8 ± 0.83 g). Histological analysis revealed no gross alterations in body, intestine and crypt-villus architecture after IE-IGF-1R KO, as compared to littermate control mice (Figure 5.1a-b). The incidence of Ki67-positive cells, a marker of proliferation, did not differ between IE-igf1rKO and control mice, and was highest between cell positions 5-15 in both groups of animals (Figure 5.1c). We next determined whether loss of the IE-IGF-1R leads to altered IE cell lineages using specific markers of the differentiated cell types. The number of synaptophysin-positive enteroendocrine cells, mucin-positive goblet cells and lysozymepositive Paneth cells was found to be comparable in KO and control animals (Figure 5.1d). qRT-PCR analysis was also carried out to assess baseline mRNA expression of several key factors known to be involved in GLP-2-induced SI proliferation. No significant differences were observed in transcript levels for IGF-1, GLP-2R, the ErbB ligands epiregulin and amphiregulin, and the ErbB receptor ErbB2, in jejunal (Figure 5.1e) and ileal (Figure 5.1f) mucosa of control and IE-igf1rKO mice. Reduced mRNA expression of proglucagon, HB-EGF, and ErbB1 was observed in jejunal mucosa of IE-igf1rKO mice, as compared to controls, with no significant differences of these transcripts observed in the ileal mucosa between control and KO mice. However, as expected based upon the results of the acute studies on these animals (Chapter 3), significant decreases e2-3 and e7-8 of the IGF-1R transcripts were found in jejunal mucosa, as well as for e7-8 in ileal mucosa. Furthermore, the incidence of Ki67-positive proliferating crypt cells was increased at crypt cell positions 19 and 20 in IGF-1-treated control mice, as compared to IGF-1-treated IE-igf1rKO littermates (p<0.05; Figure 5.1g). Therefore, the basal architecture and differentiated cell

distribution of the SI appeared to be normal in the IE-igf1rKO mice. However, these mice demonstrated basal downregulation of proglucagon, HB-EGF, and ErbB1 mRNA expression in the jejunal mucosa. Furthermore, IE cell proliferative activity in response to IGF-1 treatment was reduced in IE-igf1rKO mice, as compared to control littermates.





Figure 5.1 Characterization of IE-igf1rKO mice 10 d after tamoxifen induction. Igf1r^{flox/flox} (control) and IE-igf1rKO mice (representative photomicrographs; a) were fasted overnight, followed by examination of SI (b) morphology (representative photomicrographs are shown), and (c) positional analysis of Ki67-labelled jejunal crypt IE cells from control (n=9) and IEigf1rKO (n=8) mice. Position 1 designates the cell at the base of the crypt. (d) Quantification of differentiated IE cell types in control and IE-igf1rKO jejunum through analysis of synaptophysin- (open bars, n=4), mucin- (hatched bars, n=4), and lysozyme- (black bars, n=4) positive cells. (e and f) Expression of mRNA transcripts in control (open bars) and IEigf1rKO (closed bars) mice was determined by qRT-PCR for IGF-1 (inset), IGF-2, proglucagon (ProG), GLP-2R (inset), ErbB ligands (amphiregulin, epiregulin, HB-EGF) and ErbB receptors (ErbB1, ErbB2) in jejunal (e) and ileal (f) mucosa (n=6-9). Expression was normalized for expression of 18S RNA. (g) Positional analysis of Ki67-positive jejunal crypt cells from control (n=4) and IE-igf1rKO (n=3) mice following chronic treatment with IGF-1. Cell position 1 designates the IE cell at the base of the crypt. * p<0.05, ** p<0.01 as indicated

5.2 Tamoxifen administration or Cre recombinase transgene insertion does not alter small intestinal growth responses to GLP-2

To determine if tamoxifen pretreatment and/or insertion of the villin-Cre-ER^{T2+/0} transgene confers an altered response to GLP-2 in mice, villin-Cre-ER^{T2+/0} (control) mice were pretreated with tamoxifen or vehicle followed by 10 d of treatment with GLP-2 or PBS. Compared to PBS controls, chronic administration of GLP-2 significantly increased jejunal weight (p < 0.01; Figure 5.2a), crypt depth and villus height (p < 0.01; Figure 5.2b), as well as increasing crypt cell proliferation (cell positions 16-20; p < 0.05; Figure 5.2c) in both the tamoxifen- and vehicle-pretreated mice. Furthermore, no significant differences were detected in the responses to GLP-2 between tamoxifen- and vehicle-pretreated mice. Hence, tamoxifen pretreatment did not significantly interfere with the effects of GLP-2 in the small intestine, and the *villin-Cre-ER*^{T2+/0} mice display appropriate intestinotrophic responses to GLP-2 treatment.



<u>Figure 5.2</u> Weights and morphometric analyses of villin-Cre- $ER^{T2+/0}$ mice.

villin-Cre-ER^{T2+/0} (control) mice were pretreated with tamoxifen or vehicle (oil/ethanol) for 5 d followed by treatment with 0.1 μ g/g GLP-2 or PBS q24h for 10 d. Chronic administration of GLP-2 (closed bars or red lines) or PBS (empty bars or black lines) to vehicle-pretreated (as indicated or dashed lines) or tamoxifen-pretreated (as indicated or solid lines) villin-Cre-ER^{T2+/0} mice was performed followed by analyses of (a) small intestinal weight normalized for body weight (n=4), (b) crypt depth and villus height (n=4), and (c) Ki67-labelling index of crypt cell proliferation (n=4). * p<0.05, ** p<0.01 as indicated.

5.3 Chronic GLP-2 administration does not change IGF-1 and IGF-2 mRNA expression levels in both control and IE-igf1rKO mice

qRT-PCR analysis was carried out to assess if KO of the IE-IGF-1R leads to altered IGF-1 and/or IGF-2 mRNA levels in the jejunal mucosa of mice treated with vehicle or GLP-2. Chronic GLP-2 treatment of control and IE-igf1rKO mice did not result in alterations of IGF-1 mRNA expression levels in jejunal mucosa, compared to vehicle-treated control mice (Figure 5.3a). No significant differences in basal IGF-1 or IRS1 mRNA levels were observed between control and KO mice. However, a significant effect of GLP-2 treatment was observed, such that IGF-1 expression levels were increased between treated control and IEigf1rKO mice (p<0.05). No alterations in IGF-2 mRNA transcript expression were detected in mice of any treatment group or genotype (Figure 5.3b).



Figure 5.3 *IGF-1, IGF-2 and IRS1 mRNA expression in response to GLP-2 in control and IE-igf1rKO mice.* mRNA transcript levels of (a) IGF-1, (b) IGF-2 and (c) IRS1 normalized to 18S, in jejunal mucosa extracts of control and IE-igf1rKO mice treated with vehicle (open bars) or GLP-2 (closed bars; n=7-8 each) * p<0.05

5.4 IE-IGF-1R signalling is required for SI growth and proliferation in response to GLP-2

To assess whether IE-IGF-1R KO affected intestinal growth responses to GLP-2, adult, agematched control and IE-igf1rKO mice were pre-treated with tamoxifen and then treated with vehicle or GLP-2 for 10 days. Administration of GLP-2 to control and IE-igf1rKO mice caused no significant changes in body weight (Figure 5.4a), but did result in a 21 ± 7 % (control mice) and a 16 ± 4 % (IE-igf1rKO mice) increase in SI weight (Figure 5.4b; p < 0.05), as compared to vehicle-treated control and KO mice, respectively. Mucosal crosssectional area also increased in response to GLP-2 administration in both control and IEigf1rKO mice, by 36 ± 10 % and 29 ± 4 %, respectively (Figure 5.4d; p<0.01). However, there were no changes in SI length in mice of any treatment group or genotype (Figure 5.4c). To further characterize the role of the IE-IGF-1R in the intestinotrophic effects in response to chronic GLP-2 administration, crypt depths and villus heights were measured (Figure 5.4e). Treatment with GLP-2 caused increases in crypt depths (p < 0.05) and villus heights (p < 0.05) 0.05) in both control and IE-igf1rKO mice; however, the increase in both villus height and crypt depth was significantly reduced in GLP-2-treated IE-igf1rKO mice, as compared to GLP-2-treated control littermates (p < 0.05).

To determine whether the reduced villus height and crypt depth following GLP-2 treatment in IE-igf1rKO mice was associated with abnormal crypt cell proliferation, Ki67-positive jejunal crypt cells were quantified. Control mice treated with GLP-2 exhibited an increased incidence of proliferating cells at cell positions 18-20 in the proximal jejunum (Figure 5.5a; p < 0.05 - 0.001). Importantly, indicative of a requirement for the IE-IGF-1R in proliferative responses to GLP-2, Ki67 labeling indices in jejuna of IE-igf1rKO mice were

not increased by GLP-2 at any crypt cell position (Figure 5.5b). The results observed in the cell positional analysis are further demonstrated by analysis of the AUC for the proliferative responses, such that there was an 25 ± 8 % increase in overall proliferation (AUC cell position 15-20) following administration of GLP-2 in control mice, whereas there was no increase in total proliferation in GLP-2-treated IE-igf1rKO animals (Figure 5.5c; p<0.05). Collectively, these results demonstrate that IE-igf1rKO mice exhibit reduced growth of the crypt-villus unit following chronic administration of GLP-2 and that this occurs in association with a dysregulation of crypt cell proliferation.



<u>Figure 5.4</u> Weights and morphometric analyses of $Igf1r^{flox/flox}$ and IE-igf1rKO mice. Control and IE-igf1rKO mice were treated with a 0.1 µg/g dosage of GLP-2 (closed bars) or vehicle (open bars) q24h for 10 d, followed by determination of (a) body weight (n=8-10), (b) SI
weight (n=8-10), (c) SI length (n=7-9), (d) jejunal mucosal cross-sectional area (n=7-9), (e) crypt depth and villus height (n=7-10), * p<0.05, ** p<0.01 as indicated



<u>Figure 5.5</u> Jejunal crypt cell proliferation in control and IE-igf1rKO mice. (a) Positional analysis of Ki67-labelled jejunal crypt IECs from control (solid lines) and IE-igf1rKO (dashed lines) mice. Position 1 designates the cell at the base of the crypt. Mice were administered with vehicle (black; n=8-9) or GLP-2 (0.1 μ g/g; red; n=8-10) for 10 d following tamoxifen induction. The data shown in panel (i) represents control animals alone and (ii) displays IE-igf1rKO mice of both vehicle- and GLP-2-treatment groups. (b) Total incidence of proliferating cells between cell positions 15-20 (AUC) for the data shown in (a). * p<0.05, ** p<0.01, *** p<0.001

CHAPTER 6

DISCUSSION

Some of the text of this chapter is reproduced from:

- Rowland, K.J. and P.L. Brubaker, *Life in the crypt: a role for glucagon-like peptide-2?* Mol Cell Endocrinol, 2008. 288(1-2): p. 63-70.
- Rowland, K.J. and P.L. Brubaker, *The 'cryptic' mechanism of glucagon-like peptide-2*. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol, 2011. **301**(2): G1-8.
- 3. K.J. Rowland, S. Trivedi, D. Lee, K. Wan, R.N. Kulkarni, M. Holzenberger and P.L. Brubaker, *Loss of glucagon-like peptide-2-induced proliferation following intestinal epithelial insulin-like growth factor-1 receptor deletion.* Gastroenterology, 2011.

Accepted, in press.

Author contributions:

K.J. Rowland produced all text and figures within this chapter.

6.1 General summary

One of the prominent features that makes GLP-2 an attractive growth-promoting agent is its highly intestinal-specific effects. The trophic actions of GLP-2 predominate in the mid SI and are less pronounced in the colon due to decreased expression of the GLP-2R in the distal intestine ^{5, 124}. Recent advances in clinical trials involving GLP-2 necessitate elucidation of the exact signalling pathways by which GLP-2 acts. It is now well established that GLP-2 is linked to a complex network of indirect mediators that induce diverse signalling pathways. Not only does this raise the question as to what and where are the indirect mediators that GLP-2 acts through in terms of its intestinotrophic effects, but what specific cell types are these downstream mediators, such as IGF-1, acting on to elicit GLP-2-mediated intestinal effects. Hence, our understanding of the downstream mechanistic pathway(s) underlying GLP- 2's intestinotrophic actions remains incomplete. Therefore, it is important to delineate the downstream mediators and signalling pathways of GLP-2, both in a temporal and spatial manner.

In this thesis, I have addressed the role of IE-IGF-1R signalling in the acute, the adaptive and the chronic growth responses to GLP-2. In Chapter 3, the important role of the cWnt pathway, β -catenin and IGF-1 in IE cell proliferation was addressed, demonstrating a novel relationship between GLP-2 and the IE-IGF-1R. In addition to the acute proliferative responses to exogenously-administered GLP-2, the endogenous actions of GLP-2 and the role of IE-IGF-1R signaling were explored in Chapter 4 through the use of a fasting and refeeding adaptive gut model. Furthermore, Chapter 5 was directed towards the chronic intestinotrophic effects of GLP-2, as we sought to examine how the IE-igf1rKO mouse responds within this chronic setting. Specifically, the results indicate that the acute, adaptive and chronic intestinotrophic effects of GLP-2 are dependent upon the IE-IGF-1R, such that

crypt cell proliferation and the resultant increase in crypt-villus height were not induced by GLP-2 in the IE-igf1rKO mouse. Cumulatively, these studies demonstrate for the first time an association between the SI crypt cell proliferative responses to GLP-2 and the IE-IGF-1R signalling pathway.

6.2 Utilizing an inducible, tissue-specific KO mouse model to study the mechanism of action of GLP-2

The localization of the intestinal GLP-2R to enteroendocrine cells, enteric neurons and ISEMFs reflects the indirect mechanism(s) that underlie the actions of this hormone on the IE cells ⁵⁻⁹. Our proposed model of a role for the IE-IGF-1R in GLP-2-mediated SI proliferation is similarly supported by the localization of the components of the IGF system in the intestine. Hence, IGF-1R protein expression has been demonstrated on the apical and, most importantly, basolateral membranes of crypt and villus IE cells ^{148, 286}. In addition, IGF-1 has been localized to the ISEMFs that underlie the IE cells ^{148, 196, 243, 287, 288}. Moreover, we have recently shown that GLP-2 not only stimulates IGF-1 secretion from fetal rat intestinal cell cultures, which presumably include ISEMF but also increases IGF-1 mRNA transcript levels in both these cells and ISEMFs in vitro^{10, 129}. Finally, consistent with our hypothesis, the Igf1 null mouse is unresponsive to the trophic effects of GLP-2¹⁰, while whole-body administration of an IGF-1R antagonist prevents the acute effects of GLP-2 on IE cell βcatenin signalling ⁶⁸. However, the interpretation of results using global KO mice is limited when examining the role of a mediator such as IGF-1 that is produced both systemically (e.g. by the liver) and locally, preventing identification of the origin of the IGFs. Moreover, longterm adaptation can potentially occur in animals with genetic deletion from conception. Similarly, as the IGF-1R is expressed in multiple tissues, identification of the specific cell

types that are responsible for the altered phenotype is precluded in studies involving administration of a receptor antagonist to the whole animal. I therefore developed the IEigf1rKO mouse as a novel, tissue-specific inducible model to circumvent these limitations ²⁸⁹

6.3 Validation of the IE-igf1rKO mouse

Several approaches were taken to prove tissue-specific inducible KO of the IE-IGF-1R. First, successful excision of the Igf1r-exon 3 gene fragment was confirmed in laser capture microdissected IE cells, demonstrating 80% recombination efficiency at the genomic level. Additionally, the IGF-1Re2-3 and IGF-1Re7-8 primers were used to compare mRNA transcript levels for the excised part of the gene against a part of the gene that was not manipulated, respectively. It was shown that IGF-1Re2-3 mRNA transcript levels were significantly lower in the IE-igf1rKO mice than in control littermates, with only ~20% of control mRNA expression found in the jejunal mucosa of acutely-induced animals (Chapter 3), and a further decrease to $\sim 10\%$ of the levels detected in the jejunal mucosa of chronicallytreated mice (Chapter 5). Of note, while IGF-1Re7-8 mRNA levels in jejunal mucosa were not significantly reduced in the IE-igf1rKO mice in the acute setting (p=0.08), they did show a marked decrease. Furthermore, in the chronic studies, this decrease became statistically significant, suggesting that the creation of a non-functional mRNA transcript following the excision of exon 3, possibly due to degradation of the interrupted transcript by mRNA surveillance pathways ²⁹⁰. Moreover, other studies using the Igf1r^{flox/flox} mice crossed to achieve gene KO have also confirmed that altered exon 3 transcripts do not contribute to an mRNA signal. Finally, of some note, the excision of the Igr1r appeared to be cell-specific, based upon previous reports of the specificity of the villin promoter ²⁸³, the finding of GFP

only in the IE cells of the villin-Cre x Z/EG animals, and the observation that the reduction in exon 3 levels was not as great when cells in addition to the IE were included in the laser capture.

Given the strong decrease in mRNA levels, in principle there should also be a significant decrease in IGF-1R expression at the protein level. Attempts to visualize the IE-IGF-1R via IHC resulted in very low signal strength in some tissue sections and no anti-IGF-1R-positive staining in other tissue sections (Appendix). Previous localization of the IGF-1R protein through IHC was performed successfully on SI sections of rats following prolonged fasting ¹⁴⁸ or massive small bowel resection ²⁹¹, suggesting that such approaches are necessary to induce protein expression for visualization. Nonetheless, a functional confirmation of diminished proliferative activity in IE-igf1rKO mice following IGF-1 administration was observed. Analysis of the incidence of Ki67-positive proliferating crypt cells indicated increases at cell positions 19 and 20 in IGF-1-treated control mice, compared to IGF-1-treated IE-igf1rKO littermates.

6.4 IE-igf1rKO mice appear phenotypically normal

Given the known importance of IGF-1 and the IGF-1R to whole-body growth ^{215, 292}, it was somewhat surprising that no abnormalities were detected in the basal growth parameters of the SI in IE-igf1rKO animals. However, this observation is consistent with similar findings of normal or even enhanced SI weight (relative to body weight), crypt-villus height and proliferative index in mice lacking IGF-1 or IGF-2, the known IGF-1R ligands ¹⁰. Similarly, the SI of the *Glp2r* knockout mouse demonstrates normal weight and architecture under basal conditions ¹⁰⁷. Finally, no major intestinal abnormalities have been reported in humans with inactivating mutations in either IGF-1 or the IGF-1R ²⁷⁹. Relevant to the current villin-Cre

model, is the finding that villin is also expressed in cells of the proximal metanephric and proximal tubules of the kidney, as well as ductuli efferentes, paradidymis and epoophoron of the gonads ²⁹³, where IGF-1R is present. Although the IE-igf1rKO mice did not appear to have gross kidney or gonadal alterations, these tissues were not morphologically or functionally analyzed. Collectively, these findings indicate that neither GLP-2 nor the IGF-1/IE-IGF-1R signalling pathway are essential for normal intestinal epithelial homeostasis.

6.5 Tamoxifen and interactions with systemic IGF system

In order for the induction of gene KO to occur, IE-igf1rKO and control mice were treated with tamoxifen (100 μ L; 10 mg/mL) daily for 5 d prior to experimental protocols. Tamoxifen is an anticancer drug, widely used for treatment of ER-positive breast cancers through partial antagonistic actions on the ER. Inducibility of the villin-Cre-ER^{T2+/0} mice is mediated via the fusion of the coding sequence for Cre recombinase to that of the ligand binding domain of a mutant ER that specifically recognizes tamoxifen. Binding of tamoxifen to the Cre-ER fusion protein results in translocation of the tamoxifen/Cre-ER complex from the cytosol into the nucleus. Although any potential interactions between tamoxifen and proglucagon or GLP-2 has not been reported, several studies have reported interactions between tamoxifen and members of the IGF system, using various models. The administration of tamoxifen in vivo was inhibited IGF-1 mRNA expression in liver and lung, and inhibited GH output, as a consequence of a pituitary-independent effect of tamoxifen. In addition, rats displayed a 25% decline in serum IGF-1 levels following administration of 5 mg tamoxifen for two d^{294, 295}. IGFBP-4 and -6 serum levels were also found to increase following tamoxifen treatment (20 mg/day for 4 months) of breast cancer patients 296 .

In the current study, the experiments in Chapter 3 were conducted in an acute setting,

where mice were sacrificed 24-26 h following the final tamoxifen injection. Furthermore, in Chapter 4, experiments were performed 24-48 h after the final tamoxifen injection, such that there may still be interactions with the IGF-1-IGF-1R axis in the gut and, perhaps, with circulating IGF-1 levels. There has been recent attention given to potential toxicity of Cre expression and tamoxifen administration associated with the Cre/lox methodology ²⁹⁷. Interestingly, one report demonstrated that tamoxifen-induced Cre genotoxicity is present in gastric epithelial cells, but not IE cells ²⁹⁸. Furthermore, Cre expression in the pancreatic β -cell has been reported to alter cell function ^{299, 300}. Despite having also injected control animals with tamoxifen, this short duration between the final tamoxifen injection and the initiation of acute experiments in Chapters 3 and 4 may present underlying effects on the endogenous IGF system and, hence be a limitation in these studies. Notwithstanding, the findings of Chapter 5, which were conducted 10 d after the final tamoxifen injection, were consistent with those of Chapters 3 and 4, suggesting that tamoxifen and/or Cre toxicity may not have been an issue in the present studies.

6.6 Strain-specific differences in the intestinal responses to IGF-1 administration It is well known that the two widely-used experimental mouse strains CD1 and C57BL/6 vary in coat colour; furthermore, CD1 mice are out-bred, while C57BL/6 mice are inbred. More generally, there are common defects that are observed in pure backgrounds, as compared to mice of hybrid backgrounds. For example, C57BL/6 mice have greater lean body mass, as well as higher susceptibility to diet induced obesity and lower susceptibility to tumor formation and progression ³⁰¹⁻³⁰³. Hence, to compare studies performed in the C57BL/6 IE-igf1rKO mice with existing data in the literature, any differences in the relevant signalling pathways between the CD1 and C57BL/6 mouse strains must be known. Hence, for the studies in Chapters 3 and 5, it was necessary to determine the dose of IGF-1 to which normal CD1 and C57BL/6 mice exhibit acute responses in the SI epithelium. I found that neither CD1 nor C57BL/6 mice showed a significant increase in crypt cell nuclear localization of β -catenin with a 0.75 µg/g dose of IGF-1. In contrast, IGF-1 null mice on a CD1 background required only 0.5 µg/g IGF-1 to activate this pathway, whereas a dose of 1.0 µg/g IGF-1 was necessary in the present study for C57BL/6 mice. Similarly, analysis of Ser⁴⁷³ Akt phosphorylation revealed that while a 0.75 µg/g IGF-1 was sufficient to increase P-Akt levels in the SI mucosa of CD1 mice, a higher, 1.0 µg/g dose of IGF-1 was required in C57BL/6 mice. Thus, it was determined that a 1.0 µg/g dose of IGF-1 would be utilized for further studies in mice on a C57BL/6 background.

Therefore, IE-igf1frKO and control (Igf1r^{flox/flox}) mice, both on a C57BL/6 background, were treated with 1.0 μ g/g IGF-1 and the acute signalling responses to IGF-1 administration were determined. Surprizingly, although control mice responded to IGF-1 treatment with appropriate changes in β -catenin nuclear localization, these same mice failed to respond to this dose of IGF-1 with an increase in P-Akt in the jejunal mucosa. Further study is required to determine if the activity of other downstream signalling molecules are changed in these mice. Nonetheless, as C57BL/6 mice are a widely-used strain, the information acquired in this study may be important for future studies involving IGF-1 treatment of genetically-engineered C57BL/6 mice.

6.7 Sexual dimorphism-related alterations in body weight of IE-igf1rKO mice

Given the key role of IGF signalling in regulating tissue and organ growth during postnatal development, several results in this study bring to light interesting correlations between altered body weight and deletion of various components of the IGF system in female mice. It

is well known that the somatotrophic axis is sexually dimorphic in mammals²⁹². While no significant changes were seen in body weight between control and IE-igf1rKO mice of any treatment group, including normally fed, 24 h fasted and 24 h re-fed animals (Chapter 4), or mice treated chronically with vehicle or GLP-2 (Chapter 5), this was likely due to similar numbers of males and females within groups. In chronic GLP-2 studies, female IE-igf1rKO mice weighed on average 16.3 g, whereas in male IE-igf1rKO mice, the average body weight was 20.4 g. However, the substantial differences in body weight between males and females was not observed in terms of SI weight, therefore indicating a slightly larger SI weight relative to whole body weight in the females. Hence, SI weight was not expressed in the present study as a percentage of body weight. Conversely, villin-Cre-ER^{T2+/0} control mice did not present with striking differences in body weight between genders and, as such, SI weight was expressed per body weight in Figure 5.2a, as is normally done for studies of this nature ^{10, 107, 138}. Studies examining postnatal growth responses in IRS1-deficient mice also reported that absolute or partial IRS1-deficiency mediated body overgrowth to a lesser extent in male than female mice ¹⁵². Similarly, male liver-specific IGF-1 KO mice and control mice did not have any alterations in body weight, whereas female liver-specific IGF-1KO mice demonstrated a non-significant decrease in body weight, as compared to female control mice ¹⁹¹. It is interesting to note that induction of this liver-specific IGF-1 KO was mediated through interferon treatment and is thus unrelated to exogenous estradiols, such as tamoxifen. Furthermore, male, but not female liver-specific IGF-1R KO mice had defective liver regeneration, and control female Igf1r^{flox/flox} mice had considerably fewer Ki67-positive hepatocytes than males ²²⁸. Testosterone has also been implicated in increasing GH receptor mRNA levels in the epiphyseal growth plate, another rapidly proliferating tissue ³⁰⁴. Exactly how these findings of sexual dimorphism may transcend to other mammals and, more

specifically, to the interactions of GLP-2 with the IGF-1-IGF1R pathway, remain to be determined.

6.8 GLP-2-induced β-catenin signalling is reduced in IE-igf1rKO animals

Induction of cWnt/β-catenin signalling in the intestinal crypt epithelium causes proliferation and differentiation through the activation of various transcription factors ⁴⁷. Previously, exogenous GLP-2 administration has been shown to activate cWnt signalling in the mouse SI, as evidenced by increased β-catenin nuclear localization in non-Paneth crypt IE cells and enhanced mRNA expression of the cWnt target genes, c-Myc and Sox9⁶⁸. Furthermore, the actions of GLP-2 on β-catenin nuclear localization were found to be IGF-1R-dependent, as they were abrogated by acute administration of a global IGF-1R inhibitor ⁶⁸. The results of the present study confirm and extend these findings by the demonstration that GLP-2 induces a two-fold increase in nuclear β -catenin localization in non-Paneth crypt cells of control animals, and this effect is lost in IE-igf1rKO mice. Furthermore, GLP-2 treatment was unable to increase c-Myc or Sox9 expression in IE- igf1rKO animals. Interestingly, a trend to higher basal levels of c-Myc and Sox9 was also noted in the mutant mice. Although the change was not statistically significant, this observation suggests the possibility of a compensatory response to the loss of the IGF-1R in IE cells. Consistent with this notion, basal levels of the IGF-1R docking protein, IRS1, are increased in hepatocytes from liver-specific Igf1r null animals²²⁸, and IRS1 has been reported to enhance c-Myc gene expression, at least in mouse embryonic fibroblasts³⁰⁵. However, real-time PCR confirmed that jejunal mucosal IRS1 mRNA levels were not different between control and IE-igf1rKO mice under basal conditions. Moreover, recent studies have demonstrated that cross-talk occurs in the intestinal

105

epithelium between cWnt/β-catenin and Notch signalling ³⁰⁶. The cWnt and Notch pathways control IE cell fate decisions, particularly proliferation and differentiation at both the tissue and cellular level. The unexpected upregulation of c-Myc and Sox9 in IE-igf1rKO could be due to compensation of other molecular signalling pathways, such as Notch, since it is known that Sox9, mouse atonal homolog1 (Math1) and recombining binding protein suppressor of hairless (RBP)-J all have roles in IE cell fate decisions and are regulated by Notch signalling ³⁰⁷⁻³⁰⁹. An additional explanation for this unexpected finding could be related to decreased expression of select members of the ErbB network in IE-igf1rKO mice, which could be inhibitory or stimulatory on other downstream signalling molecules. Indeed, microarray analysis has revealed that IGF-1R activation results in up-regulation of the mitogen, HB-EGF in 3T3-L1 adipocytes ³¹⁰, which corresponds to the chronic ileal mucosa data presented in Figure 5.1d. Further studies are needed to understand how IE cells may compensate following KO of the IE-IGF-1R, through signalling pathways, such as Notch and ErbB.

6.9 IGF-1R — ErbB interactions

In Chapter 3, acute administration of GLP-2 to IE-igf1rKO mice demonstrated that there is a partial dependence between GLP-2 and the IE-IGF-1R, as there was a slight but non-significant increase in β -catenin/cWnt signalling in response to treatment with GLP-2. This finding provides a key mechanistic understanding on the role of the IE-IGF-1R in GLP-2-induced proliferative responses; however, it also suggests that other proliferative pathways may be involved in the acute mechanism of action of GLP-2. In light of recent data by Yusta *et al.*¹³⁹ and Bahrami *et al.*¹⁰⁸ that ErbB ligand – ErbB signalling pathway is also involved in

the acute proliferative actions of GLP-2, this strongly suggests the possibility of receptorreceptor interactions ^{107, 138}.



Figure 6.1 Model for the proposed mechanism of action of glucagon-like peptide-2 (GLP-2) on intestinal crypt cells. The GLP-2 receptor (R) is expressed by intestinal subepithelial myofibroblasts (ISEMF), enteroendocrine cells including the L-type endocrine cell, and enteric neurons. Following nutrient-induced release into the circulation, GLP-2 acts via GLP-2R binding on ISEMF cells, leading to the release of ISEMF-derived insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1) and, likely, other growth factors, such as ErbB ligands. IGF-1 then binds to the IGF-1R located on crypt epithelial cells, where it may transactivate the ErbB receptor, leading to cell proliferative responses including phosphatidylinositol-3-kinase/Akt and βcatenin signalling. The role of the IGF-1R and/or ErbB receptor expressed by the ISEMF cells has not been delineated but may mediate autocrine effects of ISEMF-derived factors, leading to the release of other growth factors and/or support factors for the lamina propria.

How the findings of the Drucker laboratory on the ErbB axis can be reconciled with those of our laboratory on the IGF-1–IE–IGF-1R pathway remains unclear (Figure 6.1). Recent data have indicated that GLP-2 treatment increases IGF-1, but not ErbB ligand, mRNA transcript levels in ISEMF cultures ¹²⁹, suggesting that the ErbB system lies downstream of the IGF-1 network. Conversely, exogenous EGF, but not IGF-1, rescues the growth deficit in re-fed GLP-2R null mice¹⁰⁷, suggesting that IGF-1 lies downstream of EGF/ErbB signalling. Nonetheless, it has been well-established that the IGF-1R can transactivate ErbB receptors, and vice versa, demonstrating the existence of cross-talk between these two pathways ¹⁷⁹⁻¹⁸². Several studies provide evidence to support the proposed cross-talk mechanism. For instance, in COS-7 cells, both IGF-1R and EGFR are activated following IGF-1 treatment. Interestingly, the EGFR kinase inhibitor, AG1478, prevents IGF-1 activation of the EGFR in COS-7 cells, while treatment with the EGFR inhibitor, ZD1839 prevents IGF-1-induced ERK1/2 activation. These results suggest that IGF-1R signalling partially requires the EGFR. Furthermore, it was found that the cross-talk between IGF-1R and EGFR is dependent on matrix-metalloprotease-mediated release of HB-EGF in COS-7 and HEK-293 cells. However, the matrix metalloprotease inhibitor, GM6001, as well as the HB-EGF inhibitor, CRM-197, had no effect on IGF-1-induced ERK activation. Therefore, transactivation of EGFR by IGF-1 is independent of matrix metalloprotease activity. Cross-talk between IGF-1R and EGFR can also occur through heterodimerization of these receptors. In mammary fibroblasts, the IGF-1R co-immunoprecipitates with EGFR. Regardless of the mechanism, cross-talk between IGF-1R and EGFR represents an additional mechanism that may mediate the intestinotrophic effects of GLP-2. This is supported by studies using the IGF-1R inhibitor, NVP-AEW541, and the ErbB inhibitor, CI-1033, both of which resulted in abolishment of GLP-2-induced intestinal growth in mice. Furthermore, the

effects of GLP-2 were independent of metalloproteinase activity consistent with the findings on transactivation in other models. Finally, studies in other cell models also indicate that the two pathways demonstrate co-dependence ¹⁸³. Additional studies utilizing cell-specific models are required to delineate the exact relationship between the IGF-1R and the ErbB receptor in mediating the crypt cell proliferative response to GLP-2.

As an alternative possibility, GLP-2 may cause the release of IGF-1 from ISEMF cells, which binds in an autocrine fashion to the IGF-1R on ISEMFs, leading to the release of other growth factors that bind to receptors located on IE cells. This explanation would reconcile the findings from Chapter 3, wherein GLP-2-induced increases in nuclear β -catenin localization and cMyc expression were not completely abolished in IE-igf1rKO mice, with the results from studies using the IGF-1R global inhibitor, NVP-AEW541¹⁰. Mice treated with NVP-AEW541 did not display a GLP-2-dependent increase in β -catenin activation in the SI crypt. This hypothesis could be addressed through the use of ISEMF-Cre recombinase mice (α -smooth muscle actin-creER) crossed with IGF-1R^{flox/flox} mice. Similarly, dependence of GLP-2 and/or IGF-1 on ErbB signalling could be examined using ISEMF-Cre recombinase mice crossed with Egfr^{flox/flox} mice, which also could be bred to villin-Cre-ER^{T2+/0} mice, to delete the EGFR in both the ISEMF and IE cells. Further consideration of the molecular cross-talk and downstream signalling pathways mediating the intestinotropic effects of GLP-2 is warranted.

6.10 Involvement of the GLP-2 — IGF-1R axis in fasting and re-feeding

The model of 24 hr fasting followed by 24 hr re-feeding represents an adaptive gut growth response in which fasting-induced mucosal atrophy due to increased epithelial apoptosis, is

reversed by nutrient availability, leading to crypt cell proliferation and restoration of the mucosal architecture^{85, 311}. Previous studies utilizing both a GLP-2R antagonist and GLP-2R null mice demonstrated that the adaptive re-growth phase is strictly dependent on the presence of endogenous GLP-2 and associated GLP-2R signaling ^{85, 107}. The results of the present study demonstrate that, although the IE-IGF-1R does not modulate the SI atrophy associated with fasting in mice, it is an essential component of the proliferative response to re-feeding after a fast. Hence, IE-igf1rKO mice demonstrated a defect in re-feedingassociated lengthening of the crypt-villus axis, as well as loss of the proliferative response in the crypt cells in positions 13 to 17, which are found in the transit amplifying zone. Previous studies implicate IGF-1 as an endogenous mediator of intestinal mucosal growth in the transition from fasting to re-feeding where the parallel effects of GLP-2 and IGF-1 were examined. In one study, re-fed rats exhibited increased levels of circulating IGF-1 and increased jejunal IGF-1 mRNA expression, and these responses were also associated with increased SI growth ²²³. In another study, rats fasted for 48 hrs followed by ad libitum refeeding for 2 d displayed increased circulating levels of IGF-1 in association with increased small intestinal mass, DNA and protein content - administration of the GLP-2 antagonist, GLP-2³⁻³³, prevented these responses ¹⁰⁸. Thus, changes in re-feeding-induced jejunal mass in rats correlate with changes in serum IGF-1^{108, 223}. A recent study in mice indicates that exogenous administration of IGF-1 to fasted animals does not restore SI growth ¹⁰⁷, although these findings may be related to the relatively low dose of IGF-1 utilized in these C57BL/6 mice $(0.5 \,\mu\text{g/g})^{85, 107}$. Nonetheless, together, these in vivo findings strongly implicate the GLP-2–GLP-2R–IGF-1–IGF-1R axis in the SI proliferative response to re-feeding. However, a recent report that SI proliferation can be restored in fasting Glp2r^{-/-} mice by exogenous administration of the ErbB ligand ¹⁰⁷, suggests that intestinal adaptive re-growth requires

numerous mediators that interact in a highly complex fashion, as discussed above.

6.11 IE-igf1rKO mice demonstrate selective loss of GLP-2-induced proliferation but retain normal changes in SI weight and mucosal cross-sectional area

Interestingly, despite the inability of IE-igf1rKO mice to increase proliferation and villus height in response to re-feeding, SI wet and dry weight, as well as mucosal cross-sectional area, were restored in a normal fashion. Similar findings were made in chronic GLP-2-treated mice (Chapter 5), such that only the proliferative response and growth in villus height were lost in the IE-igf1rKO animals. Although these findings appear contradictory, adaptive changes to the murine SI are known to occur through proportional shrinkage and restoration of all intestinal tissue components ³¹¹. Hence, IGF-1R deletion in the epithelial compartment would not be expected to alter either IGF-1- or re-feeding-induced growth of the lamina propria or muscularis layers. Of note, examination of potential changes in SI length did not demonstrate any differences between mice of either genotype. Collectively, these findings indicate that the loss of the IE-IGF-1R confers a highly-specific defect to the proliferative cells of the epithelial crypt under conditions of nutrient excess following a period of restriction or after GLP-2 administration.

6.12 Future directions

In Chapter 3, I identified a role for the IE-IGF-1R in β -catenin signalling following acute GLP-2 administration. Specifically, my findings demonstrated that acute GLP-2 administration leads to increases in nuclear β -catenin in the crypt compartment and induction of the cWnt targets, c-myc and Sox9, in control mice, and that these responses are reduced in

IE-igf1rKO animals. An alternate indicator of cWnt signalling pathway activation is the cytoplasmic regulation of β-catenin phosphorylation. Recently, a link has been found between PI3K/Akt signalling and activation of β-catenin in intestinal stem and progenitor cells via phosphorylation at Ser⁵⁵² (P-β-catenin⁵⁵²). As such, IGF-1 increases P-β-catenin⁵⁵², through a mechanism involving Ras activation and the regulation of GSK3β phosphorylation, as well as via inhibition of PI3K signalling through PTEN and BMP. Therefore, a mechanistic basis exists for GLP-2- IGF-1 signalling leading to activation of the cWnt pathway in the crypt epithelium, thereby increasing the number of proliferating cells. I was unable to examine Akt signaling that GLP-2-mediated IE cell trophic actions converge at P-Akt in the crypt cell, I would test the actions of GLP-2 in the inducible IE-specific PI3K KO mouse model, in which the class IA subunit of PI3K (functional domain) is conditionally deleted ¹³⁴.

As outlined in Chapter 4, my study is the first to demonstrate that adaptive re-growth of the SI during the transition of fasting to re-feeding requires the IE-IGF-1R to increase IE cell proliferation. Differences in gene expression of a number of growth factor- and nutrient-regulated molecules could be assessed in IE-igf1rKO mice through microarray studies. Endogenous GLP-2 also plays a role in intestinal adaptation in rodent models of resection, as both Dahly *et al.* and Martin *et al.* demonstrated that intestinal resection is followed by a marked increase in intestinal proliferation ^{312, 313}. Furthermore, Garrison *et al.* demonstrated that GLP-2 administration immediately after ileo-cecal resection in mice transiently increases P-β-catenin⁵⁵²-positive putative intestinal stem cells, and this is temporally correlated with increased jejunal IGF-1 mRNA expression ²⁴². Therefore, future studies aimed at examining

P-β-catenin⁵⁵²-positive putative intestinal stem cells during fasting and re-feeding-induced intestinal re-growth in IE-igf1rKO mice will help clarify the importance of GLP-2 and IGF-1R signalling in this model of adaptation.

In Chapter 5, GLP-2 was administered to IE-igf1rKO mice over a 10 d time-course and it was determined that the IE-IGF-1R is responsible for chronic GLP-2-induced proliferative effects and growth of the crypt-villus unit. Although the experiments in Chapter 5 were directed at the proliferative effects of GLP-2, and I did not analyze the inhibitory effect of chronic GLP-2 on apoptosis (e.g. through positional analysis of caspase 3- or TUNEL-positive apoptotic cells); these are interesting studies that could be employed in the future. Furthermore, even though the most potent intestinotrophic actions of GLP-2 are directed towards the SI, there has been shown to be IGF-1-dependent effects of GLP-2 on the LI. Thus, future efforts should be directed towards examining the role of the IE-IGF-1R in the colon. Additionally, studies by Yusta *et al.* and Bahrami *et al.* implicating ErbB in the intestinotrophic effects of GLP-2 through the use of the GLP-2R null mice ^{106, 138}, address the need for future studies that integrate IE-IGF-1R KO with a diminished SI ErbB system, possibly through the use of an ErbB inhibitor or genetic deletion models.

Finally, GLP-2 is known to exert a number of additional effects on the SI epithelium, including enhanced digestion, absorption and barrier function. Whether any of these effects also require the IE-IGF-1R is not known, although IGF-1 treatment exhibits similar biological actions to those of GLP-2 for all of these actions ^{96, 100-103, 146, 150, 155, 161, 164, 169, 171-176, 314, 315}

6.13 Conclusions

In summary, I have established for the first time, a genetic model of inducible IE cell IGF-1R deficiency, demonstrating a prominent, cell-specific role for this receptor in GLP-2-induced

crypt cell proliferation. These findings extend our knowledge of the mechanism of action of both exogenous and endogenous GLP-2, as well as of the IGFs, to stimulate SI proliferative responses. The progression of GLP-2 in clinical trials for Crohn's disease emphasizes the importance of these mechanistic studies, especially since endogenous IGF-1 and IGF-1R expression is increased in patients with IBD. As recent data suggest that other factors (e.g. ErbB ligands) also act in concert with GLP-2 to promote intestinal growth, further studies are required to develop an integrative picture of the complex interplay between all of these factors in the regulation of intestinal homeostasis. **APPENDIX A**

IMMUNOFLUORESCENT STAINING



Negative staining in the absence of synaptophysin primary antiserum.



Negative staining in the absence of lysozyme primary antiserum.



Negative staining in the absence of beta-catenin and lysozyme primary antisera.



(a) Immunofluorescent staining for IGF-1 receptor (R) in C57Bl/6 mice. (b) Negative staining in the absence of IGF-1R primary antiserum.

APPENDIX B

PERMISSION TO REPRODUCE PREVIOUSLY PUBLISHED

MATERIAL



Dear Katie

We hereby grant you permission to reprint the material below at no charge in your thesis subject to the following conditions:

1. If any part of the material to be used (for example, figures) has appeared in our publication with credit or acknowledgement to another source, permission must also be sought from that source. If such permission is not obtained then that material may not be included in your publication/copies.

2. Suitable acknowledgment to the source must be made, either as a footnote or in a reference list at the end of your publication, as follows:

"This article was published in Publication title, Vol number, Author(s), Title of article, Page Nos, Copyright Elsevier (or appropriate Society name) (Year)."

3. Your thesis may be submitted to your institution in either print or electronic form.

4. Reproduction of this material is confined to the purpose for which permission is hereby given.

5. This permission is granted for non-exclusive world <u>English</u> rights only. For other languages please reapply separately for each one required. Permission excludes use in an electronic form other than submission. Should you have a specific electronic project in mind please reapply for permission.

6. Should your thesis be published commercially, please reapply for permission.

Kind regards Kerry

Kerry Parker :: :: Rights Associate Global Rights Dpt :: :: Elsevier Ltd

Tel: <u>+44 1865 843280</u> Fax: <u>+44 1865 853333</u> Email: <u>kerry.parker@elsevier.com</u>

ELSEVIER LICENSE TERMS AND CONDITIONS

Jul 14, 2011

This is a License Agreement between Katherine J Rowland ("You") and Elsevier ("Elsevier") provided by Copyright Clearance Center ("CCC"). The license consists of your order details, the terms and conditions provided by Elsevier, and the payment terms and conditions.

All payments must be made in full to CCC. For payment instructions, please see information listed at the bottom of this form.

Supplier	Elsevier Limited The Boulevard,Langford Lane Kidlington,Oxford,OX5 1GB,UK
Registered Company Number	1982084
Customer name	Katherine J Rowland
Customer address	1 King's College Circle
	Toronto, ON M5S 1A8
License number	2694850112134
License date	Jun 23, 2011
Licensed content publisher	Elsevier
Licensed content publication	Molecular and Cellular Endocrinology
Licensed content title	Life in the crypt: A role for glucagon-like peptide-2?
Licensed content author	Katherine J. Rowland, Patricia L. Brubaker
Licensed content date	25 June 2008
Licensed content volume number	288
Licensed content issue number	1-2
Number of pages	8
Start Page	63
End Page	70
Type of Use	reuse in a thesis/dissertation
Portion	full article
Format	print
Are you the author of this Elsevier article?	Yes
Will you be translating?	No
Order reference number	
Title of your	Role of the intestinal epithelial insulin-like growth factor-1 receptor

http://s100.copyright.com/CustomerAdmin/PrintableLicenseFrame.jsp?licenseID=201106... 7/14/2011

thesis/dissertation	in glucagon-like peptide-2-mediated small intestinal growth responses
Expected completion date	Aug 2011
Estimated size (number of pages)	165
Elsevier VAT number	GB 494 6272 12
Permissions price	0.00 USD
VAT/Local Sales Tax	0.00 USD / 0.0 GBP
Total	0.00 USD
Terms and Conditions	

INTRODUCTION

1. The publisher for this copyrighted material is Elsevier. By clicking "accept" in connection with completing this licensing transaction, you agree that the following terms and conditions apply to this transaction (along with the Billing and Payment terms and conditions established by Copyright Clearance Center, Inc. ("CCC"), at the time that you opened your Rightslink account and that are available at any time at http://myaccount.copyright.com).

GENERAL TERMS

2. Elsevier hereby grants you permission to reproduce the aforementioned material subject to the terms and conditions indicated.

3. Acknowledgement: If any part of the material to be used (for example, figures) has appeared in our publication with credit or acknowledgement to another source, permission must also be sought from that source. If such permission is not obtained then that material may not be included in your publication/copies. Suitable acknowledgement to the source must be made, either as a footnote or in a reference list at the end of your publication, as follows:

"Reprinted from Publication title, Vol /edition number, Author(s), Title of article / title of chapter, Pages No., Copyright (Year), with permission from Elsevier [OR APPLICABLE SOCIETY COPYRIGHT OWNER]." Also Lancet special credit - "Reprinted from The Lancet, Vol. number, Author(s), Title of article, Pages No., Copyright (Year), with permission from Elsevier."

4. Reproduction of this material is confined to the purpose and/or media for which permission is hereby given.

5. Altering/Modifying Material: Not Permitted. However figures and illustrations may be altered/adapted minimally to serve your work. Any other abbreviations, additions, deletions and/or any other alterations shall be made only with prior written authorization of Elsevier Ltd. (Please contact Elsevier at permissions@elsevier.com)

6. If the permission fee for the requested use of our material is waived in this instance, please be advised that your future requests for Elsevier materials may attract a fee.

7. Reservation of Rights: Publisher reserves all rights not specifically granted in the combination of (i) the license details provided by you and accepted in the course of this licensing transaction, (ii) these terms and conditions and (iii) CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions.

8. License Contingent Upon Payment: While you may exercise the rights licensed immediately upon issuance of the license at the end of the licensing process for the transaction, provided that you have disclosed complete and accurate details of your proposed use, no license is finally effective unless and until full payment is received from you (either by publisher or by CCC) as provided in CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions. If full payment is not received on a timely basis, then any license preliminarily granted shall be deemed automatically revoked and shall be void as if never granted. Further, in the event that you breach any of these terms and conditions or any of CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions, the license is automatically revoked and shall be void as if never granted. Use of materials as described in a revoked license, as well as any use of the materials beyond the scope of an unrevoked license, may constitute copyright infringement and publisher reserves the right to take any and all action to protect its copyright in the materials.

9. Warranties: Publisher makes no representations or warranties with respect to the licensed material.

10. Indemnity: You hereby indemnify and agree to hold harmless publisher and CCC, and their respective officers, directors, employees and agents, from and against any and all claims arising out of your use of the licensed material other than as specifically authorized pursuant to this license.

11. No Transfer of License: This license is personal to you and may not be sublicensed, assigned, or transferred by you to any other person without publisher's written permission.

12. No Amendment Except in Writing: This license may not be amended except in a writing signed by both parties (or, in the case of publisher, by CCC on publisher's behalf).

13. Objection to Contrary Terms: Publisher hereby objects to any terms contained in any purchase order, acknowledgment, check endorsement or other writing prepared by you, which terms are inconsistent with these terms and conditions or CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions. These terms and conditions, together with CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions (which are incorporated herein), comprise the entire agreement between you and publisher (and CCC) concerning this licensing transaction. In the event of any conflict between your obligations established by these terms and conditions and those established by CCC's Billing and Payment terms and conditions, these terms and conditions shall control.

14. Revocation: Elsevier or Copyright Clearance Center may deny the permissions described in this License at their sole discretion, for any reason or no reason, with a full refund payable to you. Notice of such denial will be made using the contact information provided by you. Failure to receive such notice will not alter or invalidate the denial. In no event will Elsevier or Copyright Clearance Center be responsible or liable for any costs, expenses or damage incurred by you as a result of a denial of your permission request, other than a refund of the amount(s) paid by you to Elsevier and/or Copyright Clearance Center for denied permissions.

LIMITED LICENSE

The following terms and conditions apply only to specific license types:

15. **Translation**: This permission is granted for non-exclusive world **English** rights only unless your license was granted for translation rights. If you licensed translation rights you may only translate this content into the languages you requested. A professional translator must perform all translations and reproduce the content word for word preserving the integrity of the article. If this license is to re-use 1 or 2 figures then permission is granted for non-exclusive world rights in all languages.

16. **Website**: The following terms and conditions apply to electronic reserve and author websites:

Electronic reserve: If licensed material is to be posted to website, the web site is to be password-protected and made available only to bona fide students registered on a relevant course if:

This license was made in connection with a course,

This permission is granted for 1 year only. You may obtain a license for future website posting,

All content posted to the web site must maintain the copyright information line on the bottom of each image,

A hyper-text must be included to the Homepage of the journal from which you are licensing at <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/journal/xxxxx</u> or the Elsevier homepage for books at <u>http://www.elsevier.com</u>, and

Central Storage: This license does not include permission for a scanned version of the material to be stored in a central repository such as that provided by Heron/XanEdu.

17. Author website for journals with the following additional clauses:

All content posted to the web site must maintain the copyright information line on the bottom of each image, and

he permission granted is limited to the personal version of your paper. You are not allowed to download and post the published electronic version of your article (whether PDF or HTML, proof or final version), nor may you scan the printed edition to create an electronic version,

A hyper-text must be included to the Homepage of the journal from which you are licensing at <u>http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/journal/xxxxx</u>, As part of our normal production process, you will receive an e-mail notice when your article appears on Elsevier's online service ScienceDirect (www.sciencedirect.com). That e-mail will include the article's Digital Object Identifier (DOI). This number provides the electronic link to the published article and should be included in the posting of your personal version. We ask that you wait until you receive this e-mail and have the DOI to do any posting.

Central Storage: This license does not include permission for a scanned version of the material to be stored in a central repository such as that provided by Heron/XanEdu.

18. Author website for books with the following additional clauses:

Authors are permitted to place a brief summary of their work online only. A hyper-text must be included to the Elsevier homepage at http://www.elsevier.com All content posted to the web site must maintain the copyright information line on the bottom of each image

You are not allowed to download and post the published electronic version of your chapter, nor may you scan the printed edition to create an electronic version.

Central Storage: This license does not include permission for a scanned version of the material to be stored in a central repository such as that provided by Heron/XanEdu.

19. **Website** (regular and for author): A hyper-text must be included to the Homepage of the journal from which you are licensing at

http://www.sciencedirect.com/science/journal/xxxxx. or for books to the Elsevier homepage at http://www.elsevier.com

20. **Thesis/Dissertation**: If your license is for use in a thesis/dissertation your thesis may be submitted to your institution in either print or electronic form. Should your thesis be published commercially, please reapply for permission. These requirements include permission for the Library and Archives of Canada to supply single copies, on demand, of the complete thesis and include permission for UMI to supply single copies, on demand, of the complete thesis. Should your thesis be published commercially, please reapply for permission.

21. Other Conditions:

v1.6

Gratis licenses (referencing \$0 in the Total field) are free. Please retain this printable license for your reference. No payment is required.

If you would like to pay for this license now, please remit this license along with your payment made payable to "COPYRIGHT CLEARANCE CENTER" otherwise you will be invoiced within 48 hours of the license date. Payment should be in the form of a check or money order referencing your account number and this invoice number RLNK11009119.

Once you receive your invoice for this order, you may pay your invoice by credit card. Please follow instructions provided at that time.

Make Payment To: Copyright Clearance Center Dept 001 P.O. Box 843006 Boston, MA 02284-3006

For suggestions or comments regarding this order, contact Rightslink Customer Support: <u>customercare@copyright.com</u> or +1-877-622-5543 (toll free in the US) or +1-978-646-2777.

Request for Permission to Reproduce Previously Published Material (please save this file to your desktop, fill out, save again, and e-mail to permissions@the-aps.org)

Your Name: Katherine Rowland		E-mail: katherine.rowland@utoronto.ca		
Affiliation: University of Toronto				
University Address (for PhD students): <u>1 K.</u>	ing's College Ci onto, ON Canada,	ircle, Medical Sc , M5S 1A8	iences Building, Rm 3366,	
Description of APS material to be reprodu	ced (check all th	at apply):		
 Figure Table Other (please describe): 	 □ Partial Article ☑ Full Article 	e	AbstractBook Chapter	
Are you an author of the APS material to be	e reproduced?	O Yes	O No	
Please provide all applicable information a	about the APS m	aterial you wish t	to use:	
Author(s): Katherine J. Rowland AND Patr	icia L. Brubaker	-		
Article or Chapter Title: The 'cryptic' mechanism of action of glucagon-like peptide-2				
Journal or Book Title: <u>Am J Physiol Gastro</u>	intest Liver Phy	ysiol		
Volume: 301 Page No(s): G1-C	38 Fig	ure No(s):	Table No(s):	
Year: 2011 DOI: 10.1152/ajpg	i.00039			
(If you are reproducing figures or tables from more t	han one article, plea	ase fill out and send a	separate form for each citation.)	
Please provide all applicable information about where the APS material will be used:				
How will the APS material be used? (please If "other," please describe:	select from dro	p-down list)		
Title of publication or meeting where APS r provide the journal name or book title as w Role of the intestinal epithelial insul: peptide-2-mediated small intestinal group	naterial will be u vell as the article in-like growth f wth responses	used (if used in an /chapter title): Eactor-1 receptor	article or book chapter, please	
Publisher (if journal or book): University of	of Toronto			
URL (if website): <u>N/A</u>				
Date of Meeting or Publication: <u>N/A</u>				
Will readers be charged for the material:	O Yes	O No	APPROVED By pripka at 3:56 pm, Jun 28, 2011	
Additional Information:			THE AMERICAN PHYSIOLOGICAL SOCIETY 9650 Rockville Pike, Bethesda, MD 20814-3991	
			Permission is granted for use of the material specified above, provided the publication is credited as the source, including the words "used with permission."	
			Rita Scheman	

Publications Manager & Executive Editor

REFERENCE LIST

- 1. Brubaker PL, Drucker DJ. Minireview: Glucagon-like peptides regulate cell proliferation and apoptosis in the pancreas, gut, and central nervous system. Endocrinology 2004;145:2653-2659.
- 2. Brubaker PL. The glucagon-like peptides: pleiotropic regulators of nutrient homeostasis. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2006;1070:10-26.
- 3. Estall JL, Drucker DJ. Glucagon-like Peptide-2. Annu Rev Nutr 2006;26:391-411.
- 4. L'Heureux MC, Brubaker PL. Therapeutic potential of the intestinotropic hormone, glucagon-like peptide-2. Ann Med 2001;33:229-235.
- 5. Yusta B, Huang L, Munroe D, Wolff G, Fantaske R, Sharma S, Demchyshyn L, Asa SL, Drucker DJ. Enteroendocrine localization of GLP-2 receptor expression in humans and rodents. Gastroenterology 2000;119:744-755.
- 6. Bjerknes M, Cheng H. Modulation of specific intestinal epithelial progenitors by enteric neurons. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 2001;98:12497-12502.
- Ramsanahie A, Duxbury MS, Grikscheit TC, Perez A, Rhoads DB, Gardner-Thorpe J, Ogilvie J, Ashley SW, Vacanti JP, Whang EE. Effect of GLP-2 on mucosal morphology and SGLT1 expression in tissue-engineered neointestine. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2003;285:G1345-G1352.
- 8. Orskov C, Hartmann B, Poulsen SS, Thulesen J, Hare KJ, Holst JJ. GLP-2 stimulates colonic growth via KGF, released by subepithelial myofibroblasts with GLP-2 receptors. Regul Pept 2005;124:105-112.
- 9. Guan X, Karpen HE, Stephens J, Bukowski JT, Niu S, Zhang G, Stoll B, Finegold MJ, Holst JJ, Hadsell D, Nichols BL, Burrin DG. GLP-2 receptor localizes to enteric neurons and endocrine cells expressing vasoactive peptides and mediates increased blood flow. Gastroenterology 2006;130:150-164.
- 10. Dube PE, Forse CL, Bahrami J, Brubaker PL. The essential role of insulin-like growth factor-1 in the intestinal tropic effects of glucagon-like peptide-2 in mice. Gastroenterology 2006;131:589-605.
- 11. Schneeman BO. Gastrointestinal physiology and functions. Br J Nutr 2002;88 Suppl 2:S159-S163.
- 12. Ding LA, Li JS. Gut in diseases: physiological elements and their clinical significance. World J Gastroenterol 2003;9:2385-2389.
- 13. Radtke F, Clevers H. Self-renewal and cancer of the gut: two sides of a coin. Science 2005;307:1904-1909.
- 14. Cosentino L, Shaver-Walker P, Heddle JA. The relationships among stem cells, crypts, and villi in the small intestine of mice as determined by mutation tagging. Dev Dyn 1996;207:420-428.
- 15. Rizvi AZ, Hunter JG, Wong MH. Gut-derived stem cells. Surgery 2005;137:585-590.
- 16. Crosnier C, Stamataki D, Lewis J. Organizing cell renewal in the intestine: stem cells, signals and combinatorial control. Nat Rev Genet 2006;7:349-359.
- 17. Stappenbeck TS, Wong MH, Saam JR, Mysorekar IU, Gordon JI. Notes from some crypt watchers: regulation of renewal in the mouse intestinal epithelium. Curr Opin Cell Biol 1998;10:702-709.
- 18. Potten CS. Stem cells in gastrointestinal epithelium: Numbers, characteristics and death. Philos Trans R Soc Lond [Biol] 1998;353:821-830.
- 19. Brittan M, Wright NA. Stem cell in gastrointestinal structure and neoplastic development. Gut 2004;53:899-910.
- 20. Bach SP, Renehan AG, Potten CS. Stem cells: The intestinal stem cell as a paradigm. Carcinogenesis 2000;21:469-476.
- He XC, Yin T, Grindley JC, Tian Q, Sato T, Tao WA, Dirisina R, Porter-Westpfahl KS, Hembree M, Johnson T, Wiedemann LM, Barrett TA, Hood L, Wu H, Li L. PTEN-deficient intestinal stem cells initiate intestinal polyposis. Nat Genet 2007;39:189-198.
- 22. Cheng H, Leblond CP. Origin, differentiation and renewal of the four main epithelial cell types in the mouse small intestine. V. Unitarian Theory of the origin of the four epithelial cell types. Am J Anat 1974;141:537-561.
- 23. Potten CS. Radiation, the ideal cytotoxic agent for studying the cell biology of tissues such as the small intestine. Radiat Res 2004;161:123-136.
- 24. Bjerknes M, Cheng H. Clonal analysis of mouse intestinal epithelial progenitors. Gastroenterology 1999;116:7-14.
- 25. Schmidt GH, Winton DJ, Ponder BA. Development of the pattern of cell renewal in the crypt-villus unit of chimaeric mouse small intestine. Development 1988;103:785-790.
- 26. Shi M, Wei LC, Cao R, Chen LW. Enhancement of nestin protein-immunoreactivity induced by ionizing radiation in the forebrain ependymal regions of rats. Neurosci Res 2002;44:475-481.
- 27. Kayahara T, Sawada M, Takaishi S, Fukui H, Seno H, Fukuzawa H, Suzuki K, Hiai H, Kageyama R, Okano H, Chiba T. Candidate markers for stem and early progenitor

cells, Musashi-1 and Hes1, are expressed in crypt base columnar cells of mouse small intestine. FEBS Lett 2003;535:131-135.

- 28. Vanderwinden JM, Gillard K, De Laet MH, Messam CA, Schiffmann SN. Distribution of the intermediate filament nestin in the muscularis propria of the human gastrointestinal tract. Cell Tissue Res 2002;309:261-268.
- 29. Potten CS, Booth C, Tudor GL, Booth D, Brady G, Hurley P, Ashton G, Clarke R, Sakakibara S, Okano H. Identification of a putative intestinal stem cell and early lineage marker; musashi-1. Differentiation 2003;71:28-41.
- Batlle E, Henderson JT, Beghtel H, van den Born MM, Sancho E, Huls G, Meeldijk J, Robertson J, van de WM, Pawson T, Clevers H. Beta-catenin and TCF mediate cell positioning in the intestinal epithelium by controlling the expression of EphB/ephrinB. Cell 2002;111:251-263.
- Tahara H, Yasui W, Tahara E, Fujimoto J, Ito K, Tamai K, Nakayama J, Ishikawa F, Tahara E, Ide T. Immuno-histochemical detection of human telomerase catalytic component, hTERT, in human colorectal tumor and non-tumor tissue sections. Oncogene 1999;18:1561-1567.
- 32. He XC, Zhang J, Tong WG, Tawfik O, Ross J, Scoville DH, Tian Q, Zeng X, He X, Wiedemann LM, Mishina Y, Li L. BMP signaling inhibits intestinal stem cell self-renewal through suppression of Wnt-beta-catenin signaling. Nat Genet 2004;36:1117-1121.
- 33. Tian Q, Feetham MC, Tao WA, He XC, Li L, Aebersold R, Hood L. Proteomic analysis identifies that 14-3-3zeta interacts with beta-catenin and facilitates its activation by Akt. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 2004;101:15370-15375.
- 34. Wielenga VJ, Smits R, Korinek V, Smit L, Kielman M, Fodde R, Clevers H, Pals ST. Expression of CD44 in Apc and Tcf mutant mice implies regulation by the WNT pathway. Am J Pathol 1999;154:515-523.
- 35. Blache P, van de WM, Duluc I, Domon C, Berta P, Freund JN, Clevers H, Jay P. SOX9 is an intestine crypt transcription factor, is regulated by the Wnt pathway, and represses the CDX2 and MUC2 genes. J Cell Biol 2004;166:37-47.
- 36. Dekaney CM, Rodriguez JM, Graul MC, Henning SJ. Isolation and characterization of a putative intestinal stem cell fraction from mouse jejunum. Gastroenterology 2005;129:1567-1580.
- Alison MR, Poulsom R, Brittan M, Schier S, Burkert J, Wright NA. Isolation of gut SP cells does not automatically enrich for stem cells. Gastroenterology 2006;130:1012-1013.
- 38. May R, Sureban SM, Hoang N, Riehl TE, Lightfoot SA, Ramanujam R, Wyche JH, Anant S, Houchen CW. Doublecortin and CaM kinase-like-1 and leucine-rich-repeat-

containing G-protein-coupled receptor mark quiescent and cycling intestinal stem cells, respectively. Stem Cells 2009;27:2571-2579.

- 39. May R, Riehl TE, Hunt C, Sureban SM, Anant S, Houchen CW. Identification of a novel putative gastrointestinal stem cell and adenoma stem cell marker, doublecortin and CaM kinase-like-1, following radiation injury and in adenomatous polyposis coli/multiple intestinal neoplasia mice. Stem Cells 2008;26:630-637.
- 40. Barker N, van Es JH, Kuipers J, Kujala P, van den BM, Cozijnsen M, Haegebarth A, Korving J, Begthel H, Peters PJ, Clevers H. Identification of stem cells in small intestine and colon by marker gene Lgr5. Nature 2007;449:1003-1007.
- 41. van der Flier LG, Haegebarth A, Stange DE, van de WM, Clevers H. OLFM4 is a robust marker for stem cells in human intestine and marks a subset of colorectal cancer cells. Gastroenterology 2009;137:15-17.
- 42. van der Lugt NM, Domen J, Linders K, van RM, Robanus-Maandag E, te RH, van d, V, Deschamps J, Sofroniew M, van LM, . Posterior transformation, neurological abnormalities, and severe hematopoietic defects in mice with a targeted deletion of the bmi-1 proto-oncogene. Genes Dev 1994;8:757-769.
- 43. Sangiorgi E, Capecchi MR. Bmi1 is expressed in vivo in intestinal stem cells. Nat Genet 2008;40:915-920.
- 44. Behrens J. Control of beta-catenin signaling in tumor development. Ann N Y Acad Sci 2000;910:21-33.
- 45. van Es JH, Jay P, Gregorieff A, van Gijn ME, Jonkheer S, Hatzis P, Thiele A, van den BM, Begthel H, Brabletz T, Taketo MM, Clevers H. Wnt signalling induces maturation of Paneth cells in intestinal crypts. Nat Cell Biol 2005;7:381-386.
- 46. van de WM, Sancho E, Verweij C, de LW, Oving I, Hurlstone A, van der HK, Batlle E, Coudreuse D, Haramis AP, Tjon-Pon-Fong M, Moerer P, van den BM, Soete G, Pals S, Eilers M, Medema R, Clevers H. The beta-catenin/TCF-4 complex imposes a crypt progenitor phenotype on colorectal cancer cells. Cell 2002;111:241-250.
- 47. Pinto D, Gregorieff A, Begthel H, Clevers H. Canonical Wnt signals are essential for homeostasis of the intestinal epithelium. Genes Dev 2003;17:1709-1713.
- 48. Korinek V, Barker N, Moerer P, van DE, Huls G, Peters PJ, Clevers H. Depletion of epithelial stem-cell compartments in the small intestine of mice lacking Tcf-4. Nat Genet 1998;19:379-383.
- Muncan V, Sansom OJ, Tertoolen L, Phesse TJ, Begthel H, Sancho E, Cole AM, Gregorieff A, de A, I, Clevers H, Clarke AR. Rapid loss of intestinal crypts upon conditional deletion of the Wnt/Tcf-4 target gene c-Myc. Mol Cell Biol 2006;26:8418-8426.

- 50. Moser AR, Pitot HC, Dove WF. A dominant mutation that predisposes to multiple intestinal neoplasia in the mouse. Science 1990;247:322-324.
- 51. Fodde R, Edelmann W, Yang K, van LC, Carlson C, Renault B, Breukel C, Alt E, Lipkin M, Khan PM, A targeted chain-termination mutation in the mouse Apc gene results in multiple intestinal tumors. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1994;91:8969-8973.
- 52. Oshima M, Oshima H, Kitagawa K, Kobayashi M, Itakura C, Taketo M. Loss of Apc heterozygosity and abnormal tissue building in nascent intestinal polyps in mice carrying a truncated Apc gene. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1995;92:4482-4486.
- Kinzler KW, Vogelstein B. Lessons from hereditary colorectal cancer. Cell 1996;87:159-170.
- 54. Fodde R, Smits R, Clevers H. APC, signal transduction and genetic instability in colorectal cancer. Nat Rev Cancer 2001;1:55-67.
- Powell SM, Zilz N, Beazer-Barclay Y, Bryan TM, Hamilton SR, Thibodeau SN, Vogelstein B, Kinzler KW. APC mutations occur early during colorectal tumorigenesis. Nature 1992;359:235-237.
- 56. Haramis AP, Begthel H, van den BM, van EJ, Jonkheer S, Offerhaus GJ, Clevers H. De novo crypt formation and juvenile polyposis on BMP inhibition in mouse intestine. Science 2004;303:1684-1686.
- 57. Dunel-Erb S, Chevalier C, Laurent P, Bach A, Decrock F, Le MY. Restoration of the jejunal mucosa in rats refed after prolonged fasting. Comp Biochem Physiol A Mol Integr Physiol 2001;129:933-947.
- 58. Habold C, Chevalier C, Dunel-Erb S, Foltzer-Jourdainne C, Le MY, Lignot JH. Effects of fasting and refeeding on jejunal morphology and cellular activity in rats in relation to depletion of body stores. Scand J Gastroenterol 2004;39:531-539.
- 59. Chappell VL, Thompson MD, Jeschke MG, Chung DH, Thompson JC, Wolf SE. Effects of incremental starvation on gut mucosa. Dig Dis Sci 2003;48:765-769.
- 60. Weser E, Babbitt J, Hoban M, Vandeventer A. Intestinal adaptation. Different growth responses to disaccharides compared with monosaccharides in rat small bowel. Gastroenterology 1986;91:1521-1527.
- 61. Weser E, Babbitt J, Vandeventer A. Relationship between enteral glucose load and adaptive mucosal growth in the small bowel. Dig Dis Sci 1985;30:675-681.
- 62. Jenkins AP, Thompson RP. Enteral nutrition and the small intestine. Gut 1994;35:1765-1769.

- 63. Hirschfield JS, Kern F, Jr. Protein starvation and the small intestine. 3. Incorporation of orally and intraperitoneally administered 1-leucine 4,5-3H into intestinal mucosal protein of protein-deprived rats. J Clin Invest 1969;48:1224-1229.
- 64. Reeds PJ, Burrin DG. Glutamine and the bowel. J Nutr 2001;131:2505S-2508S.
- 65. Tannus AF, Darmaun D, Ribas DF, Oliveira JE, Marchini JS. Glutamine supplementation does not improve protein synthesis rate by the jejunal mucosa of the malnourished rat. Nutr Res 2009;29:596-601.
- 66. Maxton DG, Cynk EU, Jenkins AP, Thompson RPH. Effect of dietary fat on the small intestinal mucosa. Gut 1989;30:1252-1255.
- 67. Vanderhoof JA, Park JH, Mohammadpour H, Blackwood D. Effects of dietary lipids on recovery from mucosal injury. Gastroenterology 1990;98:1226-1231.
- 68. Dube PE, Rowland KJ, Brubaker PL. Glucagon-like peptide-2 activates beta-catenin signaling in the mouse intestinal crypt: role of insulin-like growth factor-I. Endocrinology 2008;149:291-301.
- 69. Kim KA, Kakitani M, Zhao J, Oshima T, Tang T, Binnerts M, Liu Y, Boyle B, Park E, Emtage P, Funk WD, Tomizuka K. Mitogenic influence of human R-spondin1 on the intestinal epithelium. Science 2005;309:1256-1259.
- Taylor JA, Bernabe KQ, Guo J, Warner BW. Epidermal growth factor receptordirected enterocyte proliferation does not induce Wnt pathway transcription. J Pediatr Surg 2007;42:981-986.
- 71. Wang Y, Wang L, Iordanov H, Swietlicki EA, Zheng Q, Jiang S, Tang Y, Levin MS, Rubin DC. Epimorphin(-/-) mice have increased intestinal growth, decreased susceptibility to dextran sodium sulfate colitis, and impaired spermatogenesis. J Clin Invest 2006;116:1535-1546.
- 72. Rouille Y, Martin S, Steiner DF. Differential processing of proglucagon by the subtilisin-like prohormone convertases PC2 and PC3 to generate either glucagon or glucagon-like peptide. J Biol Chem 1995;270:26488-26496.
- 73. Rothenberg ME, Eilertson CD, Klein K, Mackin RB, Noe BD. Evidence for redundancy in propeptide prohormone convertase activities in processing proglucagon: An antisense study. Mol Endocrinol 1996;10:331-341.
- 74. Dhanvantari S, Seidah NG, Brubaker PL. Role of prohormone convertases in the tissue-specific processing of proglucagon. Mol Endocrinol 1996;10:342-355.
- 75. Rouille Y, Westermark G, Martin SK, Steiner DF. Proglucagon is processed to glucagon by prohormone convertase PC2 in alpha TC1-6 cells. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1994;91:3242-3246.

- Orskov C, Holst JJ, Knuhtsen S, Baldissera FGA, Poulsen SS, Nielsen OV. Glucagon-like peptides GLP-1 and GLP-2, predicted products of the glucagon gene, are secreted separately from pig small intestine but not pancreas. Endocrinology 1986;119:1467-1475.
- 77. Xiao Q, Boushey R, Drucker DJ, Brubaker PL. Secretion of the intestinotropic hormone glucagon-like peptide-2 is differentially regulated by nutrients in humans. Gastroenterology 1999;117:99-105.
- 78. Burrin DG, Stoll B, Jiang RH, Chang XY, Hartmann B, Holst JJ, Greeley GH, Jr., Reeds PJ. Minimal enteral nutrient requirements for intestinal growth in neonatal piglets: how much is enough? Am J Clin Nutr 2000;71:1603-1610.
- 79. Anini Y, Brubaker PL. Muscaranic receptors control glucagon-like peptide 1 secretion by human endocrine L cells. Endocrinology 2003;144:3244-3250.
- 80. Rocca AS, Brubaker PL. Role of the vagus nerve in mediating proximal nutrientinduced glucagon-like peptide-1 secretion. Endocrinology 1999;140:1687-1694.
- Iakoubov R, Izzo A, Yeung A, Whiteside CI, Brubaker PL. Protein kinase Czeta is required for oleic acid-induced secretion of glucagon-like peptide-1 by intestinal endocrine L cells. Endocrinology 2007;148:1089-1098.
- 82. Hartmann B, Harr MB, Jeppesen PB, Wojdemann M, Deacon CF, Mortensen PB, Holst JJ. In vivo and in vitro degradation of glucagon-like peptide-2 in humans. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2000;85:2884-2888.
- 83. Drucker DJ, Shi Q, Crivici A, Sumner-Smith M, Tavares W, Hill M, DeForest L, Cooper S, Brubaker PL. Regulation of the biological activity of glucagon-like peptide 2 in vivo by dipeptidyl peptidase IV. Nature Biotech 1997;15:673-677.
- 84. Tavares W, Drucker DJ, Brubaker PL. Enzymatic- and renal-dependent catabolism of the intestinotropic hormone glucagon-like peptide-2 in rats. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 2000;278:E134-E139.
- 85. Shin ED, Estall JL, Izzo A, Drucker DJ, Brubaker PL. Mucosal adaptation to enteral nutrients is dependent on the physiologic actions of glucagon-like peptide-2 in mice. Gastroenterology 2005;128:1340-1353.
- 86. Drucker DJ, Shi Q, Crivici A, Sumner-Smith M, Tavares W, Hill M, DeForest L, Cooper S, Brubaker PL. Regulation of the biological activity of glucagon-like peptide 2 in vivo by dipeptidyl peptidase IV. Nat Biotechnol 1997;15:673-677.
- 87. Hartmann B, Thulesen J, Kissow H, Thulesen S, Orskov C, Ropke C, Poulsen SS, Holst JJ. Dipeptidyl peptidase IV inhibition enhances the intestinotrophic effect of glucagon-like peptide-2 in rats and mice. Endocrinology 2000;141:4013-4030.

- Ruiz-Grande C, Pintado J, Alarcón C, Castilla C, Valverde I, López-Novoa JM. Renal catabolism of human glucagon-like peptides 1 and 2. Can J Physiol Pharmacol 1990;68:1568-1573.
- 89. Hansen L, Hare KJ, Hartmann B, Deacon CF, Ugleholdt RK, Plamboeck A, Holst JJ. Metabolism of glucagon-like peptide-2 in pigs: role of dipeptidyl peptidase IV. Regul Pept 2007;138:126-132.
- 90. Gleeson MH, Bloom SR, Polak JM, Henry K, Dowling RH. Endocrine tumour in kidney affecting small bowel structure, motility, and absorptive function. Gut 1971;12:773-782.
- 91. Stevens FM, Flanagan RW, O'Gorman D, Buchanan KD. Glucagonoma syndrome demonstrating giant duodenal villi. Gut 1984;25:784-791.
- 92. Drucker DJ, Ehrlich P, Asa SL, Brubaker PL. Induction of intestinal epithelial proliferation by glucagon-like peptide 2. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1996;93:7911-7916.
- 93. Tsai CH, Hill M, Drucker DJ. Biological determinants of intestinotrophic properties of GLP-2 in vivo. Am J Physiol 1997;272:G662-G668.
- 94. Litvak DA, Hellmich MR, Evers M, Banker NA, Townsend CM, Jr. Glucagon-like peptide 2 is a potent growth factor for small intestine and colon. J Gastroint Surg 1998;2:146-150.
- 95. Tsai CH, Hill M, Asa SL, Brubaker PL, Drucker DJ. Intestinal growth-promoting properties of glucagon-like peptide-2 in mice. Am J Physiol 1997;273:E77-E84.
- 96. Drucker DJ, DeForest L, Brubaker PL. Intestinal response to growth factors administered alone or in combination with human [Gly2]glucagon-like peptide 2. Am J Physiol 1997;273:G1252-G1262.
- 97. L'Heureux MC, Brubaker PL. Glucagon-like peptide-2 and common therapeutics in a murine model of ulcerative colitis. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2003;306:347-354.
- 98. Drucker DJ, Yusta B, Boushey RP, DeForest L, Brubaker PL. Human [Gly2]GLP-2 reduces the severity of colonic injury in a murine model of experimental colitis. Am J Physiol 1999;276:G79-G91.
- 99. Anini Y, Izzo A, Oudit GY, Backx PH, Brubaker PL. Role of phosphatidylinositol-3 kinase-gamma in the actions of glucagon-like peptide-2 on the murine small intestine. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 2007;292:E1599-E1606.
- Brubaker PL, Izzo A, Hill M, Drucker DJ. Intestinal function in mice with small bowel growth induced by glucagon-like peptide-2. Am J Physiol 1997;272:E1050-E1058.

- Cheeseman CI. Upregulation of SGLT-1 transport activity in rat jejunum induced by GLP-2 infusion in vivo. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 1997;273:R1965-R1971.
- 102. Kato Y, Yu D, Schwartz MZ. Glucagonlike peptide-2 enhances small intestinal absorptive function and mucosal mass in vivo. J Pediatr Surg 1999;34:18-21.
- 103. Benjamin MA, McKay DM, Yang PC, Cameron H, Perdue MH. Glucagon-like peptide-2 enhances intestinal epithelial barrier function of both transcellular and paracellular pathways in the mouse. Gut 2000;47:112-119.
- 104. Thulesen J, Knudsen LB, Hartmann B, Hastrup S, Kissow H, Jeppesen PB, Orskov C, Holst JJ, Poulsen SS. The truncated metabolite GLP-2 (3-33) interacts with the GLP-2 receptor as a partial agonist. Regul Pept 2002;103:9-15.
- Iakoubov R, Lauffer LM, Trivedi S, Kim YI, Brubaker PL. Carcinogenic effects of exogenous and endogenous glucagon-like peptide-2 in azoxymethane-treated mice. Endocrinology 2009;150:4033-4043.
- Bahrami J, Longuet C, Baggio LL, Li K, Drucker DJ. Glucagon-like peptide-2 receptor modulates islet adaptation to metabolic stress in the ob/ob mouse. Gastroenterology 2010;139:857-868.
- 107. Bahrami J, Yusta B, Drucker DJ. ErbB activity links the glucagon-like peptide-2 receptor to refeeding-induced adaptation in the murine small bowel. Gastroenterology 2010;138:2447-2456.
- 108. Nelson DW, Murali SG, Liu X, Koopmann MC, Holst JJ, Ney DM. Insulin-like growth factor I and glucagon-like peptide-2 responses to fasting followed by controlled or ad libitum refeeding in rats. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 2008;294:R1175-R1184.
- 109. Hartmann B, Thulesen J, Hare KJ, Kissow H, Orskov C, Poulsen SS, Holst JJ. Immunoneutralization of endogenous glucagon-like peptide-2 reduces adaptive intestinal growth in diabetic rats. Regul Pept 2002;105:173-179.
- 110. Hsieh J, Longuet C, Maida A, Bahrami J, Xu E, Baker CL, Brubaker PL, Drucker DJ, Adeli K. Glucagon-like peptide-2 increases intestinal lipid absorption and chylomicron production via CD36. Gastroenterology 2009;137:997-1005, 1005.
- 111. Bremholm L, Hornum M, Henriksen BM, Larsen S, Holst JJ. Glucagon-like peptide-2 increases mesenteric blood flow in humans. Scand J Gastroenterol 2009;44:314-319.
- 112. Guan X, Stoll B, Lu X, Tappenden KA, Holst JJ, Hartmann B, Burrin DG. GLP-2mediated up-regulation of intestinal blood flow and glucose uptake is nitric oxidedependent in TPN-fed piglets 1. Gastroenterology 2003;125:136-147.

- 113. Cameron HL, Perdue MH. Stress impairs murine intestinal barrier function: improvement by glucagon-like peptide-2. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 2005;314:214-220.
- Cameron HL, Yang PC, Perdue MH. Glucagon-like peptide-2-enhanced barrier function reduces pathophysiology in a model of food allergy. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2003;284:G905-G912.
- 115. Cani PD, Possemiers S, Van de WT, Guiot Y, Everard A, Rottier O, Geurts L, Naslain D, Neyrinck A, Lambert DM, Muccioli GG, Delzenne NM. Changes in gut microbiota control inflammation in obese mice through a mechanism involving GLP-2-driven improvement of gut permeability. Gut 2009;58:1091-1103.
- Hadjiyanni I, Li KK, Drucker DJ. Glucagon-like peptide-2 reduces intestinal permeability but does not modify the onset of type 1 diabetes in the nonobese diabetic mouse. Endocrinology 2009;150:592-599.
- 117. Jeppesen PB, Hartmann B, Thulesen J, Hansen BS, Holst JJ, Poulsen SS, Mortensen PB. Elevated plasma glucagon-like peptide 1 and 2 concentrations in ileum resected short bowel patients with a preserved colon. Gut 2000;47:370-376.
- 118. Jeppesen PB, Sanguinetti EL, Buchman A, Howard L, Scolapio JS, Ziegler TR, Gregory J, Tappenden KA, Holst J, Mortensen PB. Teduglutide (ALX-0600), a dipeptidyl peptidase IV resistant glucagon-like peptide 2 analogue, improves intestinal function in short bowel syndrome patients. Gut 2005;54:1224-1231.
- 119. Jeppesen PB, Gilroy R, Pertkiewicz M, Allard JP, Messing B, O'Keefe SJ. Randomised placebo-controlled trial of teduglutide in reducing parenteral nutrition and/or intravenous fluid requirements in patients with short bowel syndrome. Gut 2011;60:902-914.
- 120. Buchman AL, Katz S, Fang JC, Bernstein CN, bou-Assi SG. Teduglutide, a novel mucosally active analog of glucagon-like peptide-2 (GLP-2) for the treatment of moderate to severe Crohn's disease. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2010;16:962-973.
- 121. Thulesen J, Hartmann B, Hare KJ, Kissow H, Orskov C, Holst JJ, Poulsen SS. Glucagon-like peptide 2 (GLP-2) accelerates the growth of colonic neoplasms in mice. Gut 2004;53:1145-1150.
- 122. Markowitz SD, Bertagnolli MM. Molecular origins of cancer: Molecular basis of colorectal cancer. N Engl J Med 2009;361:2449-2460.
- 123. Koehler JA, Harper W, Barnard M, Yusta B, Drucker DJ. Glucagon-like peptide-2 does not modify the growth or survival of murine or human intestinal tumor cells. Cancer Res 2008;68:7897-7904.
- 124. Munroe DG, Gupta AK, Kooshesh F, Vyas TB, Rizkalla G, Wang H, Demchyshyn L, Yang ZJ, Kamboj RK, Chen H, McCallum K, Sumner-Smith M, Drucker DJ, Crivici

A. Prototypic G protein-coupled receptor for the intestinotrophic factor glucagon-like peptide 2. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1999;96:1569-1573.

- 125. Yusta B, Somwar R, Wang F, Munroe D, Grinstein S, Klip A, Drucker DJ. Identification of glucagon-like peptide-2 (GLP-2)-activated signaling pathways in baby hamster kidney fibroblasts expressing the rat GLP-2 receptor. J Biol Chem 1999;274:30459-30467.
- 126. Yusta B, Boushey RP, Drucker DJ. The glucagon-like peptide-2 receptor mediates direct inhibition of cellular apoptosis via a cAMP-dependent protein kinase-independent pathway. J Biol Chem 2000;275:35345-35352.
- 127. Yusta B, Estall J, Drucker DJ. Glucagon-like peptide-2 receptor activation engages Bad and glucagon synthase kinase-3 in a protein kinase A-dependent manner and prevents apoptosis following inhibition of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase. J Biol Chem 2002;277:24896-24906.
- Walsh NA, Yusta B, DaCambra MP, Anini Y, Drucker DJ, Brubaker PL. Glucagonlike peptide-2 receptor activation in the rat intestinal mucosa. Endocrinology 2003;144:4385-4392.
- 129. Leen JL, Izzo A, Upadhyay C, Rowland KJ, Dube PE, Gu S, Heximer SP, Rhodes CJ, Storm DR, Lund PK, Brubaker PL. Mechanism of action of glucagon-like peptide-2 to increase IGF-I mRNA in intestinal subepithelial fibroblasts. Endocrinology 2011;152:436-446.
- 130. Koehler JA, Yusta B, Drucker DJ. The HeLa cell glucagon-like peptide-2 receptor is coupled to regulation of apoptosis and ERK1/2 activation through divergent signaling pathways. Mol Endocrinol 2005;19:459-473.
- Burrin DG, Stoll B, Guan X, Cui L, Chang X, Hadsell D. GLP-2 rapidly activates divergent intracellular signaling pathways involved in intestinal cell survival and proliferation in neonatal piglets. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 2007;292:E281-E291.
- Qiu W, Leibowitz B, Zhang L, Yu J. Growth factors protect intestinal stem cells from radiation-induced apoptosis by suppressing PUMA through the PI3K/AKT/p53 axis. Oncogene 2010;29:1622-1632.
- 133. Sheng H, Shao J, Townsend CM, Jr., Evers BM. Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase mediates proliferative signals in intestinal epithelial cells. Gut 2003;52:1472-1478.
- 134. Lee G, Goretsky T, Managlia E, Dirisina R, Singh AP, Brown JB, May R, Yang GY, Ragheb JW, Evers BM, Weber CR, Turner JR, He XC, Katzman RB, Li L, Barrett TA. Phosphoinositide 3-kinase signaling mediates beta-catenin activation in intestinal epithelial stem and progenitor cells in colitis. Gastroenterology 2010;139:869-81, 881.

- 135. Luo F, Brooks DG, Ye H, Hamoudi R, Poulogiannis G, Patek CE, Winton DJ, Arends MJ. Conditional expression of mutated K-ras accelerates intestinal tumorigenesis in Msh2-deficient mice. Oncogene 2007;26:4415-4427.
- 136. Gayer CP, Chaturvedi LS, Wang S, Craig DH, Flanigan T, Basson MD. Straininduced proliferation requires the phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/AKT/glycogen synthase kinase pathway. J Biol Chem 2009;284:2001-2011.
- 137. Liu X, Murali SG, Holst JJ, Ney DM. Enteral nutrients potentiate the intestinotrophic action of glucagon-like peptide-2 in association with increased insulin-like growth factor-I responses in rats. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 2008;295:R1794-R1802.
- Yusta B, Holland D, Koehler JA, Maziarz M, Estall JL, Higgins R, Drucker DJ. ErbB signaling is required for the proliferative actions of GLP-2 in the murine gut. Gastroenterology 2009;137:986-996.
- 139. Sigalet DL, Wallace LE, Holst JJ, Martin GR, Kaji T, Tanaka H, Sharkey KA. Enteric neural pathways mediate the anti-inflammatory actions of glucagon-like peptide 2. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2007;293:G211-G221.
- IGFs and the digestive tract. In: Roberts CTRRG, ed. The IGF system: molecular biology, physiology, and clinical applications. Totowa, N.J.: Humana Press, 1999:517-544.
- 141. MacDonald RS. The role of insulin-like growth factors in small intestinal cell growth and development. Horm Metab Res 1999;31:103-113.
- 142. Ohneda K, Ulshen MH, Fuller CR, D'Ercole AJ, Lund PK. Enhanced growth of small bowel in transgenic mice expressing human insulin-like growth factor-1. Gastroenterology 1997;112:444-454.
- 143. Dube PE, Brubaker PL. Frontiers in glucagon-like peptide-2: multiple actions, multiple mediators. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 2007;293:E460-E465.
- 144. Yakar S, Pennisi P, Wu Y, Zhao H, LeRoith D. Clinical relevance of systemic and local IGF-I. Endocr Dev 2005;9:11-16.
- 145. Boushey RP, Yusta B, Drucker DJ. Glucagon-like peptide 2 decreases mortality and reduces the severity of indomethacin-induced murine enteritis. Am J Physiol 1999;277:E937-E947.
- 146. Scott RB, Kirk D, MacNaughton WK, Meddings JB. GLP-2 augments the adaptive response to massive intestinal resection in rat. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 1998;275:G911-G921.

- 147. Williams KL, Fuller CR, Fagin J, Lund PK. Mesenchymal IGF-I overexpression: paracrine effects in the intestine, distinct from endocrine actions. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2002;283:G875-G885.
- 148. Ney DM, Huss DJ, Gillingham MB, Kritsch KR, Dahly EM, Talamantez JL, Adamo ML. Investigation of insulin-like growth factor (IGF)-I and insulin receptor binding and expression in jejunum of parenterally fed rats treated with IGF-I or growth hormone. Endocrinology 1999;140:4850-4860.
- 149. Steeb CB, Trahair JF, Tomas FM, Read LC. Prolonged administration of IGF peptides enhances growth of gastrointestinal tissues in normal rats. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 1994;266:1090-1098.
- 150. Peterson CA, Ney DM, Hinton PS, Carey HV. Beneficial effects of insulin-like growth factor I on epithelial structure and function in parenterally fed rat jejunum. Gastroenterology 1996;111:1501-1508.
- 151. Steeb CB, Trahair JF, Read LC. Administration of insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-I) peptides for three days stimulates proliferation of the small intestinal epithelium in rats. Gut 1995;37:630-638.
- 152. Pete G, Fuller CR, Oldham JM, Smith DR, D'Ercole AJ, Kahn CR, Lund PK. Postnatal growth responses to insulin-like growth factor I in insulin receptor substrate-1-deficient mice. Endocrinology 1999;140:5478-5487.
- 153. Murali SG, Nelson DW, Draxler AK, Liu X, Ney DM. Insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-I) attenuates jejunal atrophy in association with increased expression of IGF-I binding protein-5 in parenterally fed mice. J Nutr 2005;135:2553-2559.
- 154. Michaylira CZ, Simmons JG, Ramocki NM, Scull BP, McNaughton KK, Fuller CR, Lund PK. Suppressor of cytokine signaling-2 limits intestinal growth and enterotrophic actions of IGF-I in vivo. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2006;291:G472-G481.
- 155. Murali SG, Liu X, Nelson DW, Hull AK, Grahn M, Clayton MK, Pintar JE, Ney DM. Intestinotrophic effects of exogenous IGF-I are not diminished in IGF binding protein-5 knockout mice. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 2007;292:R2144-R2150.
- 156. Boushey RP, Yusta B, Drucker DJ. Glucagon-like peptide 2 decreases mortality and reduces the severity of indomethacin-induced murine enteritis. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 1999;277:E937-E947.
- 157. Wang J, Niu W, Nikiforov Y, Naito S, Chernausek S, Witte D, LeRoith D, Strauch A, Fagin JA. Targeted overexpression of IGF-I evokes distinct patterns of organ remodeling in smooth muscle cell tissue beds of transgenic mice. J Clin Invest 1997;100:1425-1439.

- 158. Dahly EM, Guo Z, Ney DM. Alterations in enterocyte proliferation and apoptosis accompany TPN-induced mucosal hypoplasia and IGF-I-induced hyperplasia in rats. J Nutr 2002;132:2010-2014.
- 159. Dahly EM, Guo Z, Ney DM. IGF-I augments resection-induced mucosal hyperplasia by altering enterocyte kinetics. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 2003;285:R800-R808.
- 160. Lo HC, Ney DM. GH and IGF-I differentially increase protein synthesis in skeletal muscle and jejunum of parenterally fed rats. Am J Physiol 1996;271:E872-E878.
- 161. Peterson CA, Gillingham MB, Mohapatra NK, Dahly EM, Adamo ML, Carey HV, Lund PK, Ney DM. Enterotrophic effect of insulin-like growth factor-I but not growth hormone and localized expression of insulin-like growth factor-I, insulin-like growth factor binding protein-3 and -5 mRNAs in jejunum of parenterally fed rats. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr 2000;24:288-295.
- 162. Chance WT, Foley-Nelson T, Thomas I, Balasubramaniam A. Prevention of parenteral nutrition-induced gut hypoplasia by coinfusion of glucagon-like peptide-2. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 1997;273:G559-G563.
- Drucker DJ, Erlich P, Asa SL, Brubaker PL. Induction of intestinal epithelial proliferation by glucagon-like peptide 2. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1996;93:7911-7916.
- 164. Kitchen PA, Fitzgerald AJ, Goodlad RA, Barley NF, Ghatei MA, Legon S, Bloom SR, Price A, Walters JRF, Forbes A. Glucagon-like peptide-2 increases sucraseisomaltase but not caudal-related homeobox protein-2 gene expression. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2000;278:G425-G428.
- 165. Ghatei MA, Goodlad RA, Taheri S, Mandir N, Brynes AE, Jordinson M, Bloom SR. Proglucagon-derived peptides in intestinal epithelial proliferation: Glucagon-like peptide-2 is a major mediator of intestinal epithelial proliferation in rats. Dig Dis Sci 2001;46:1255-1263.
- 166. Kitchen PA, Goodlad RA, Fitzgerald AJ, Mandir N, Ghatei MA, Bloom SR, Berlanga-Acosta J, Playford RJ, Forbes A, Walters JR. Intestinal growth in parenterally-fed rats induced by the combined effects of glucagon-like peptide 2 and epidermal growth factor. JPEN J Parenter Enteral Nutr 2005;29:248-254.
- Ramsanahie AP, Berger UV, Zinner MJ, Whang EE, Rhoads DB, Ashley SW. Effect of glucagon-like peptide-2 (GLP-2) on diurnal SGLT1 expression. Dig Dis Sci 2004;49:1731-1737.
- 168. Potten CS, Owen G, Hewitt D, Chadwick CA, Hendry H, Lord BI, Woolford LB. Stimulation and inhibition of proliferation in the small intestinal crypts of the mouse after in vivo administration of growth factors. Gut 1995;36:864-873.

- 169. Gillingham MB, Dahly EM, Carey HV, Clark MD, Kritsch KR, Ney DM. Differential jejunal and colonic adaptation due to resection and IGF-1 in parenterally fed rats. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2000;278:G700-G709.
- 170. Wilkins HR, Ohneda K, Keku TO, D'Ercole AJ, Fuller CR, Williams KL, Lund PK. Reduction of spontaneous and irradiation-induced apoptosis in small intestine of IGF-I transgenic mice. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2002;283:G457-G464.
- 171. Cheeseman CI, Tsang R. The effect of GIP and glucagon-like peptides on intestinal basolateral membrane hexose transport. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 1996;271:G477-G482.
- 172. Cheeseman CI, O'Neill D. Basolateral D-glucose transport activity along the cryptvillus axis in rat jejunum and upregulation induced by gastric inhibitory peptide and glucagon-like peptide-2. Exp Physiol 1998;83:605-616.
- Au A, Gupta A, Schembri P, Cheeseman CI. Rapid insertion of GLUT2 into the rat jejunal brush-border membrane promoted by glucagon-like peptide 2. Biochem J 2002;367:247-254.
- 174. Garnaut SM, Howarth GS, Read LC. Effects of insulin-like growth factor-I and its analogue, long-R3-IGF-I, on intestinal absorption of 3-O-methyl-D-glucose are less pronounced than gut mucosal growth responses. Growth Factors 2002;20:17-25.
- 175. Castilla-Cortazar I, Picardi A, Tosar A, Ainzua J, Urdaneta E, Garcia M, Pascual M, Quiroga J, Prieto J. Effect of insulin-like growth factor I on in vivo intestinal absorption of D-galactose in cirrhotic rats. Am J Physiol 1999;276:G37-G42.
- 176. Alexander AN, Carey HV. Insulin-like growth factor-I stimulates Na+-dependent glutamine absorption in piglet enterocytes. Dig Dis Sci 2002;47:1129-1134.
- 177. Helmrath MA, Erwin CR, Warner BW. A defective EGF-receptor in waved-2 mice attenuates intestinal adaptation. J Surg Res 1997;69:76-80.
- 178. Hare KJ, Hartmann B, Kissow H, Holst JJ, Poulsen SS. The intestinotrophic peptide, glp-2, counteracts intestinal atrophy in mice induced by the epidermal growth factor receptor inhibitor, gefitinib. Clin Cancer Res 2007;13:5170-5175.
- 179. Ahmad T, Farnie G, Bundred NJ, Anderson NG. The mitogenic action of insulin-like growth factor I in normal human mammary epithelial cells requires the epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase. J Biol Chem 2004;279:1713-1719.
- 180. Gschwind A, Zwick E, Prenzel N, Leserer M, Ullrich A. Cell communication networks: epidermal growth factor receptor transactivation as the paradigm for interreceptor signal transmission. Oncogene 2001;20:1594-1600.

- Jin Q, Esteva FJ. Cross-talk between the ErbB/HER family and the type I insulin-like growth factor receptor signaling pathway in breast cancer. J Mammary Gland Biol Neoplasia 2008;13:485-498.
- Roudabush FL, Pierce KL, Maudsley S, Khan KD, Luttrell LM. Transactivation of the EGF receptor mediates IGF-1-stimulated shc phosphorylation and ERK1/2 activation in COS-7 cells. J Biol Chem 2000;275:22583-22589.
- 183. Coppola D, Ferber A, Miura M, Sell C, D'Ambrosio C, Rubin R, Baserga R. A functional insulin-like growth factor I receptor is required for the mitogenic and transforming activities of the epidermal growth factor receptor. Mol Cell Biol 1994;14:4588-4595.
- Ivory CP, Wallace LE, McCafferty DM, Sigalet DL. Interleukin-10-independent antiinflammatory actions of glucagon-like peptide 2. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2008;295:G1202-G1210.
- 185. Daughaday WH, Hall K, Salmon WD, Jr., Van den Brande JL, Van Wyk JJ. On the nomenclature of the somatomedins and insulin-like growth factors. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 1987;65:1075-1076.
- Rinderknecht E, Humbel RE. The amino acid sequence of human insulin-like growth factor I and its structural homology with proinsulin. J Biol Chem 1978;253:2769-2776.
- Wood AW, Duan C, Bern HA. Insulin-like growth factor signaling in fish. Int Rev Cytol 2005;243:215-285.
- Le RD, Bondy C, Yakar S, Liu JL, Butler A. The somatomedin hypothesis: 2001. Endocr Rev 2001;22:53-74.
- Shavlakadze T, Winn N, Rosenthal N, Grounds MD. Reconciling data from transgenic mice that overexpress IGF-I specifically in skeletal muscle. Growth Horm IGF Res 2005;15:4-18.
- 190. Laron Z. Insulin-like growth factor 1 (IGF-1): a growth hormone. Mol Pathol 2001;54:311-316.
- 191. Sjogren K, Liu JL, Blad K, Skrtic S, Vidal O, Wallenius V, LeRoith D, Tornell J, Isaksson OG, Jansson JO, Ohlsson C. Liver-derived insulin-like growth factor I (IGF-I) is the principal source of IGF-I in blood but is not required for postnatal body growth in mice. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1999;96:7088-7092.
- 192. Liu JL, Yakar S, LeRoith D. Conditional knockout of mouse insulin-like growth factor-1 gene using the Cre/loxP system. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 2000;223:344-351.

- 193. Hynes MA, Van Wyk JJ, Brooks PJ, D'Ercole AJ, Jansen M, Lund PK. Growth hormone dependence of somatomedin-C/insulin-like growth factor-I and insulin-like growth factor-II messenger ribonucleic acids. Mol Endocrinol 1987;1:233-242.
- 194. Goya L, de la PA, Ramos S, Martin MA, Escriva F, Pascual-Leone AM. Regulation of insulin-like growth factor-I and -II by glucose in primary cultures of fetal rat hepatocytes. J Biol Chem 1999;274:24633-24640.
- 195. Kachra Z, Barash I, Yannopoulos C, Khan MN, Guyda HJ, Posner BI. The differential regulation by glucagon and growth hormone of insulin-like growth factor (IGF)-I and IGF binding proteins in cultured rat hepatocytes. Endocrinology 1991;128:1723-1730.
- 196. Winesett DE, Ulshen MH, Hoyt EC, Mohapatra NK, Fuller CR. Regulation and localization of the insulin-like growth factor system in small bowel during altered nutrient status. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 1995;268:G631-G640.
- 197. Bell AC, Felsenfeld G. Methylation of a CTCF-dependent boundary controls imprinted expression of the Igf2 gene. Nature 2000;405:482-485.
- 198. Hark AT, Schoenherr CJ, Katz DJ, Ingram RS, Levorse JM, Tilghman SM. CTCF mediates methylation-sensitive enhancer-blocking activity at the H19/Igf2 locus. Nature 2000;405:486-489.
- 199. Charalambous M, Menheniott TR, Bennett WR, Kelly SM, Dell G, Dandolo L, Ward A. An enhancer element at the Igf2/H19 locus drives gene expression in both imprinted and non-imprinted tissues. Dev Biol 2004;271:488-497.
- 200. Lee EK, Gorospe M. Minireview: posttranscriptional regulation of the insulin and insulin-like growth factor systems. Endocrinology 2010;151:1403-1408.
- 201. Howarth GS. Insulin-like growth factor-I and the gastrointestinal system: therapeutic indications and safety implications. J Nutr 2003;133:2109-2112.
- 202. Pollak MN, Schernhammer ES, Hankinson SE. Insulin-like growth factors and neoplasia. Nat Rev Cancer 2004;4:505-518.
- 203. Paye JM, Forsten-Williams K. Regulation of insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-I) delivery by IGF binding proteins and receptors. Ann Biomed Eng 2006;34:618-632.
- 204. Ricort JM. Insulin-like growth factor binding protein (IGFBP) signalling. Growth Horm IGF Res 2004;14:277-286.
- 205. Lee KW, Cohen P. Nuclear effects: unexpected intracellular actions of insulin-like growth factor binding protein-3. J Endocrinol 2002;175:33-40.
- 206. Mohan S, Baylink DJ. IGF-binding proteins are multifunctional and act via IGFdependent and -independent mechanisms. J Endocrinol 2002;175:19-31.

- 207. Roth RA, Mesirow ML, Yokono K, Baba S. Degradation of insulin-like growth factors I and II by a human insulin degrading enzyme. Endocr Res 1984;10:101-112.
- 208. Misbin RI, Almira EC. Degradation of insulin and insulin-like growth factors by enzyme purified from human erythrocytes. Comparison of degradation products observed with A14- and B26-[125I]monoiodoinsulin. Diabetes 1989;38:152-158.
- Xian CJ, Shoubridge CA, Read LC. Degradation of IGF-I in the adult rat gastrointestinal tract is limited by a specific antiserum or the dietary protein casein. J Endocrinol 1995;146:215-225.
- 210. Baker J, Liu J-P, Robertson EJ, Efstratiadis A. Role of insulin-like growth factors in embryonic and postnatal growth. Cell 1993;73-82.
- 211. Palmiter RD, Norstedt G, Gelinas RE, Hammer RE, Brinster RL. Metallothioneinhuman GH fusion genes stimulate growth of mice. Science 1983;222:809-814.
- 212. Mathews LS, Hammer RE, Behringer RR, D'Ercole AJ, Bell GI, Brinster RL, Palmiter RD. Growth enhancement of transgenic mice expressing human insulin-like growth factor I. Endocrinology 1988;123:2827-2833.
- Powell-Braxton L, Hollingshead P, Warburton C, Dowd M, Pitts-Meek S, Dalton D, Gillett N, Stewart TA. IGF-I is required for normal embryonic growth in mice. Genes Dev 1993;7:2609-2617.
- Powell-Braxton L, Hollingshead P, Giltinan D, Pitts-Meek S, Stewart T. Inactivation of the IGF-I gene in mice results in perinatal lethality. Ann N Y Acad Sci 1993;692:300-301.
- 215. Liu JP, Baker J, Perkins AS, Robertson EJ, Efstratiadis A. Mice carrying null mutations of the genes encoding insulin-like growth factor I (Igf-1) and type 1 IGF receptor (Igf1r). Cell 1993;75:59-72.
- 216. DeChiara TM, Efstratiadis A, Robertson EJ. A growth-deficiency phenotype in heterozygous mice carrying an insulin-like growth factor II gene disrupted by targeting. Nature 1990;345:78-80.
- 217. DeChiara TM, Robertson EJ, Efstratiadis A. Parental imprinting of the mouse insulinlike growth factor II gene. Cell 1991;64:849-859.
- 218. Ludwig T, Eggenschwiler J, Fisher P, D'Ercole AJ, Davenport ML, Efstratiadis A. Mouse mutants lacking the type 2 IGF receptor (IGF2R) are rescued from perinatal lethality in Igf2 and Igf1r null backgrounds. Dev Biol 1996;177:517-535.
- 219. Nakae J, Kido Y, Accili D. Distinct and overlapping functions of insulin and IGF-I receptors. Endocr Rev 2001;22:818-835.

- 220. Yakar S, Liu JL, Stannard B, Butler A, Accili D, Sauer B, LeRoith D. Normal growth and development in the absence of hepatic insulin-like growth factor I. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1999;96:7324-7329.
- 221. Lund PK. The alpha-smooth muscle actin promoter: a useful tool to analyse autocrine and paracrine roles of mesenchymal cells in normal and diseased bowel. Gut 1998;42:320-322.
- 222. Han VKM, D'Ercole AJ, Lund PK. Cellular localization of somatomedin (insulin-like growth factor) messenger RNA in the human fetus. Science 1987;236:193-197.
- 223. Winesett DE, Ulshen MH, Hoyt EC, Mohapatra NK, Fuller CR, Lund PK. Regulation and localization of the insulin-like growth factor system in small bowel during altered nutrient status. Am J Physiol 1995;268:G631-G640.
- 224. Sutherland BW, Knoblaugh SE, Kaplan-Lefko PJ, Wang F, Holzenberger M, Greenberg NM. Conditional deletion of insulin-like growth factor-I receptor in prostate epithelium. Cancer Res 2008;68:3495-3504.
- 225. Kappeler L, De Magalhaes FC, Dupont J, Leneuve P, Cervera P, Perin L, Loudes C, Blaise A, Klein R, Epelbaum J, Le BY, Holzenberger M. Brain IGF-1 receptors control mammalian growth and lifespan through a neuroendocrine mechanism. PLoS Biol 2008;6:e254.
- 226. Froment P, Vigier M, Negre D, Fontaine I, Beghelli J, Cosset FL, Holzenberger M, Durand P. Inactivation of the IGF-I receptor gene in primary Sertoli cells highlights the autocrine effects of IGF-I. J Endocrinol 2007;194:557-568.
- 227. Sadagurski M, Yakar S, Weingarten G, Holzenberger M, Rhodes CJ, Breitkreutz D, LeRoith D, Wertheimer E. Insulin-like growth factor 1 receptor signaling regulates skin development and inhibits skin keratinocyte differentiation. Mol Cell Biol 2006;26:2675-2687.
- 228. sbois-Mouthon C, Wendum D, Cadoret A, Rey C, Leneuve P, Blaise A, Housset C, Tronche F, Le BY, Holzenberger M. Hepatocyte proliferation during liver regeneration is impaired in mice with liver-specific IGF-1R knockout. FASEB J 2006;20:773-775.
- 229. Holzenberger M, Hamard G, Zaoui R, Leneuve P, Ducos B, Beccavin C, Perin L, Le BY. Experimental IGF-I receptor deficiency generates a sexually dimorphic pattern of organ-specific growth deficits in mice, affecting fat tissue in particular. Endocrinology 2001;142:4469-4478.
- 230. Zhang M, Xuan S, Bouxsein ML, von SD, Akeno N, Faugere MC, Malluche H, Zhao G, Rosen CJ, Efstratiadis A, Clemens TL. Osteoblast-specific knockout of the insulin-like growth factor (IGF) receptor gene reveals an essential role of IGF signaling in bone matrix mineralization. J Biol Chem 2002;277:44005-44012.

- 231. Kondo T, Vicent D, Suzuma K, Yanagisawa M, King GL, Holzenberger M, Kahn CR. Knockout of insulin and IGF-1 receptors on vascular endothelial cells protects against retinal neovascularization. J Clin Invest 2003;111:1835-1842.
- Cheng J, Du J. Mechanical stretch simulates proliferation of venous smooth muscle cells through activation of the insulin-like growth factor-1 receptor. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol 2007;27:1744-1751.
- 233. Ueki K, Okada T, Hu J, Liew CW, Assmann A, Dahlgren GM, Peters JL, Shackman JG, Zhang M, Artner I, Satin LS, Stein R, Holzenberger M, Kennedy RT, Kahn CR, Kulkarni RN. Total insulin and IGF-I resistance in pancreatic beta cells causes overt diabetes. Nat Genet 2006;38:583-588.
- 234. Mason JL, Xuan S, Dragatsis I, Efstratiadis A, Goldman JE. Insulin-like growth factor (IGF) signaling through type 1 IGF receptor plays an important role in remyelination. J Neurosci 2003;23:7710-7718.
- 235. Li X, Madison BB, Zacharias W, Kolterud A, States D, Gumucio DL. Deconvoluting the intestine: molecular evidence for a major role of the mesenchyme in the modulation of signaling cross talk. Physiol Genomics 2007;29:290-301.
- 236. Duluc I, Lorentz O, Fritsch C, Leberquier C, Kedinger M, Freund JN. Changing intestinal connective tissue interactions alters homeobox gene expression in epithelial cells. J Cell Sci 1997;110 (Pt 11):1317-1324.
- 237. Duluc I, Freund JN, Leberquier C, Kedinger M. Fetal endoderm primarily holds the temporal and positional information required for mammalian intestinal development. J Cell Biol 1994;126:211-221.
- 238. Powell DW, Adegboyega PA, Di Mari JF, Mifflin RC. Epithelial cells and their neighbors I. Role of intestinal myofibroblasts in development, repair, and cancer. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2005;289:G2-G7.
- 239. Moore KA, Lemischka IR. Stem cells and their niches. Science 2006;311:1880-1885.
- Powell DW, Mifflin RC, Valentich JD, Crowe SE, Saada JI, West AB. Myofibroblasts. II. Intestinal subepithelial myofibroblasts. Am J Physiol 1999;277:C183-C201.
- 241. Shao J, Sheng H. Amphiregulin promotes intestinal epithelial regeneration: roles of intestinal subepithelial myofibroblasts. Endocrinology 2010;151:3728-3737.
- 242. Garrison AP, Dekaney CM, von A, Lund PK, Henning SJ, Helmrath MA. Early but not late administration of glucagon-like peptide-2 following ileo-cecal resection augments putative intestinal stem cell expansion. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2009;296:G643-G650.

- 243. Pucilowska JB, McNaughton KK, Mohapatra NK, Hoyt EC, Zimmermann EM, Sartor RB, Lund PK. IGF-I and procollagen alpha1(I) are coexpressed in a subset of mesenchymal cells in active Crohn's disease. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2000;279:G1307-G1322.
- 244. Kuemmerle JF, Bushman TL. IGF-I stimulates intestinal muscle cell growth by activating distinct PI 3-kinase and MAP kinase pathways. Am J Physiol 1998;275:G151-G158.
- 245. Kuemmerle JF. Endogenous IGF-I regulates IGF binding protein production in human intestinal smooth muscle cells. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2000;278:G710-G717.
- 246. Lund PK. Molecular basis of intestinal adaptation: The role of the insulin-like growth factor system. Ann NY Acad Sci 1998;859:18-36.
- Huang KF, Chung DH, Herndon DN. Insulinlike growth factor 1 (IGF-1) reduces gut atrophy and bacterial translocation after severe burn injury. Arch Surg 1993;128:47-53.
- 248. Lorenzo-Zuniga V, Rodriguez-Ortigosa CM, Bartoli R, Martinez-Chantar ML, Martinez-Peralta L, Pardo A, Ojanguren I, Quiroga J, Planas R, Prieto J. Insulin-like growth factor I improves intestinal barrier function in cirrhotic rats. Gut 2006;55:1306-1312.
- 249. Alexandrides T, Spiliotis J, Mylonas P, Melachrinou M, Kardamakis D, Spiliopoulou I, Panagopoulos C, Kalfarentzos F. Effects of growth hormone and insulin-like growth factor-I on radiation enteritis. a comparative study. Eur Surg Res 1998;30:305-311.
- 250. Parks RW, Stuart Cameron CH, Gannon CD, Pope C, Diamond T, Rowlands BJ. Changes in gastrointestinal morphology associated with obstructive jaundice. J Pathol 2000;192:526-532.
- 251. Loeffler M, Grossmann B. A stochastic branching model with formation of subunits applied to the growth of intestinal crypts. J Theor Biol 1991;150:175-191.
- 252. Ward CW, Garrett TP, McKern NM, Lou M, Cosgrove LJ, Sparrow LG, Frenkel MJ, Hoyne PA, Elleman TC, Adams TE, Lovrecz GO, Lawrence LJ, Tulloch PA. The three dimensional structure of the type I insulin-like growth factor receptor. Mol Pathol 2001;54:125-132.
- 253. Inagaki K, Tiulpakov A, Rubtsov P, Sverdlova P, Peterkova V, Yakar S, Terekhov S, LeRoith D. A familial insulin-like growth factor-I receptor mutant leads to short stature: clinical and biochemical characterization. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2007;92:1542-1548.

- 254. Gallagher EJ, LeRoith D. The proliferating role of insulin and insulin-like growth factors in cancer. Trends Endocrinol Metab 2010;21:610-618.
- 255. El-Shewy HM, Lee MH, Obeid LM, Jaffa AA, Luttrell LM. The insulin-like growth factor type 1 and insulin-like growth factor type 2/mannose-6-phosphate receptors independently regulate ERK1/2 activity in HEK293 cells. J Biol Chem 2007;282:26150-26157.
- 256. Laburthe M, Rouyer-Fessard C, Gammeltoft S. Receptors for insulin-like growth factors 1 and 2 in rat gastrointestinal epithelium. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 1988;254:G457-G462.
- 257. Laburthe M, Couvineau A. Molecular analysis of vasoactive intestinal peptide receptors. A comparison with receptors for VIP-related peptides. Ann NY Acad Sci 1988;527:296-313.
- 258. Kato H, Faria TN, Stannard B, Roberts CT, Jr., LeRoith D. Essential role of tyrosine residues 1131, 1135, and 1136 of the insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-I) receptor in IGF-I action. Mol Endocrinol 1994;8:40-50.
- 259. Li S, Ferber A, Miura M, Baserga R. Mitogenicity and transforming activity of the insulin-like growth factor-I receptor with mutations in the tyrosine kinase domain. J Biol Chem 1994;269:32558-32564.
- 260. Craparo A, O'Neill TJ, Gustafson TA. Non-SH2 domains within insulin receptor substrate-1 and SHC mediate their phosphotyrosine-dependent interaction with the NPEY motif of the insulin-like growth factor I receptor. J Biol Chem 1995;270:15639-15643.
- 261. Tartare-Deckert S, Sawka-Verhelle D, Murdaca J, van OE. Evidence for a differential interaction of SHC and the insulin receptor substrate-1 (IRS-1) with the insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-I) receptor in the yeast two-hybrid system. J Biol Chem 1995;270:23456-23460.
- 262. Dey BR, Frick K, Lopaczynski W, Nissley SP, Furlanetto RW. Evidence for the direct interaction of the insulin-like growth factor I receptor with IRS-1, Shc, and Grb10. Mol Endocrinol 1996;10:631-641.
- 263. He W, Craparo A, Zhu Y, O'Neill TJ, Wang LM, Pierce JH, Gustafson TA. Interaction of insulin receptor substrate-2 (IRS-2) with the insulin and insulin-like growth factor I receptors. Evidence for two distinct phosphotyrosine-dependent interaction domains within IRS-2. J Biol Chem 1996;271:11641-11645.
- 264. Xu P, Jacobs AR, Taylor SI. Interaction of insulin receptor substrate 3 with insulin receptor, insulin receptor-related receptor, insulin-like growth factor-1 receptor, and downstream signaling proteins. J Biol Chem 1999;274:15262-15270.

- 265. Sun XJ, Rothenberg P, Kahn CR, Backer JM, Araki E, Wilden PA, Cahill DA, Goldstein BJ, White MF. Structure of the insulin receptor substrate IRS-1 defines a unique signal transduction protein. Nature 1991;352:73-77.
- 266. Myers MG, Jr., Sun XJ, Cheatham B, Jachna BR, Glasheen EM, Backer JM, White MF. IRS-1 is a common element in insulin and insulin-like growth factor-I signaling to the phosphatidylinositol 3'-kinase. Endocrinology 1993;132:1421-1430.
- 267. Chuang LM, Myers MG, Jr., Seidner GA, Birnbaum MJ, White MF, Kahn CR. Insulin receptor substrate 1 mediates insulin and insulin-like growth factor Istimulated maturation of Xenopus oocytes. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1993;90:5172-5175.
- 268. Tamemoto H, Kadowaki T, Tobe K, Yagi T, Sakura H, Hayakawa T, Terauchi Y, Ueki K, Kaburagi Y, Satoh S, . Insulin resistance and growth retardation in mice lacking insulin receptor substrate-1. Nature 1994;372:182-186.
- 269. Withers DJ, Gutierrez JS, Towery H, Burks DJ, Ren J-M, Previs S, Zhang Y, Bernal D, Pons S, Shulman GI, Bonner-Weir S, White MF. Disruption of IRS-2 causes type 2 diabetes in mice. Nature 1998;391:900-904.
- 270. Withers DJ, Burks DJ, Towery HH, Altamuro SL, Flint CL, White MF. Irs-2 coordinates Igf-1 receptor-mediated beta-cell development and peripheral insulin signalling. Nat Genet 1999;23:32-40.
- 271. Liu SCH, Wang Q, Lienhard GE, Keller SR. Insulin receptor substrate 3 is not essential for growth or glucose homeostasis. J Biol Chem 1999;274:18093-18099.
- 272. Fantin VR, Wang Q, Leinhard GE, Keller SR. Mice lacking insulin receptor substrate 4 exhibit mild defects in growth, reproduction, and glucose homeostasis. Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab 2000;278:E127-E133.
- 273. Laustsen PG, Michael MD, Crute BE, Cohen SE, Ueki K, Kulkarni RN, Keller SR, Lienhard GE, Kahn CR. Lipoatrophic diabetes in Irs1(-/-)/Irs3(-/-) double knockout mice. Genes Dev 2002;16:3213-3222.
- 274. Shepherd PR, Withers DJ, Siddle K. Phosphoinositide 3-kinase: The key switch mechanism in insulin signalling. Biochem J 1998;333:471-490.
- 275. Alessi DR, Andjelkovic M, Caudwell B, Cron P, Morrice N, Cohen P, Hemmings BA. Mechanism of activation of protein kinase B by insulin and IGF-1. EMBO J 1996;15:6541-6551.
- 276. Ravichandran KS. Signaling via Shc family adapter proteins. Oncogene 2001;20:6322-6330.
- 277. Yoon S, Seger R. The extracellular signal-regulated kinase: multiple substrates regulate diverse cellular functions. Growth Factors 2006;24:21-44.

- 278. Silva D, Venihaki M, Guo WH, Lopez MF. Igf2 deficiency results in delayed lung development at the end of gestation. Endocrinology 2006;147:5584-5591.
- 279. Walenkamp MJ, Karperien M, Pereira AM, Hilhorst-Hofstee Y, van DJ, Chen JW, Mohan S, Denley A, Forbes B, van Duyvenvoorde HA, van Thiel SW, Sluimers CA, Bax JJ, de Laat JA, Breuning MB, Romijn JA, Wit JM. Homozygous and heterozygous expression of a novel insulin-like growth factor-I mutation. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 2005;90:2855-2864.
- 280. Tamura T, Tohma T, Ohta T, Soejima H, Harada N, Abe K, Niikawa N. Ring chromosome 15 involving deletion of the insulin-like growth factor 1 receptor gene in a patient with features of Silver-Russell syndrome. Clin Dysmorphol 1993;2:106-113.
- 281. Roback EW, Barakat AJ, Dev VG, Mbikay M, Chretien M, Butler MG. An infant with deletion of the distal long arm of chromosome 15 (q26.1----qter) and loss of insulin-like growth factor 1 receptor gene. Am J Med Genet 1991;38:74-79.
- 282. Holzenberger M, Dupont J, Ducos B, Leneuve P, Geloen A, Even PC, Cervera P, Le BY. IGF-1 receptor regulates lifespan and resistance to oxidative stress in mice. Nature 2003;421:182-187.
- 283. El MF, Janssen KP, Chang BH, Li M, Hindie V, Chan L, Louvard D, Chambon P, Metzger D, Robine S. Tissue-specific and inducible Cre-mediated recombination in the gut epithelium. Genesis 2004;39:186-193.
- 284. Guo C, Yang W, Lobe CG. A Cre recombinase transgene with mosaic, widespread tamoxifen-inducible action. Genesis 2002;32:8-18.
- Novak A, Guo C, Yang W, Nagy A, Lobe CG. Z/EG, a double reporter mouse line that expresses enhanced green fluorescent protein upon Cre-mediated excision. Genesis 2000;28:147-155.
- 286. Fruchtman S, Simmons JG, Michaylira CZ, Miller ME, Greenhalgh CJ, Ney DM, Lund PK. Suppressor of cytokine signaling-2 modulates the fibrogenic actions of GH and IGF-I in intestinal mesenchymal cells. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2005;289:G342-G350.
- 287. Simmons JG, Pucilowska JB, Lund PK. Autocrine and paracrine actions of intestinal fibroblast-derived insulin-like growth factors. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 1999;276:G817-G827.
- 288. Simmons JG, Pucilowska JB, Keku TO, Lund PK. IGF-I and TGF-beta1 have distinct effects on phenotype and proliferation of intestinal fibroblasts. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2002;283:G809-G818.
- 289. Metzger D, Clifford J, Chiba H, Chambon P. Conditional site-specific recombination in mammalian cells using a ligand-dependent chimeric Cre recombinase. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 1995;92:6991-6995.

- 290. Chemin G, Tinguely A, Sirac C, Lechouane F, Duchez S, Cogne M, Delpy L. Multiple RNA surveillance mechanisms cooperate to reduce the amount of nonfunctional Ig kappa transcripts. J Immunol 2010;184:5009-5017.
- 291. MacDonald RS, Park JH, Thornton WH, Jr. Insulin, IGF-1, and IGF-2 receptors in rat small intestine following massive small bowel resection. Analysis by binding, flow cytometry, and immunohistochemistry. Dig Dis Sci 1993;38:1658-1669.
- 292. Holzenberger M, Leneuve P, Hamard G, Ducos B, Perin L, Binoux M, Le BY. A targeted partial invalidation of the insulin-like growth factor I receptor gene in mice causes a postnatal growth deficit. Endocrinology 2000;141:2557-2566.
- 293. Maunoury R, Robine S, Pringault E, Leonard N, Gaillard JA, Louvard D. Developmental regulation of villin gene expression in the epithelial cell lineages of mouse digestive and urogenital tracts. Development 1992;115:717-728.
- 294. Huynh HT, Tetenes E, Wallace L, Pollak M. In vivo inhibition of insulin-like growth factor I gene expression by tamoxifen. Cancer Res 1993;53:1727-1730.
- 295. Huynh H, Pollak M. Enhancement of tamoxifen-induced suppression of insulin-like growth factor I gene expression and serum level by a somatostatin analogue. Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1994;203:253-259.
- 296. Gronbaek H, Tanos V, Meirow D, Peretz T, Raz I, Flyvbjerg A. Effects of tamoxifen on insulin-like growth factors, IGF binding proteins and IGFBP-3 proteolysis in breast cancer patients. Anticancer Res 2003;23:2815-2820.
- 297. Toxic alert. Nature 2007;449:378.
- 298. Huh WJ, Mysorekar IU, Mills JC. Inducible activation of Cre recombinase in adult mice causes gastric epithelial atrophy, metaplasia, and regenerative changes in the absence of "floxed" alleles. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2010;299:G368-G380.
- 299. Lee JY, Ristow M, Lin X, White MF, Magnuson MA, Hennighausen L. RIP-Cre revisited, evidence for impairments of pancreatic beta-cell function. J Biol Chem 2006;281:2649-2653.
- 300. Pomplun D, Florian S, Schulz T, Pfeiffer AF, Ristow M. Alterations of pancreatic beta-cell mass and islet number due to Ins2-controlled expression of Cre recombinase: RIP-Cre revisited; part 2. Horm Metab Res 2007;39:336-340.
- 301. Nambiar PR, Girnun G, Lillo NA, Guda K, Whiteley HE, Rosenberg DW. Preliminary analysis of azoxymethane induced colon tumors in inbred mice commonly used as transgenic/knockout progenitors. Int J Oncol 2003;22:145-150.

- 302. Koza RA, Nikonova L, Hogan J, Rim JS, Mendoza T, Faulk C, Skaf J, Kozak LP. Changes in gene expression foreshadow diet-induced obesity in genetically identical mice. PLoS Genet 2006;2:e81.
- 303. Rosenberg DW, Giardina C, Tanaka T. Mouse models for the study of colon carcinogenesis. Carcinogenesis 2009;30:183-196.
- 304. Zung A, Phillip M, Chalew SA, Palese T, Kowarski AA, Zadik Z. Testosterone effect on growth and growth mediators of the GH-IGF-I axis in the liver and epiphyseal growth plate of juvenile rats. J Mol Endocrinol 1999;23:209-221.
- Wu A, Chen J, Baserga R. Nuclear insulin receptor substrate-1 activates promoters of cell cycle progression genes. Oncogene 2008;27:397-403.
- 306. Finch AJ, Soucek L, Junttila MR, Swigart LB, Evan GI. Acute overexpression of Myc in intestinal epithelium recapitulates some but not all the changes elicited by Wnt/beta-catenin pathway activation. Mol Cell Biol 2009;29:5306-5315.
- 307. Nakamura T, Tsuchiya K, Watanabe M. Crosstalk between Wnt and Notch signaling in intestinal epithelial cell fate decision. J Gastroenterol 2007;42:705-710.
- 308. Bastide P, Darido C, Pannequin J, Kist R, Robine S, Marty-Double C, Bibeau F, Scherer G, Joubert D, Hollande F, Blache P, Jay P. Sox9 regulates cell proliferation and is required for Paneth cell differentiation in the intestinal epithelium. J Cell Biol 2007;178:635-648.
- 309. Muto A, Iida A, Satoh S, Watanabe S. The group E Sox genes Sox8 and Sox9 are regulated by Notch signaling and are required for Muller glial cell development in mouse retina. Exp Eye Res 2009;89:549-558.
- 310. Mulligan C, Rochford J, Denyer G, Stephens R, Yeo G, Freeman T, Siddle K, O'Rahilly S. Microarray analysis of insulin and insulin-like growth factor-1 (IGF-1) receptor signaling reveals the selective up-regulation of the mitogen heparin-binding EGF-like growth factor by IGF-1. J Biol Chem 2002;277:42480-42487.
- 311. Sokolovic M, Wehkamp D, Sokolovic A, Vermeulen J, Gilhuijs-Pederson LA, van Haaften RI, Nikolsky Y, Evelo CT, van Kampen AH, Hakvoort TB, Lamers WH. Fasting induces a biphasic adaptive metabolic response in murine small intestine. BMC Genomics 2007;8:361.
- 312. Dahly EM, Gillingham MB, Guo Z, Murali SG, Nelson DW, Holst JJ, Ney DM. Role of luminal nutrients and endogenous GLP-2 in intestinal adaptation to mid-small bowel resection. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2003;284:G670-G682.
- 313. Martin GR, Wallace LE, Hartmann B, Holst JJ, Demchyshyn L, Toney K, Sigalet DL. Nutrient-stimulated GLP-2 release and crypt cell proliferation in experimental short bowel syndrome. Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol 2005;288:G431-G438.

- 314. Sipos F, Molnar B, Zagoni T, Miheller P, Tulassay Z. [Insulin-like growth factor receptor, hepatocyte-derived growth factor receptor and telomerase expression in ulcerative colitis]. Orv Hetil 2006;147:1835-1841.
- 315. Theiss AL, Fruchtman S, Lund PK. Growth factors in inflammatory bowel disease: the actions and interactions of growth hormone and insulin-like growth factor-I. Inflamm Bowel Dis 2004;10:871-880.